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U.S. BUSINESS INVOLVEMENT IN SOUTHERN AFRICA

MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 27, 1971

ITouse oF REPRESENTATIVES,
Cosarree oN FOREIGN AFFAIRS,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON AmICA,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittes met at 2:30 p.nm. in room 2200, Rayburn House
Office Building. Hon. Charles . Diggs, Jr. (chairman of the subcom-
mittee) presiding.

Mr. Dicas, The subcommittee will come to order.

The hearings of the Subeommittee cn Africa on U.S. business in-
volvement in southern Africa are being resumed this afterncon. You
may reeall that in July the hearings were suspended in order that the
suh(‘nmmlttee might make a fd('thndmrr vistt to various African coun-
tries, including the Republic of South Africa. This trip afforded the
opportunity both for discussiens with some of the representatives of
American businesses in the Republic of South Africa and for on-the-
ground observation of the employment practices and policies of Amer-
ican plants.

We also visited the NASA tracking station there, because of the
conviction which we hold that the U.S. Government and its affiliates
must set an example of fair employment practices if we expect to get
some kind of response from private enterprise of significance.

At a minimum, pronouncements of abhorrence of apartheid must
be 1implemented to the extent that U.S. Government adopts fair em-
ployment practices in its own facilities.

It is a matter of extreme concern to this committee that NASA in its
appearance before this subcommittee on June 2 not only failed to
provide any information on the employment policies and practices
followed at the tracking station in South Africa—indicating an alarm-
ing indifference on the part. of this Government to such vital prob-
lemg-—but to date, NASA has not provided this information, (See
page 231 of the appendix for exchange of letters between Chairman
Dlmrs and the National Aeronautics and Space Administration regard-
ing emplovment practices and standards with respect to the NASA
Tr: acking Station in South Afriea.)

For this reason, we have requested NASA to appear before us to-
day to answer the questions put to it at the hearing on June 2 as well as
matters raised during our visit at the station on August 18.

On our vigit to American plants in South Africa and in our talks
with their representatives, the communications gap between American
headauarters and the local businesses was vividly apparent. T do not
believe that American businessmen could go to South Africa and wit-
ness the practices of thelir businesses, the attitude of disinterest amount-

(1)
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ing to callousness with respect to the majority of the people withont
returning with a determination to change these practices. _

The U.S. Government must cease its indifference and take an active
interest in the practices followed at its facilities and rectify with all
dispatch the inequities which we observed there.

Not only the question of our Government practices while acting as
an employer or business relative to this inquiry, but the support
which the Government affords private businesses in the minority-
riled countries of southern Africa is germane to the subject matter
of this investigation.

Accordingly, we have asked the QOverseas Private Investment
Corporation to appear here today to explain the policies of that agency
and their implementation in southern Africa.

Appearing as witnesses are Mr. Willis H. Shapley, Associate
Deputy Administrator, NASA, and Mr. Sheldon Gitelman who is with
OPIC.

Mr. Gitelman, you may proceed, sir. Do you have a prepared
statement ¢

STATEMENT OF SHELDON GITELMAN, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE FOR
AFRICA, OVERSEAS PRIVATE INVESTMENT CORPORATION

BIoGRAPHY

Boarn; May 26. 1926—Minneapolis, Minnesota.

Married : Three Children.

dducation : BSL (195(0) University of Minnegota ; LLB (1952) TUniversity of
Minnesota : LM (1937) Georgetown University: MA (1967) Howard TUniversity
(African Studies).

Private Experience: 1958-1961 Private practice of Law—(Cleveland, Ohio).
1961-1967 (a) Corporate General Counsel and (b) Investor in two joint ven-
tures with Nigerians in Nigeria,

Government Experience: 19855-1058 Trial Attorney—Tax Division, Depart-
ment of Justice, 1967 fo February 1, 1970—Deputy Director and Acting Director,
Office of Private Enterprise—Africa Bureau (A.LD.). February 1, 1970 to pres-
ent—Director, Africa Investment Projects Group, Office of Private Resources
(ATD.)y, and Director, Finance—Africa, Overseas Private Investment
Corporation.

Military : T0.8. Air Foree 1952-1954.

Mr. Grrrnmax. Yes, I do.

Mr. Chairman and members, in response to vour request I am pleased
to be here to explain the status of the investment incentive programs
of the Qverseas Private Investment Corporation (OPIC) ju the areas
with which yon are concerned. With me is Mr. Harry I.. Freeman.
our Vice President for Corporate Planning, and our legislative coun-
sel. Mr. John C. L. Donaldson.

The investment incentive programs of OPIC are designed to pro-
mote economic development of developing countries through private
investment. Its financing programs arc intended to be sclf-sustaining,
and its insurance—against expropriation, currency inconvertibility
and war, revolution, or insurrection—is governed by prudent risk
management.

The insurance is intended to reduce the substantial political dis-
incentives to investment in developing countries, allowing investment
opportunities to compete on a more nearly equal footing with those
in advanced industrial countries such as those of Western Europe,
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Canada, and Japan. OPIC guarantees of private loans—and under
limited circumstances, equity investments-—are aimed at making avail-
able, to important development projects, private capital on commercial
terms, which otherwise would be unavailable, or available only on
prohibitive terms. The main role of these guarantees is to provide
development projects access to long-term U.S. private institutional
lenders such as insurance companies, pension funds, and credit unions
which eannot lend to projects in developing countries without a full
guarantee of payment.

OPIC’s small direct dollar-lending is made possible through its
revolving Direct Investment Fund, which also serves as the capital
of the Corporation. This fund enables OPIC to participate in impor-
tant developmental projects for which its guarantee facility is not
suitable.

In addition to these programs, OPIC operates investment encour-
agement programs under which QPIC shares the cost of studies of
proposed projects by companies with the techniecal and finaneial ability
to make the proposed investments.

OPIC does not offer any of its incentives to the investment of U.S.
private capital and skills in the Republic of South Africa, in South-
West Afriea or Namibia, or in Rhodesia. This policy has not changed
since T testified before you last year on the operations of our programs
in Africa when they were under the administration of AID.

With respect to dependent territories of developed nations—includ-
ing currently the Portuguese territories of Angola and Mozambique-—
OPIC considers applications for limited assistance in the form of
insurance against the specific political risks of currency inconvert-
ibility and expropriation. Thus, no financial assistance or insurance
against war, revolution, and insurrection is offered to projects in such
dependencies, nor are our preinvestment encouragement programs
available in them.

Technieally, investments in projects in Angola and Mozambique
meeting QOP1C’s other eligibility requireimnents—particularly their con-
tribution to the social and economie development of the people of those
territories—might be eligible for insurance against the two risks cited
above. As a matter of Inw and practice, OPIC operates under the policy.
guidance of the Necretary of State, and the Corporation’s operating
procedure with respect to applications for assistance to investments
1 the Portuguese territories 1s to refer them initiaily to the Depart-
ment of State for foreign policy guidance.

Tlhe program of insurance against political risks dates back to 1948,
Nations and dependent territories where this insurance is applicable
change from time to time, depending on the status of their economic
development. For example, in February 1970, the 11.S. Government,
with the concurrence of the Government of Portugal, terminated its
investment insurance program in metropolitan Portugal on grounds
that it no longer could be classified as “less developed.” It was made
clear at that time that investment insnrance against inconvertibility.
and expropriation would continue to be available in the Portuguese
territories of Angola and Mozambique only to projects of special de-
velopment mmportance to the people of these territories, as well as
which meet other OPIC eligibility requirements,
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OPIC has no insurance outstanding in the territory of Mozambique.
It has outstanding insurance covering two U.S. investments made in
Angola in the early 1960’s. One is & half million dollar investment in
a tire manufacturing plant, the other a $90,000 investment in a dried
and frozen fish and fishmeal plant. There are no applications for insur-
ance in either Angola or Mozambique at this time. This should be con-
pared with OPIC’s total eurrent insurance in Africa of over $350 mil-
lion against all three political risks. '

In the case of sovereign less developed nations which may to some
degree be economically linked with neighboring states—ineluding such
Afriean nations as Botswana, Lesotho, and Swaziland—OPIC oper-
ates its programs in order to benefit the people and economies of these
sovereign countries, thereby contributing to the independence of their
economies, L

For example, OPIC has outstanding insurance covering $2.2 million
original investment in a copper and nickel mining project in Bots-
wana—including coverage of its public shareholders—and our Board
Las approved insuring an additional $30 million investment in the
project, the total investment in which eventually will total $120
million,

In Lesotho, OPI(" is considering insuring and participating in the
financing of a $30 million investment in a diamond mine. These proj-
ects are expected to contribute to the building of an economic infra-
structure of roads, dams. schools, houses, and medical and other public
fucilities in their host countries, and to account for substantial loeal
employment, tax revenues, and earnings of foreign exchange.

In the nearly 6 months since the formal insuguration of OPIC as
a separate (yovernment corporation, with a joint public-private Board
of Directors, OPIC has taken steps to balanee and integrate its de-
velopmental and financial management objectives. The Board and
management have:

1. Adopted project eligibility policies which put special emphasis
on our requirements for both the commercial soundness of assisted
projects and their contribution to cocial and economic development—
including their effects on host country tax revenues, foreign exchange,
employment and ecology.

2. Set more specific terms and conditions for the financing and in-
suring of large and/or sensitive projects, particularly in the natural
resource area. which ealls for greater risk-sharing by the investors.

3. Increased the fees charged on new investment insurance contraets
(from a total of 114 percent to a total of 1.5 percent per annum for
current coverage of all three risks) to supplement carnings and
reserves.

4. Provided for intensive analysis and review of all insurance proj-
ects of $10 million or more, and for Board review of all investment
guarantees and dollar loans.

On the administrative side, OPIC is establishing new project in-
spection and monitoring procedures, and accountting and financial re-
porting systems which more accurately reflect the results of our oper-
ations. To assure financial integrity the corporation is audited twice
each year—once by the AID Auditor General and once by the Gen-
eral Accounting Office.
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OPIC’s legislative anthorities give it flexibility to assist “new
modes” of investment increasingly welcomed in lower income coun-
tries—such as joint ventures, licensing agreements, management con-
tracts, leasing ventures and public stock offerings in the host country.

OPIC guarantees and Insurance are intended to assist smaller as
well as larger investors, credit unions, other cooperatives and non-
profit voluntary investment organizations. ‘ )

OPIC is cooperating with other developed countries with programs
comparable to OPIC’s, and such international institutions as the
World Bank’s International Finance Corporation, the Development
Assistance Committee of the QXCD, the United Nations Industrial
Development Organization (UNIDQ) and the African multinational
private investment institution, SIFIDA, to promote multilateral shar-
ing of both investment financing and the risks attendant upon such
investment.

Mr. Chairman, this completes our prepared statement. We would
be pleased to answer any questions.

Mr. Diggs. Thank you very much.

On page 2 of your statement, you say that OPIC does not offer
any of its incentives to the investment of U.S. private capital in South
Africa, in Namibia, or in Rhodesia. Does this mean that we do not
have any investment insurance, whether for expropriation, currency
inconvertibility, or war or revolution or insurrection for South Africa,
or Namibia and/or Southern Rhodesia ¢

Mr. Grrermax. It means with respect to the Republic of South Af-
rica, Namibia, and Rhodesia we have no programs at this time. In the
case of Rhiodesia, at the time of the breakup of the Central African
Federation, at the time when there was still some hope of majority
rule in Rhodesia, we did have an inconvertibility insurance program
available, and there were at that time outstanding applications. As a
result, there are presently some contracts which date back to that time,
but in 1963 we terminated our program in Rhodesia.

Perhaps Mr. Freeman can answer the question with regard to what
we have presently outstanding in Rhodesia.

STATEMENT OF HARRY L. FREEMAN, VICE PRESIDENT FOR
CORPORATE PLANNING. OPIC

Biocraruy

Harry L. Freeman was named to his present position with the Overseas Privote
Investment Corporation in January 1971. He had joined the Agrency for Interna-
tional Development’s Specific Rigk Guaranty Divisien in 1966 as deputy chief.

A year later he was named {acting) chief of the Insurance Divisiow. Private
Investment Center, AID's former Office of Private Resources, OrIC’s prede-
cegsor organization. Im 1968 he was named director.

Mr. Freeman wasg named {acting) manager of Corporate Planning of OPIC
in March 1970.

For nine years before entering government service he was an associate aned
then a partner in the law firm of Janin, Morgan, Brenner and Freeman, He was
a law clerk for Judge W. HE. Orr, U.8, Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit,
San Francisco, California, 1956-57.

Mr. Freeman holds an A.B. degree from the University of Michigan and a law
degree from Inrvard Law School.

He is married, has four children angd lives in Washington, D.C.
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Mr. Faeemax. Congressman, we have a series of contracts covering
one project, an oil refiner y in Southern Rhodesia. The contract was
written under our agreement with the United Kingdom. You may re-

call that our dutholmmn' statute requires us to have an agreement
with various countries helore we introduee and operate our programs.

As Mr. Gitelman said, we do not have a program in Rhodesia at this
time as far as new projects are concerned, and have not had singe
1963. The particular project, which is an oil refinery, was constructed
before 1065,

We have contracts outstanding for three American companies,
American Independent (1, Caltea and Mobil, as far as their interests
in this particular refinery, and that is for inconver tibility insurance
only.

Mr. Drcas. Suppose someone comes in tomorrow and applies for an
OPIC investment insurance program for South Africa. Would they
be informed that this is contrary to present policy, and would the11‘
application be rejected forthwith ¢

Mr, Grrerarax. Yes, Mr. Chairman. They would be told that OPIC
stnply does not operate in South Africa,

Mr. Draes. With respect to South Africa, does OPIC offer invest-
ment guarantees for loans, or for other mves’rments?

Mr. (rretmaw. Perhaps I should explain, Mr. Chairman, that
South Afriea is treated as a developed country by OPIC, and there-
j{)m no programs of any kind could or would be operatcd in South

frica.

Mr. Diags. This policy is clearly enunciated, and if you arc asked
about it, you say so?

Mr. GrreLmax. Yes. There can be no question about it.

Mr. Diges. You refer on page 2 to the OPIC small dircet dollar-
lending program. Is this available for investment in South Africa?

Mr, GITELMAN. No. Mr, Chairman, it is not.

Mr, Dices. Are any of the special activities of OPIC available to
applicants for investments in South Africa?

Mr. GGrrrraran, No: they are not, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Drgas. To sum up, are there any programs which may be cligi-
ble for investment projects in South Africa?

Mr. Grrerymax, There are no OPIC programs of any kind avail-
able in South Africa.

Mr. Drges. Turning to the so-called Portuguese territories, T under-
stand that OPIC does offer investment insurance to investors in the
so-called Portuguese territories, Angola and Mozambique. You state
that the spec}ﬁc risks which you will insure are political risks against
currency inconvertibility and oxproprlatlon.

Mr. Grreraray. Yes, Mr. Chairman. Those two coverages could tech-
nically be written by OPIC at this time.

Mr. Diges. The question is expropriation by whom, by the Portu-
gucse Government or by any government, 1nc]11d1ntr the liberation
elements should they come to power?

Mr, Grreryaxn. It would be expropriation by any power as defined
in the insuranece contract.

Mr. Dices. By any what {

Mr. GrreLyan. By any power as defined in the insurance contract.
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Mr. Digas. Last year, Mr. Gitelman, when you testified before the
committee, you stated, “Of course, none of our programs are involved
in southern Africa.”

When did OPIC change its policy and begin to consider applica-
tions for insurance against expropriation ¢

Mr. Girervax. Tt has not. If T reeall correctly, I said in South
Africa, because the policy regarding Angola and Mozambique has
been the same for a long time.

Mr. Dicas. What is the rationale for offering to investors in Angola
and Mozamhique insurance against political risks? What are your
guidelines there?

Mr. Grrenymax, Would you care to cover that, Harry?

Mr. Frrraran. Yoes. I think our guidelines would be generally the
same g with any other territory ; namely, to see if any particular U.S8.
investor who eomes to us is desirous of political risk insurance, and
tlien to assess the potential contribution of the project to the economy
and the peeple of that particular territory.

We have been operating in Angola and Mozambique as part of our
program with Portugal for over 10 years. We terminated the program,
as Mr. Gitelman said earlier, in Metropolitan Portugal, because we
no longer classified it as a developing country. That left us with the
authority, technically speaking, to operate in 1ts dependent territories
abroad.

We have no present applications, nor have we had any inquiries
recently with respect to these territories. Should we get any, I think
we would have to make a judgment as to the particular project and
its potential developmental contribution at that time in the hight of
the circumstances then prevailing, and we would rely very strongly
on the provision in our law, section 231 (f), which provides that OPIC
can only support those projects which are responsive to the needs and
development of the people of the host country.

We would have to look at all the facts and circumstances with re-
spect to the project.

Mr. Dices. You indicated that all OPIC programs with the limited
exception of insurance against war and revolution and insurrection
are available for investnient in projects in Angola and Mozambique.

Mr. Grrruaan. No, Mr. Chairman, only coverages of the political
risks of expropriation and inconvertibility. The political risk coverage
of war, revolution and insurrection is not available. We do not finance
projects in Angola and Mozambique, and none of our investment en-
couragement program is avajlable to encourage companies to seek out
projects in Angola and Mozambique.

Mr. Drcas. That would mean that Investment guarantees for private
loans and equity investment are not available?

Mr. GrreLmax, That is correct,

Mr. Dices. And direct dollar-lending is not available?

Mr. GrreLman. That is correct, also.

Mr. Dices. Investment encouragement through financial partieipa-
tion or incentive grants or otherwise, would this be available?

Mr, GiteLMan. No, Mr. Chairman, it would not be.

Mr. Dicas. The OPIC special activities of administering and man-
aging special progects and programs including programs of financial
advisory support ¢
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Mr. Grrrraran, They are not available in those dependencics, gjther.

Mer. D1ges. 1 yield to the gentleman from Pennsylvania, Mr. Nix.

Mr. Nix. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Did I understand you to say
that the investment opportunities were not available to Angola and
Mozanibique ?

Mr. Grreimax. The investment encouragement programs are not
available—only the political risk coverages of expropriation and in-
convertibility.

Mr. Nix. Would you describe the investment encouragement pro-
gram?

Mr. GrrrLmax, Yes, sir. Under the investment encouragement pro-
gram which we operate, OPIC shares the costs incurred by companies
seeking to survey a project in a developing country.

Mr. Nix. The cost of survey ?

Mr. Grrermax. The cost of doing a feasibility study by the com-
pany. We do this to encourage companies to take a look at projects in
developing countries. That program is not available in Angola or
Mozambique. )

Mr. N1x. Which programs are available ?

Mr. GiTeLmax. The only programs that are available in Angola and
Mozambique are the insurance program against ineonvertibility of
currency and the insurance program against expropriation of prop-
erty.

Iejfr. Nix. What is the total amount invested of American capital,
invested in those two countries?

Mr. GrreLman. T don’t have those figures available to me. We can
get them for you if you wish,

Mr. Nix. What control do you have over the businesses enjoying
the benefits of investment in those two countries? '

Mr. FreEMan. In response to your previous question, I understand
that direct T1.S. investment in Angola is around $206.5 million, and
in Mozambique around $10 million.

With respect to your question as to what control OPIC has over
investments which receive its incentives, T think the answer would
be that there is no control over the husiness operations, although
we do exercise some influence on behalf of policies we believe to be
sound and developmental. Of course, we have no conneetion whatever
with investment in these countries which do not receive OPIC in-
centives. T should add that we have two contracts of insurance as
described by Mr, Giitelman outstanding which were issued by AID
nnder the predecessor program in Angola. and those are for projects
against risk of inconvertibility and expropriation.

But we now have no applications with respect to projects in
Angola.

Mr. Ntx. As to the funds already invested, do vou have the author-
ity to inguire into whether or not there is a disparity in the wage
paid to black and white employees of the companies involved?

Mr. Freeyax. With respect to making such mnquiries, I do net
think we have the legal power to raise that guestion or to condition
ontstanding insurance coverage upon the answer to it under the con-

tracts which we issued at that time. Wa could. of course, make in.
Guirins informalla-
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Our present practice, T might say, would be to raise that type of
question when an Investor makes his original application. and to
require him to make representations as to how the project might
benefit the local economy.

Mr. Nix. Did you ever make an investigation to determine whether
or not the answers that you initially received were correct?

Mr. Frerman, In general? We have in some areas, yes, sir.

Mr. N1x. Particularly where?

Mr. Freesman. When I say “areas,” I don’t mean geographic areas,
but rather the development contributions of particular projects from
timo to time.

Mr. Nix. T am confining myself to Angola and Mozambique.

Mr. Frerman. We haven’t made any current inquiries as to wage
differentials.

Mzr. N1x. The basic objective of OPIC is to make money for private
investors who put it up; is that correct?

Mr. Freeman. Noj; OPIC’s basic motive in any country in which
we operate anywhere in the developing world, would be to contribute
to the development of those countries by encouraging constructive
private investment projects from this country.

Mr. Nix. You are not telling me that the American private investor
is more interested mn developing a country, whether Africa or any
other place in the world, than he is in making a profit? Certainly
vou don’t mean that.

Mr, Freemax. No; that isnot quite what I said.

Mr. Nix. Certainly not.

Mr. Fuermax. A private business motive is profit, but T think eco-
nomic development of developing countries can come from profitable
enterprises.

Mr. N1x. Of course. it can, but T am talking about a different subject
altogether.

What T am trying to get at is this: OPTC came out of a committee
which 1 ehaired. and that was one of my concerns then. Are you going
to go about business investing monev in these countries in the same
manner in which we have done it all over the world, or are we going
to invest money in countries where there is a definite and reasonable
chance of all of the people. or any of the people of that particular
country receiving an equal return from the investment in the way of
wages?

Mr. Freesax. T think, Congressman Nix. that we have gone a long
way in the last few vears, partienlarly in the creation of OPIC and
partienlarly in the QPIC Tegistation which we are administering. You
will undoubtedlv recall. and I recall testifying with Mr. Salzman, 2
vears ago before vou. there was a mutual concern as to the develop-
ment and economic benefit of partienlar projects. The commitiee, as 1
recall, wrote in that part of the legislation to which T referved earlier
ahont the project heing responsive to the needs of both economie and
socinl development of the people of the host country.

We have enlarged onr own capaeity for this type of analysis, broad-
ened the tvpes of questions that we ask Iinvestors, put more conditions
on obtaining public assistance to try to assure ourselves and the Con-
oress that projects are going to make a constructive contribution.

T4-317T—T2—pt. 2--—=2
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At some point, however. we have to make a judgment on each project
as to whether it will. or will not. make such a contribution, and decide
to issue a contract or not.

Mr. Grrrnyax. T would like, if T might, Mr. Nix, to address vour
quextion with respect to what we are doing in Africa. T would like to
assure vou, that when we consider projects in Afriea, we are concerned
abont the developmental aspects, Certainly companies are interested
in making a profit, and we are all well aware of if, and we are all
well aware that OPTC has another goal as well.

In Africa the %2.2 million coverage in Botswana, covering public
sharcholders. is the first and, to date, only such case. We did that
beeanse we felt it wes important.

Tn the case of the Lesotho projeet T mentioned, the company came to
us prior to the exploration stage, and while we don’t try to dictate
terms with respect to a private investor, we went to great pains to be
sure that the Government of Lesotho was well represented in the
concession negotiations.

We have gone on the line early with respect to being sure they
were well renresented, and in being sure, for example, that there would
be no harmful ecological problems. In Africa we have financed the
only leasing company which has ever been assisted by OPIC. One of
the reasons we did it was that the objective of this leasing company is
to heln finance African entrepreneurs, and we felt this was one way
OPIC could get at a problem that it might not otherwise be able to.

While T ean’t talk in generalities, I would like to assure you with
regard to specifies.

Alr. Nix. There is one other thine I want to ask about. Some time
ago I suggested, not to you specifically, but suggested that in vour
contractual relationship vou certainly could reserve to yourselves
the right to take care of the concern that I have, and I wondered
whether or not anv progress had heen made or any thought given to
the desirability of reserving to this ageney the right to oversee in
certain areas.

Mr. (hrrracax, Let me try to answer that, My, Congressman.

We have looked at that, and we are continuing to, and it poses a
very difficult problem for us, particularly in the area of political risk
insnrance. The problem is this: We can examine the representations,
we can examine what the investor proposes to do, we can talk with our
people in the State Department, in the field and get all of the facts
on a projected basis.

However, in political risk insurance, expropriation in particular,
once you issue a contract it is particularly difficult to put in a condi-
tion, and the coudition would necessarilv have to be rather vague,
which would give us the legal power to get out of a particular
obligation.

We would have great diffieulty in providing a basie incentive for
the investor to go abroad if he has, indeed, a good project, a con-
structive project, if we, OPIC, can find what might be conceived as a
loophole.

Mr. Nix. I don’t agree with you, of course, about the difficulty of
putting sueh provisions in contracts. T do believe, however, that you
are doing everything that you think ought to be done. It is not what I
think ought to be done.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. Dices. Mr. Fulton is not a member of the subcommittee unfor-
tunately. He is a member of the full committee and is a welcome par-
ticipant. in our proceedings here this afternoon. Do you have any
questions for the witness, Mr, Fulton?

I vield to the gentleman.

Mr. Ifvuron, I would like to compliment QPIC on its good start
and to see that it is emphasizing investment in the developing coun-
tries of Africa.

FFor example, the total in Africa is a proportion of your total invest-
ment. What proportion is that? It i1s $350 million of its total current
ingurance against all three political risks.

AMr, Freearax, With respect to the investment insurance program,
Africa—I don’t have the percentage, but our

Mr. Furrox. Just about what proportion is it?

AMr, IFreearax. Let's see.

Mr, Frrrox, You can supply it for the record.

Alr. Freesax. I will be happy to. It would be a small percentage,
Congressman, becanse for expropriation, for example, the amount in
force right now—or as of June 30, 1971—would be approximately $195
million out of $2.5 billion. So that would indicate it would be less than
10 percent—say, 7 percent.

('The material referred to follows:)

(. What propertion of OFIC world-wide insarance coverage is represented
by outslanding insurance in Africa?

A, As of Jnne 30, 1971, insurance outstanding in Africa, as a percent of total
outsianding, was as follows:

¢

Peroent of

worlduide

Coverage: coverage
Expropriation __ el 7.4
War, revolution, or insurvection____ . 5.3
Inconvertibility o o o a.6

Mr, Frrrox, On the new insurance, how does it compare? Because
Africa i3 just a newly developing confinent, so that, of course, the
contracts of insurance that have been previously made are largely in
other arcas.

Mr, Freraax. For the fiscal year ending June 80, 1971, Congress-
man, in the msurance program we insured 17 projects in Africa out
of a worldwide total of 174, which would be approximatelv 10 percent.

My, Frrrox, Do you think that is a good percentage of investment
in the continent of Africa. or do you expeet it to go higher?

Mr., Grrerarax, Well, I befieve, Congressman, that at present,
Africa—Ameriean Investinent in Africa—is probably less than 10 per-
cent of total American investment abroad. U.S. investient in black
Africa is about & percent of total American investiment in the develop-
g countries.

We think it is inereasing slowly on the basis of experience with our
investment encouragment programs. We are emphasizing A frica there,
particularly in a program we have designed to encourage agribusiness
companics to invest in Africa, and T think the percentage of such proj-
ects in Africa as opposed to all projects is probably substantially
higher than 10 percent of all the projects, It probably is eloser to 20
or 25 percent.

We are constantly trying to improve our record in Africa.

Mr. Furron. The two contracts of insurance that now exist have
been in existence for some time, have they not?
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Mr. Freemax, T am sorry. Which contracts are you referring to?

Mr. Furron. One is the investment in the tire manufacturing plant,
and the other is the $90,000 investment. in a dried frozen fish and fish-
meat plant. How long have they been in existence ?

Mr. Freemax. The contract, or the investment.?

Mr. Furson, The guarantee. ‘

Mr. Freemax. The contract of insurance was issued with respect to
the fishmeal plant in 1964, The contract of insurance with respect to
the tire plant was not issued until April of 1970. However, the invest-
ment was made several years prior to that time.

Mr. Furron. My point is that once the contracts have been made,
then the U.S. Government has to live up to those contracts, Is that not
true?

Mr, FreemaN., Yes, sir. ]

Mr. Furrox. The question is on your losses in Africa. What is that
history ?

Mr. GrreLmax. I defer to Mr. Freeman.

Mr. Freeman. We paid onc expropriation claim, Congressman.
That was for

Mr. Forron, Where and for how much ?

Mr. Freeman, In Nigeria, for $2.7 million. This was incident to
the civil war approximately 3 years ago. Tt was for a testile mill in
the eastern area.

Mr. Furrox. Is that the only expropriation claim for revolution or
war or any other claim ?

Mr. Freemax, That is the only claim that we have paid. T am sorry.
Excuse me, Congressman.

On the insurance program, we administered the payment under the
old extended risk guarantee program of AID, a claim paid in the
amount of $111,000 in Somalia in 1068,

Mr. Furron. What is your history then of the profitability of loans
in Africa compared to your losses?

Mr. Freeman. I was speaking of losses.

Mr. ForroN, What is your income and outgo on premiums?

Mr. Freeman. T would like to supply the figures for the record, Mr.
Congressman.

Mr. Digas. Without objection.
(The material referred to follows ;)

Q. What is OPIC’s incorue and outgo in premiums in Africa?

A. Fees collected on African projects (os of July 31, 1971y _.________ 216, 749, 927
Imgurence ______. _______ . ______ P 16, 609, 975
Guarantees .______ _____ _ ________ TTTTTTTTTTTTTC 89, 952

Claims paid on African projects (as of July 31, 1971y __________ 2,997, 917
Ingurance: T

Congo 90, 343
Ngeria . _____________ T 2, 700, (0
Liberta __.______ _________ Tttt 183, 000
Guarantees: Somali Republie____. ______ " ""7TTTTTmTC 111, 160
Gross claim payments___.______________ 3, 0GB, H03

_______________________ 158, 586

Mr, Freeman. T was speaking of insurance, and not with respect
to loans.
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Mr. Furrox. I am speaking of everything. You arc operating as
if you were a bank, and I want to know what the history of your
operations are in this one area.

Mr. FxeemaN. We would be pleased to submit that for the record.

Mr. Fovron. It is brought up in your statement on page 6 that you
have inereased the fees for current coverage of all three of these risks.
You then state that this is for the purpose of supplementing earnings
and reserves.

S0, having come from a banking corporation law firm, I am natu-
ally inguiring what is happening on your earnings and what is hap-
pening on your reserves. So could you supply that for the record, with
the chairman’s permission ?

Mr. FreEmMaN. We would be pleased to.

(The information requested follows:)

As of June 30, 1971, OPIC's net earnings—after deduction of administrative
expenses and preinvestment assistance costs—were $25,990,183, exclusive of claims
settlements in the net amount of 368,421, This compares with a net income of
$21,287,251 for the fiscal yeur 1970.

As of June 30, 1971, OPIC's total capital and reserves aggregated $207,724,126,
as compared to $143,052,364 in fiscal 1970, Of this, $70 million was allocated by
the OPIC Board of Directors to the insurance reserve ; $70 million to the guaranty
reserve; and $27,724,126 was retained in unallocated earnings.

Mr. Furron. Why is this increase being made? Is it for Africa
alone that premiums are being increased, or is it worldwide?

Mr. FreemMa¥. The increase is worldwide, and was made after a meet-
ing of the board of directors in March of this year after a review of our
projected revenues and all other appropriate factors,

Mr. Furron. Would you put in the record, with the chairman’s per-
mission, where you are using the services of OP1C on any one of the
programs in countries that are either dictatorships or military govern-
ments, or deny the full rights to everybody, every citizen, regardless
of race, creed, or national origin? Would you put that in the record?

Mr. FreemaN. We can snpply a list of countrics and areas where we
operate. OPIC is not a foreign policymaking agency.

Mr. Fovrox. Without the policy, just. submit us the facts.

( The information requested follows:)

OVERSEAS PRIVATE INVESTMENT CORPORATION (AN AGENCY OF THE U.S. GOVERNMENT)
[Country list investment insurance and investment guaranty program, June 1, 1971, The OPIC Investment Insurance and

i nvestment Guaranty Programs are available, as of this date, in the foliowing listed less-developed countries and semj-
independent states, as noted.]

Investment fnsurance

. War, revolution and Investment guaraniees
Convertibility Expropriation tnsurrection extended risk
Afghanistan_ ___._______...... Afghapistan_.___ . __ Afghanistan (war only)__._.
Antigua.___________.__.._._.. Antigua._ . . ._.____ Antigua__..____.._.__...._ Antigua,
Argentinat. e e e e e e o e e
Barbados__ ... ... ____ - Barbados.__.__._. _.. .... Barbades_._______..__._.. Barbados.
Botswana. ... ... ..__ Botswara.... ... ______ Botswana..______________. Botswana,
Brazil . ______.___. CBrazil cee Brazilo_._ .. ... ... Brazil,
British Honduras. British Honduras . British Honduras__________ British Honduras.
Burundi___. . ... urundi _ Burundi. . __. .-~ Burundi.

Camermon._._._... Cameroon - Camerpon. ... ___.___ Cameroan.

Centrat African Repubiic. Central African Repuh . Central African Republ Central African Republic.
Ceylon..__...... . ... ... Ceylon_______.__..._. _Ceylon.. . Ceylon.

Chad _ Chad Chad__. Chad

d . .- e .
China, Republic of____ - China, Republic of . China, Republic of._ China, Republic of,
Cofombia.____._.___.. .. Colombia. | .- Colombia.._.____..__..... Colombia.

Caongo {Kinshasa)__ .. Congo {Kinshasa)__.___..._ Congo {Kinshasa) Congo {Kinshasa).
Costa Rica._.. ... .- CostaRica__.__._.__...._. Costa Rica..._____.__ Costa Rica.

Cyprus?____ . Cyprus'o__._... .. Cyprus R Cyprus L,
Ree footnote at end of table, p, 14,
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OVERSEAS PRIVATE INVESTMENT CORPORATION (AN AGENCY OF THE L1.S. GOVERNMENT)—Caontinued

[Country {ist investment insurance and investment guaranty program, June 1, 1971. The OPIC Investment Insurance and
Investment Guasanty Pragrams are available, as of this date, in the foltowing listed less-developed countries and semi-
independent states, as noted.}

Envestment insurance

War, revolution and Envestment guarantees
Convertibility Expropriation insurrection extended risk
Dahomey_______ . .. .. .. _.__ Dahamey._____ ... ________ Dahomey. _______________. Dahomey.
Dominica_. ... ___ ... __.___ Dominica.___________.____ Dominica._____......_.... Dominica.
Dominican Republic_..___... .. Domirican Republic._.___ _ Daominican Republic.._____. Dominican Republic.
Ecuadar._. . . ____... Eewador_ . ... ___.... Ecuadoi...._._....._..... Ecudaor.
El Salvador__ .. __________. .. El Salvadar. ..
Ethiopta... ... _________...... Ethiopia.. ... ... _._ Ethiopta...... .. _ Ethiopia.
Gabon._ ... ... ..._..._._ Gabon..... . ________.. Gabon .| e Gaben,
Gambia.. . ... ... . ... ___ Gambia_______ cewe.. Gambia______._ . o . Gambia.
Ghama. ... ... ... .. Ghana._... ... oo Ghana__._____________..__ Ghana.
Greece._. .. . .. ______._.. Greece_______. ... Greece___.___ . _. .. ... Greece_
Grenmada..._..._......_______ Geenada.. .... ____ Grenada . . --.... Grenada,
Guatemalat, .. . ... ________ Guatemalal.__.____......_____ ... ... )
Guinea.__......... .- Guinea... . ... Guimea_ _....._ _.. Guinea.
Guyana. . . ... . Guyana_______.__ oo Guyana__.._._.__. .. Guyana.
Haiti__ ... ...... Haiti. L o Naiti o . Haiti,
Honduras. .. ... .. Honduras. ... .- Honduras___..____. - Honduras.
India_.._......... eeooAndia._ ... . ce..dndiz. - India.
Indonesia. _..__._.. e Indooesia. . ... ._...... indonesia. .. ...._. - Indonesia.
fran_____. e fran. ... .. . ... . dran____ fran,
fsrael..._ ... ... Israel. . ... . ........ Israeb ... . . .... _. Israei.
lvory Coast . ... Ivory Coast_____... .. lvory Cpast. .. {vory Coast.
Nigeria. . .. ... ... _.__ Nigeria______..___. e el .
Pakistan_ ... _...._.....___. Pakistan_____ _ __ __ Pakistan. .. ________. Pakistan,
Panama._______.. .. __._ Pamama.____..___. .. Panama {war only)._. .
Paraguay . .. _____. ... Parsguay. ... . Paraguay.._______.._ _. Paraguay,
Philippines. . __.__ ____ Philippines____.__. .. Philippines___.____ _ Philippines.
Rwanda_.__________.______.__ Rwanda____._____..______ Rwanda._ . _____._______ fwanda. )
St. Christ-Nevis-Anguilla___ ... St. Christ-Nevis-Anguilia__ _ St. Christ-Nevis-Anguilia___ St. Christ-Nevis-Anguilla.
St Lucia. Stlugia._._.__.__. ____.. St Luciz 5t. Lucia.
Senegal ________.__. ... Senegal _________. . Senegal _________. _. Senegal.

Sierra Leane____ ... co-- Sierra Leone.. . _._ __ Siarraleone . __._______ Sierra Leane,

Singapore.. .. ___... __._ Singapofe.._.___ _ Singapore. . _....._..___.. Singapare.

Somali Republic:. . __.___ .- Somali Republic L. __ Samali Republic'._______._ Somali Republic!,

Sudani___ ... ... Sudan'_ . ______. .. Sudand_____ ... . Sudant,

Swaziland.. ... _ .. __.. __ Swazitand_ _ .___..._.___.. Swaziland. . I Swaziland.

Tanzania {excluding Zanzibar)_. Tanzania (excluding Tanzania {excludin Janzania (excluding
Zanzibar). Zanzihar). Zanzibar),

Thailand Thailand . _.._.__.. Thailand_ _ . ___ ... _..__ Thaifand.

Jamaica. . _ Jamaica_ .o _._. .. Jamaica__ Jamaica.

Jordan__ . _____... - Jerdan.. ... L . Jordan_ __ - Jordan.
Kenya o __ Kenya. .. Kenya,
Korea. .. ... ....... o . .. Korea __. . Karea.
Laos__ Laos. . ... ... ... laos
Lesotho_ ... .. _ kesotho_ _._...__.......__ Lesotho.
Liberia.____ _ Liberia .. Liberia,
Malagasy Malagasy.
Malawi . ... _____ B Malawi. . . . _ Malawi,
Malaysia _ Malaysia . ._______. _ Malaysia . ... . Malaysia.
Mali_ . _ S Malio . Mali Mali.
Maltar ___ . ... o Maltat . .. Maltat Maltal,
Mauritaniai_. Mauritaniat . _______. _ Mauritaniat Mauritania.l
- Maruitius...._____._.____. Mauritius.
. . .- _ Moroceo. ... ___________ Mcrocco.
epal ___ .. ... oo Mepal ..o __. L Nepal oo ... Nepat.
Nicaragua__ ... ... . . Nicaragua..__.__.__.. _._ Nicaragva__ . _. ________ Nicaragua.
MNiger.. ... Niger.. ... _____..__ MNiger . ___._____._.. Niger.
TORO. . Togo________.... e Togo . ... Togo,
Triridad-Tobago Trinidad-Tobago______.__._ Trimdad-Tobago. ... ... .. Trinidad-Tobago.
Tunisia________________. _ Tunisia.....__..._. .. .. Tunisia.__..___.__.._.._.. Tunisia.
Turkey_ ... .. .. ____ Turkey...______.._.__._._. Turkey ... ________._.___ Turkey.
United Arab Republic (Egypt)!._ Uniled Arab Repubtic United Arab Repubiic United Arab Republic
(Egypt)* (Egypt)t (Egypt)1.
Uganda____._____ . ... ___ _ Uganda._ __._..__..._._._. . _______. Uganda.
UpperVolta_ ____________ .. Upper Vplta - Upper Yolta,
Yenezuela .. __ . _._.__. Yenezuela. _ Yenezuala,
Vietnam,_ ... ___ .. . _____. Vietnam ____________ Vietnam.
Western Samoa_____..________ Western Samoa Western Samaoa.
Yugostavial .. Yugoslavial e e
fambia ... Tambia._...._____ ... .. Zambia, . ____ Zambia.

! Program currently inoperative for lega! or administrative reasons. Changes: Argentina (converkibility) - inoperative,

Note: Economically developed countries are excluded from the OP{C invesiment incentive programs. 1avestment insur-
ance against inconvertibility and expropriation only may be available for some of the urderdevelcped dependencies of
France, The Netherlands, Portugal, and the United Kingdom.
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Mr. Furros. Thank you, Mr. Chairmai.

Mr. Digas. Does counsel have any questions ?

Mrs. BurcHer. You used the term “Metropolitan Portugal.” What
coes this mean with respect to your acceptance of the claim of Gov-
ernment of Portugal, that Portugal comprises so-called Metropolitan
Portugal and the territories under its domination ?

Mr. GireLmax. I understand your question, and I understand the
context in which you ask it, but T don’t feel T am in a position to make
the political judgment as to what constitutes Metropohtan Portugal.
AsTindicated in my statement, we referred to Metropolitan Portugal
for the purposes stated.

Mrs. Burcuaer. Has the foreign policy organ of our Government
decided this is the concept to be used

Mr. GiteLMaN. 1 am afraid I can’t answer that question.

Mrs. Burcuer. That is all, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Digas. Thank yon, gentlemen.

I now call to the witness chair Mr. Willis Shapley, Associate
Deputy Administrator of the National Aeronautics and Space
Adiministration.

STATEMENT OF WILLIS H. SHAPLEY, ASSOCIATE DEPUTY
ADMINISTRATOR, NATIONAL AERONAUTICS AND SPACE AD-
MINISTRATION

Bi1ocRarHY

Willis H. Shapley, Associate Deputy Administrator, serves as a principal
assistant to the Administrntor and Deputy Administrator of NASA. His specific
duties include supervision of the functional staff offices for Public Affairsy Con-
gressional Affairs, International Affairs, and Department of Defenge and Inter-
agency Affairs,

Prior to joining NASA on Sept. 1, 1965, Shapley served as Deputy Chief of the
Military Division of the Bureau of the Budgef, which he joined in 1942, His
assignments dealt with defense programs, especially military research and de-
velopment, and with aeronautics and space programs. In addition to that work,
he served as special assistant to the Director for space program coordination.

Shapley was born in 1917 in Pasadena, Calif. He attended Harvard College
and the University of Chicago, and received an A B. degree from Chicago In
193%. From 1938 to 1942 he did graduate work gnd research in political science
and related fields at the University of Chicago.

He has received the Rockefeller Public Service Award (1956), the Bureau of
the Budget Director's Exceptional Service Award (1963), and NASA's Dis-
tinguished Service Medal (1969). He is a member of Phi Beta Kappa and the
author of papers relating to research and development, and space programs.

AMr. and Mrs. Shapley (the former Virginia Bishop) reside at 3040 I* Street,
N.W., Washington, D.C. They have two daughters, Sarah of Philadelphia, Pa.,
and Deborah of Boston, Mass.

Mr. SuapLey. With me here is Mr. Gerald Truszynski, Associate
Administrator for Tracking and Data Aecquisition, who appeared
before this subcommittee a few weeks ago.

Mr, Furron. May I welcome Dr. Shapley, too, and say that on his
background he is son of the Dr. Shapley, head of the Harvard Ob-
servatory, whom I have admired for many years, and who is outstand-
ing and known worldwide in astronomy. We are very proud to have
the son of that man here. ‘

Mr. Dicgs. We might note that the gentleman from Pennsylvania
is the ranking minority member of the House Science and Astronantics
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Committee, and 18 well acquainted with the administration of this
agency.

Mr, Fovrox. Off the record.

( Discussion off the record. )

Mr. Digas. The gentleman may proceed.

Mr. Szapcey. Thank you, Mr, Chairman,

Mr, Chairman and members of the subcommittee: I am pleased to
be here today to subinit replies to gpecific questions this subcommittee
has asked regarding the operation of the NASA tracking station in
South Africa. These replies are appended to my statement. I regret
that it was not possible to respond earlier, but we thought it more
useful to wait until we were able to address the sum of your questions
on the basis of information we had to request and have now received
from the South African Council for Scientific and Industrial Re-
search (CSIR).

To provide context for the discussions today, I would like briefly
to review the evolution of our station in South Afriea. It was estab-
lished there under cooperative arrangements with the U.S. Naval
Research Laboratory, in anticipation of the International Geophysical
Year, some years before Congress created NASA, In 1960 NASA took
over the station under the terms of an intergovernmental agreement
negotiated by the Department of State and implementing interagency
agreements with CSIR, which is an agency of the South African
(Grovermment. (See p. 244 of the appendix for the text of the Na-
tional Aeronautics and Space Administration Contracts and Agree-
ments with the Council for Secientific and Industrial Research in South
Africa regarding the NASA programs in South Africa as well as the
agreement between the (overnment of the United States of America
and the Government of the Union of Soutl Africa concerning Track-
ing Stations.) The station has been and remains a necessary element
of our national space program.

We are in South Africa by the leave of the South African Govern-
ment, which grants us access to its territory, permits us to use radio
{requencies of its registration. and allows us to bring all materials,
equipment, and supplies duaty free.

The NASA station in South Africa is fully manned, staffed and
operated by CSIR with South African employees. There is nothing
unique in this, We have similar staffing and operating arrangements
with cooperating agencies in Australia, the United Kingdom, and
Spain. In cach of these countries the responsible national agencies
hire local personnel and operate the stations in accord with local laws
and regulations,

Committed as we have been and are to attaining the important na-
tional objectives entrusted to us, we have thought of our stations over-
seas csseniially in terms of their efficiency in supporting our flight
missions. We have monitored station operations mainly from the
standpoint of technical effectiveness and sound financial management.

While we have recognized that human factors can have a direct
bearing on performance, and are important in their own right, we
are limited 1n our ability to control these factors, particularly in so-
cieties where statutes and practices differ markedly from our own.

Within the legal structure in South Afriea and within our authority
as a [U.S. Government agency we do intend to make a special effort
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to. effect improvements in the nontechnical aspects of our station
operations. As part of this process, we will explore very practically
with CSTR what can be done to improve the working and living con-
ditions and the opportunities of black employees at the station. We
wish to do all we can to see that the NASA station in South Africa
reflects to the greatest degree that local circumstance permit the prac-
tices and ideals which govern employment at our domestic facilities.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my statement.

With your permission, I will now proceed with the answers that
NASA has obtained to the questions previously raised by the sub-
committec to which answers have not been previously furnished to
vou.!

The first question in this category was: Does the CSIR contribute
to the South African Foundation to your knowledge !

NASA has not been able to determine whether CSTR contributes
to the South African Foundation. However, funds provided to the
CSIR under the NASA contract are limited to reimbursement for
direct services solely in connection with the operation and mainten-
ance of the tracking station,

The next question is: Does the CSIR do military work or work of
strategic scientific value for the South African Government? Could
vou provide for the record a report of all of the activities of the Coun-
cil, because obviously there is some suggestion that they are quite
broad and include a whole range of activities that it might be inter-
esting to examine the relationship to the objectives of the subcom-
mittee,

The answer is as follows: We are informed that the CSIR is a statu-
tory body operating 13 institutes grouped according to scientific and
research disciplines. One of these is the National Institute for Defense
Research, which, unlike other institutes, reports directly to the De-
fense Reseavch Council. The other institutes report directly to the
CSIR and are engaged in research activities relating to food, physics,
mechanical engineering, mathematical sciences, et cetera. The CSTR
institute responsible for our tracking station operations is the Na-
tional Institute for Telecommunications Resem'(ﬁ)'-. The tracking sta-
tion and its personnel are fully divoreed from military research.®

The next series of questions, Mr. Chairman. referred to the work
forco at the station. With vour permission T will not read the entire
question and will proceed directly with the answer.

AMr. Diges. You may proceed. The question will be considered part
of the record.

My, Suarrey. Thank vou, Mr. Chairman.

Question: We would like to know about the work force. We would
like to know about the number of Africans there. the percentage of
their salaries. That is of the payroll and how the Council arrives at the
salaries to be paid to Africans. We would like to know if there is any
collective bargaining. We would like to know if the wages paid to Afri-
erans is below the breadline, that is, what they call the poverty datum
Iine. We would like to know the beginning salary for Africans at the
station compared to the beginning salary for whites. We would like to
lmow how the top salary for Africans and Coloureds compare with the

P Ree Vol 1. pn. 1423-151. Tor the original questions raised by the subcommittea and
pp. 241-243 of this volume for further correspondence concerning these inqniries.
C‘%]T“IThe subcommittes is also inctuding in the appendix, p. 270, the official brochure on

ST,



18

bottom salary of whites. For the record we would like a complete
presentation on all salaries paid to all workers at the station since their
beginning. One thing we would like to see is how the raises in salaries
over the years compare for these groups and whether the African sal-
aries have kept pace with the white salaries, the average cash differ-
entials in these salaries.

Response: There are approximately 61 black employees of the CSIR
at the station, representing about 21 percent of the total staff. I should
add that the other 225 employees are the technical staff of the station.

South African Government wage scales and classifications set by the
South African Public Service Commisston are applied by the CSIR.
There is no collective bargaining.

Since the beginning of our current operations in 1960 and through
June 1971, the total amount of salaries paid to all employees, white
and black (including pension, unemployment insurance, and medical
benefits), has amounted to approximately $9,496,000. The information
we recelved from CSIR did not include a breakdown of this total. The
breakdown between white and black employees for fiscal year 1971 is
as follows:

Whites Blacks
Salaries .ol e I e 31, 426, 000 $57, 600
Lo 1o USRS 105, 000 2,300
Unemployment insurance_ .. .. ..ooieeo il S 511 136

Medital e e 26,500 .. ... ...

The CSIR pays half of the costs of medical aid membership for the
white technical stafl, Those are the payments shown in the statement.
The biack emplovees do not have a medical society, but receive treat-
ment in nearby provincial hospitals at an extreniely small fee (a few
cents). The CSIR provides transportation free of charge for medical
attention or other health emergencies.

Since all black employees hive on the station site, transportation to
and from work is not required.

Since the white and black employees do not hold comparable posi-
tions at the station, it is not possible to make a comparison of salary
differentials over the vears.

The salary scale for positions held by black employees at the station
13 approximately as follows:

Unskilled employees, of which I should mention there are 56, the
beginning salary is $571 and the top salary is $1,092,

Vehicle drivers and foremen, of which I believe there are two at the
Present time. the beginning salary is $689 and the top salary 1s $1,344.

Laboratory assistants, of which I believe there are now three, the
beoinning salary 1s $865 and the top salary is $1,428.

There are no comparable positions held by white employees. The
bottom annual salary for white employees is approximately $1,680.
In addition to cash wages, the black employees, but not the white em-
plovees, are provided housing and fuel without charge.

We have not been able to get “poverty datum line” statistics for a
rural area comparable to the NASA tracking station., We have been
provided “poverty datum line” figures developed by South African
sources for Soweto in Johannesburg, which range from $1,278 ( Asso-
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ciation of Chambers of Commerce of South Africa) to $1,680 (Johan-
neshurg Chamber of Commerce) per annum for a family of five living
in that urban area. The NASA station is in a rural area and black
station employees are furnished rent-free housing and fuel in addition
to the wages, as noted above. For this reason we are not able to relate
meaningfully the CSIR wages paid at the NASA tracking station to
the “poverty datum line” data available,

The next question, Mr. Chairman, is, Does the council have educa-
tional programs to assist the workers or to train them? Are Africans
ineluded ? ‘

We would like to know if Africans are in this program since we
are in it and if so, how many have obtained their diplomas under it?

The answer 1s as follows: The CSIR has two training programs for
the station technieal staff. One is for electronic technicians at the tech-
nical college level, and one is for training to the bachelor of science
engincering level at local universities. Formal training costs and sala-
ries under the technician program are paid from CSIR funds. How-
ever, when these trainees actually work at the NASA station, gaining
practical experience, their time is charged to NASA. The total cost of
the engineering level training has been borne by the CSIR.

The mimmum educational requirenients for participation in either
of the training programs is the equivalent of high school plus 1 year.
No black employees have been included in these programs. We under-
stand that there is 1o electrical engineering curriculum available in
schools open to black South Africans.

The next question is as follows : Has NASA or the Council surveyed
the educational situation in the area where African workers live and
have they sought to be of assistance? Does the Council provide eduea-
tional counseling to its workers or their children? Do they provide
tutoring programs? Do they have an oflice or provide for any kind of
assistance to African employees to go through the legal and adminis-
trative rigmarole and sccure permission for their wives and families to
live with them ¢

The answer is us follows: NASA has not conducted such a survey.
Our involvement with educational programs at our various stations
throughont the world has to date been limited to training programs
for station technicians. Where the stations are operated by host coun-
try personnel, we have not otherwise dealt at any of our stations with
the education of workers or their families.

We are informed that CSIR provides no formal education counsel-
ing to its employees or their children, but the station manager is pre-
pared to give advice at any time when requested.

At the NASA station there is no requirement for black employees
to obtain permission for their wives and families to live with them.
Of these employees, 45 are married and they reside with their families
on the station site.

The next question reads as follows: How many Americans who are
NASA employees have gone to the station since the beginning ? How
many went in 1970% Do you have any going back and forth to the
station regularly or on temporary assignments? Are any of these
teniporary or regular types that may be going back and forth black?

The answer is this: The numbeér of visits made to the station by
NASA employees, including employees of the Jet Propulsion Labora-
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tforly, since the beginning of operations there is approximately as
ollows:

I should explain, Mr. Chairman, that the Jet Propulsion Labora-
tory operates with NASA under contract, so its employees are not civil
service employees.

Mr. Fouron. Would you say with what university it is connected ?

Mr. SgapeLy. With the California Institute of Technology, which
operates JPL. JPL itself is a Government-owned facility.

From 1957 to 1960 we had 24 visits and from 1961 to 1969 we had
243 visits, During 1970, 28 employees visited the station.

There has been only one permanently based 1.8, engineer, assigned
from the JPL for purely technical liaison purposes. All other visits
were temporary in nature ranging from a few days to a few weeks.
These were made by technical personnel primarily for such purposes
as installing special equipment, correcting deficiencies in operating
equipment, or instructing CSIR personnel in technical procedures.

o Oﬁr best information is that none of the above personncl were
ack.

The next questions are these: We would like to know about the
facilitles for African employees at the stations. Also about the locker
rooms. Are they segregated? Do they drink out of separate water
fountains as they do in the rest of South Africa?

As we understand, their eating facilities are separate and all the
rest. We would like to know how many hours a day that the average
white worker works as compared to the African worker at this in-
stallation. Whether the restrooms are segregated; whether the facili-
ties are interchangeable in their cleanliness, their convenience, their
size, their number.

The answer is this: Facilities at the station are segregated. We are
informed that the CSIR policy is to provide separate facilities for
black and white employees equal in cleanliness, convenience, size, and
number. The exception is the staff cafeteria. which is open only to the
technical staff, all of whom are white employees. This facility is re-
quired by the technical staff since they ave required to work abnormal
hours for station operational reasons. Since 211 black employees reside
on the station site and are not regnired to work abnormal hours, the
CSIR considers a similar facility as unnecessary.

Mr, Forrox. And there is no busing ?

Mr. SuapLey. I believe not, sir.

Mr. Nix. It would be better if vou did.

Mr. Suaprey. T would say, Mr. Fulton, that the housing for the
employees is quite close to the station, as T understand it.

Mr. Furron. That is what I understand, and they eat at home.

Mr. Sumaprry. The next question is as follows: And when Ameri-
cans are detailed to work at the tracking station for a short or long
period, 1s there a procedure in NASA for providing these percentages
and background on South Africa, and its policies? TIs there a pro-
cedure for issuing such persons a statement on U.S. Government policy
toward Africa? Are such persons as well as the American in the
American station there regularly advised about our policy communi-
cating with certain elements in South Africa and the majority? Do
thesaz American employees have interracial contacts outside of chance
ones
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The answer follows: The engineers who are detailed temporarily to
the station for short periods of time are briefed by NASA svlely on
their technical assignments. These cngincers are usually sent to the
station to perform a specific task relating to the installation or repair
of special equipment which in almost all cases involves long hours of
work at the station site, leaving little or no time for social activities.
Therefore, any interracial social contacts ave chance ones.

The Jet Propulsion Laboratory engineer, who is assigned as the
resident technical liaison representative, is also fully briefed by JPL
and NASA on the nature of his technical assignment and duties. How-
ever, he is also given a verbal briefing by the Department of State on
those matters which the Department feels arc appropriate for an
American who will be stationed in South Africa for an extended pe-
riod of time.

The final question in this series, Mr. Chairman, is as follows: Is the
director of the station a Nationalist, a United Party member or a Pro-
gressive? What is Mr. Goddard, the Deputy Director? Are they ad-
vised by NASA of TLS. position on race and on seeking peaceful
change toward majority rule?

The answer follows: These ofticials are career South African civil
servants. We are not aware of their political affiliations. We are confi-
dent that they are aware of U.S. attitudes on the matters referred to.

Mr. Chairman, that completes the material we prepared for the
committee.

Mr. D1gas. Thank you very much.

In response to the question about facilities at the NASA tracking
station, the pages are not numbered.

Mr. SuarLey. Yes. Tam sorry about that, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Dicas. Your answer was that facilities at the station are segre-
gated. T want to make that emphatically known, that we have appear-
g before us an agency of the U.S. Government which has admitted in
writing and publicly that the facilities at its installation in South
Africa are segregated.

Now that your attention has been called to these employment prac-
tices, the segregated facilities, what does NASA plan on doing?

Mr. Fouron. Where is that point that you are speaking about?

Mr. SuapeLy. On the 10th page of the attachment. I am sorry the
pages are not numbered, sir.

Mr. Fouron. I am sorry to interrupt. What was your question ?

Mr. Dicas. T said now that they have admitted the facilities were
segregated as well as the employment practices as they have described
them. What do they plan on doing about them ?

Mr. Suarrey. Mr. Chairman, we would plan within the framework
of our contract and the pertinent agreements to approach the South
African Government agency with which we deal to see to what extent,
conditions can be improved.

Mr. Dices. So you have now made a conscious policy decision—
whatever words you want to use—to demand, request, or what have
you, that the management of the tracking station throw over the local
coloration and refuse to continue these practices. Is that correct? Is
that what you are saying ?

Mr. Suarrey. Not quite, Mr. Chairman. Because we are dealing with
another government on matters which fall within the laws and prac-
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tices of that government, we will approach them and see what im-
provements they are able to make within their own framework in
South Africa. o

Mr. Digas. When will this be formally instituted ?

Mr. Snarrey. We will begin these discussions as soon as we can.

Mr. Diges. Who will have responsibility for that?

Mr. Snariey. Well, we have not assigned a specific individual at
this time, but we will, working with the Department of State, have an
appropriate senior person in NASA discuss this matter with the South
African authorities. )

Mr. D1ggs. Can you give us an idea ? Can you be more specific about
what you expect to request of the government and of the agency ?

Mr. SuapLeY. Well, we will request them to make all the improve-
ments in this direction that they—as I have said in my statement-—ecan
in conforming their practices to those which NASA and other U.S.
Government agencies would like to see enforced.

1 cannot say to you how far they will be prepared to go, and I would
have to say, Mr. Chairman, that T would not expect that they would be
able to do away with the fact of segregation of facilities within theit
existing statutes and policies,

Mr. Dices. This is an assumption you are making here. Are you say-
ing the answer is going to be predictable, that they can’t do anything
about 1t ?

Mr. Suaprey. No, sir. We will go as far as they will.

Mr. Dicas. For example, on these facilities there is no law in South
Africa that says that in a nonpublic situation—and that is what those
dining facilities are—anybody can’t walk in off the street, they are
private dining facilities—there is no law that says that there can’t be
multiracial seating and eating. As a matter of fact, on the day we
arrived there appeared a story in the local press where the question was
raised about a whole series of what can be done within South A frican
law, and one of the things that was pointed out was the fact that under
these kinds of conditions there is no law.

In a public situation that is something else, but this is not a public
restaurant. 1t is a private dining facility. There are four people in this
room right now who were there who can support this statement,

Do you plan on relying upon some kind of report from these people
or do you not consider it of sufficient import in view of the objective of
this committee of getting Eub]ic agencies to set the right kind of
example, and in view of NASA’s domestic policy do you not think that
it is worthy of a top official, yourself, for example, going out there to
witness these conditions for yourself and to familiarize yourself with
all the nuances that exist in this installation ?

Mr. Suariey. Yes, sir, T do; and that is the type of action we have
in mind.

Mr. Dicas. You plan on going to South Africa yourself?

Mr. Srariey. It may not be me, If it is not me, it will be another
senior official of NASA,

Mr. Diges. It would be interesting to help understand some new
nuances 1f you took a ranking black employee of NASA along with
you. Do you have anybody that could accompany whoever you plan
on sending ? Because I think that would be important, that an inter-
racial team go out there.
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.g’f[l‘.'tSHAPLEY. That is a possibility, sir, and we will certainly con-
sider it.

Mr, Diges. T yield to the gentleman from IPennsylvania, Mr. Nix.

Mr. Nix. Mr. Chairman, I just listened to what you said a mo-
ment ago.
~You are not saying that by going to South Africa, viewing the
situation and familiarizing yourself with the conditions, even with a
group of blacks, that such a visit would effect change. You don't be-
lieve that, do you?
~ Mr. Suaprey. I believe there is a possibility that the actions taken
in consequence of the visit might effle)ct some changes. My carlier an-
swer, Mr. Nix, was to indicate that T doubt that any action that NASA
can take will change the basic attitudes and policies of the South
African Government.

Mr. Nix. Absolutely.

Mr. Smarrey. That was the import of my earlier statement to the
chairman.

Mr. Nrx. Even if you took a hundred blacks, a great number of
higher officials in NASA, no change would be cffected. Tt is obvious
from the fact that we know, from the knowledge we have of the
policies of that government, we have no way in which to influence
changes in that sovereign government, not at this time.

Would you agree with that ?

Mr, Smarrey. I would agree with that, sir, but T would indicate
in consonance with the earlier discussion that I believe changes of some
degree within the existing framework may be possible, These may not
he fundamental changes, but these would be changes in the direction
which has been discussed.

Mr. Nix. What specific changes have been made, let us say, in the
last 2 years in the working conditions and the availability of advance-
ment from the status that the blacks enjoy now to the higher positions?

Mr. Suartey. To my knowledge, Mr. Nix, the basic framework of
the situation has been the same for many years. The degree to which
individuals may have advanced within this restrictive framework, 1
am not aware.

Mr. Nix. Of any. _
Now, the real reason why we, the United States, countenance this

sort of arrangement, and put up with these conditions, is that you
really believe, at least the agency is of the opinion, that this is essen-
tial to our program. Is that correct ¥

Mr. Suarrry. Yes, sir. T would say, Mr. Nix, the location of a station
at this point on the globe is essential.

Mr. N1x. You say that the station remains a necessary element of our
national space program?

Mr. SHEAPLEY. Yes.

Mr. Nix. That is the overviding consideration, and that is why the
17.S. Government has put up with these conditions. That is true, isn't
it ? -

Mr. SuapLey. I would say so, sir.

Mr. N1x. I wonder whether or not all alternatives have been examined
to determine whether or not it is a necessary part of our program.

Mr. Suarrey. I believe they have, Mr. Chairman. This is a subject
which has been studied frequently over the vears, and we are con-
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tinuously reviewing the total configuration of our tracking stations
around the world with a view to making reductions and economies
where we can, and we have over the past years closed several stations
and otherwise adjusted the tracking network to meet the needs.

As T believe was testified at the ecarlier hearing, the South African
loeation happens to be by geographical aceident at what you might call
the crossroads, where many of our launches, our satellites go. It is on
the line of launch from Cape Kennedy and most of our satellites have
to pass over that area, and this 1s an area at which they can be cor-
rected and checked, and it 1s important to keep track of them.

Correspondingly, our satellites which are launched in polar orbit
out of the Western Test Range in California go over the South Pole
and are first picked up by the stations in this part of the world, in
the Southern Hemisphere. From an operational standpoint this loca-
tion is therefore especially important to these operations.

In addition, certain satellites that are launched toward the planets
and several of the current programs are in this category, can only be
tracked from the Southern Hemisphere for many of the first days of
the flisht until they get out far enongh where they can be seen from
botl the Northern and the Southern Hemispheres. In monitoring these
expensive missions—aund it 1s very prudent from our standpoint to
keep very close watch on the conditions on board the spacecraft—
the South African station is particularly essential.

Mr, Frrrox. Would you ¥ield on that point®

Mr. Nix. Just 1 second. That is the point that T wanted to make.
I want it clearly understood that the motivating reason for its presence.
and why it is continued there is because the Government of the United
States or the agency in charge here deems it absolutely necessary.

Now, of course, no study has been made to determine whether or not
that could be eliminated without a destructive effect upon the NASA
svstem. That has not. been done.

Mr. Suarrey. Studies of that type, Mr. Nix, have been made at
various points over the years, and the conclusions have been along
the lines T have indicated.

Mr. Nix. This is a problem that Mr. Fulton ought to be able to
solve. I vield to you.

Mr, Furron. I was going to point out that on the Kennedy, the
(ape Kennedy Test Range, the next stop beyond South Africa is
Australia. So it is quite & hop away to the next station. Therefore,
the safety and security of our U.S. astronauts demand a station at
a halfway point, which is South Africa; is that not right?

Mr. Siarey. That is correct, Mr. Chairman, except I should say
that the station in South Africa does not support directly the manned
flights. The trajectory on those is such that they can be monitored
from Madrid on their way over in this direction. so it is primarily
the unmanned satellites that are tracked from the South African
station. This includes satellites like our orbiting astronomieal Jabera-
tories. in which hundreds of millions of dollars are riding on each
mission.

Mr. Frrron. We have been to Madrid and have seen those facilities,
but. there, too, we are in a country where there is not freedom and

no civil rights.



25

With the permission of the gentleman from Pennsylvania, we
did have another tracking satellite station in Africa at Zanzibar,
which could have been an alternate station had conditions not required
the closing of it ; is that not correct ?

Mr. Suaerey. It is correct that we had a station in Zanzibar.

{The following material was supplied for the record.)

NARA formerly had a station in Zangibar, however that stotion was devoted
entirely to support of the manned space flights and did not have the capability
of supporting the deep space probes and scientific satellites supported by the
Sonth African station. But more importantly, the Zanzibar location does not
have the unique geographic relationship to Cape Kennedy thiat South Africa
does. For thie resgson, the Zanzibar location would not serve as a satisfactory
alternative.

Mr. Forron. So that there was unrest and insurrection, and we
had to get our equipment out in a hurry, as a matter of fact, to save
the equipment.

Mr. N1x. Would the gentleman yield to me a moment?

Mr. Frurrown. I would be glad to.

Mr. N1x. Conditions in that country have stabilized themselves
now, so programs the gentleman offers is an escape. Why not put
it back? They are not at war now. The economy has been stabilized,
and there is tranquility in that country now. So perhaps that is the
ANSWeT.

Mr. Furton. Could T ask: How many black employees at this
particular installation would be thrown out of work if we made a
transfer and what would the cost be? I think the cost would be
enormous at this point, when we are cutting down on the budget
ot the space agency.

Mr. SHAPLEY. Sur estimates on the nominal cost, Mr. Fulton, of re-
placing the station at another location—if, in fact, there is a feasible
location which can meet the geographical requirements—is about $35
million at this time. The cost. of course, would depend in part on the
location. That would include the move and the necessary new facilities.

On the first half of your question, as the statement has indicated,
there are approximately 61 black employees at the South African sta-
tion who make their livelthood from work at the station.

Mr. Fouron, We did use Zanzibar for our Mercury manned flights.
So we did use a station along the lines that the gentleman from Penn-
svlvania is recommending for manned flights, didn’t we?

Mr. Smariey. I believe that is correct. The current manned space
flight network has been thinned out, as you know. Is there a station in
Africa for manned space flights now?

STATEMENT OF GERALD M. TRUSZYNSKI, ASSOCIATE ADMINIS-
TRATOR FOR TRACKING AND DATA ACQUISITION, NATIONAL
AERONAUTICS AND SPACE ADMINISTRATION

BIOGRAPHY

(Gerald M. Truszynski is responsible for planning. development, and operation
of global tracking networks, facilities, and systems for communieations and data
acquisition.

NASA’s Office of Tracking and Data Acquisition is charged with support of
sputcecraft in the unmanned scientifie exploration of space near the carth and
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beyond to the sun and the planets; the manned flight programs such as Apollo and
Skylab; commercial and foreign space projects; and support of scientific sat-
ellites of the Department of Defense. The Office also has agency-wide functional
responsibility for automatic data processing activities.

Truszynski was appointed to his pogition in March 1368. He succeeded from the
post of Deputy in the same Office, which he had held since its creation in 1961.
He came to NASA Headguarters in 1960 from NASA's Flight Research Center,
Edwards, Cal.

In his career at Headquarters, Truszynski has assisted in design and eon-
struction of the worldwide tracking systems for manned space flight programs,
Mercury, Gemini, and Apollo; the planetary Deep Space Network; and the glo-
bal NASA communications system, as well as modification and improvement of
the STADAN Satellite Network.

The volume of traffic in the round-the-clock operation of the networks now to-
tals more than 40 spacecraft returning 200 million data points to earth each
day. The OTDA networks and stations employ some 4,000 U.8. and foreign citi-
zens and represent a capital investment of about $450 million.

Beginning his career upon graduation from Rutgers University in 1944, he
Joined the NACA, or National Advisory Committee for Aeronanties (NASA pre-
decessor), at the Langley Aeronauntical Laboratory, Hampton, Va.. as an engi-
neer in instrument research and development. Three years later he was trans-
ferred to the NACA station at Edwards, Cal,, as instrument project engineer on
the rocket-powered X-1, first airplane to breach the speed of sound.

In 1954 Truszynski became chief of the instrumentation division at Edwards.
He headed development and operation of instrumentation, computer, and track-
ing systems for the national research airplane program under NACA—includ-
ing o series of jet- and rocket-powered alreraft such as the X-1, X-2, D-558 and
X-15, which pioneered supersonic and hypersonic flight. Truszynski directed the
techmnical design and operation of the 500-mile “High Range” tracking network.

In 1969 Truszynski twice received NASA’s highest award, the Distinguished
Service Medal, for suppert of Apollo manned flichts to lunar orbit and landing.
He is a2 member of Tau Beta Pi and the Instrument Society of Americq.

He was born in Jersey City, N.J. He and his wife, thie former Helen Bennett,
of East Millstone, N.J., live with their two children in Chevy Chase, Md.

Mr. Truszynsxr No; there is not.

Mr. Fovrox. No; there is not.

Mr. Nix. I understand that we can’t measure democracy and equal-
ity in terms of money.

Mr, Suaprey. That is correct.

Mr. Fuvrow. I yield back. I will ask a question or two on my own if
you are through.

Mr. Diges. Go right ahead.

Mr. ForroNn. When we are looking for equal rights. how many
women employees are at this station as against male employees? Be-
cause 1f we are going to have equal rights one way, we had better have
1t every way,

Mr. Suaprey. The information I have, Mr. Fulton, is that of the
black employees, some of their wives are also employed at the station,
Of the white employees, T don’t have a breakdown of how many, if
any. women are employed.

Mr. Forron, Would you pnt into the record a statement on equal
employment for women as well as for men ¢ My suggestion is that you
had better take a high-ranking NASA woman with you as well.

{The information requested follows 1)

It is assumed that here again the CSIR follows the laws and practices of the
South African Government with respect to thig matter. From the information we
have received, there are also white women employed at the station.

Mr. Furron. Off the record.

(Discussion off the record.)
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Mr. Forton. Going a little bit further, we have Apollo 16 and
Apollo 17 flights scheduled after the last flight, Apollo 15, in our lunar
landings. Is that not correct ?

Mr. SHAPLEY. Yes, sir. )

Mr. Furton. Apollo 17 will be the end of the series of Apollo flights,
will it not? That is, as far as we know now on the budgeting?

Mr, Suariey. Yes, sir.

Mr. Fourox. So there is a changing direction of NASA to a new
type of launching. In this changing direction of NASA there is then
no future use for manned space ﬁig%n for this particular installation,
i therc?

Mr. Smarery. You are referring to South A frica?

Mr, Furton. Yes.

Mr. Suarery. That is correct; however, and as I indicated befors;,
even at the present time it is not used for manned space flight.

Mr. ForTon. So in future plans of NASA there are no future plans
other than current use for the operation of the NASA station in gouth_.
Afriea, the tracking station ?

Mr. SmapeLy. No, sir. The station in South Africa is configured in
two parts. One part is a part of the so-called deep space net, which
monitors planetary probes, flights that go out to the planets, which re-
quire the large 85-foot antenna, which Is the especially unique feature
of the station in South Africa.

The other half of the station at South Africa is a part of our
STADAN net, which operates with satellites in relatively low earth
orbit and issues commands to satellites in that category.

Mr. Fuvron. But there is no fundamental change in NASA’s future
policy which would increase the use of this tracking station in South
Africa, is there?

Mr. SaarLey. There is none that would increase it, and none in sight
that would tend to decrease it.

Mr. Furron. The Jet Propulsion Laboratory is the operating agency
for the unmanned space flights which are tracked by this station in
large part, is that not right ?

Mr. SaarLey. The Jet Propulgion Laboratory is responsible for the-
deep space net, the planetary missions tracking. The STADAN or
scientific satellite network part of the South African station comes
under the jurisdiction of the Goddard Space Flight Center, which is
the headquarters for that network.

S0, in effect, at South Africa there are statious that fit into two of
our three tracking networks, which are colocated for eCONOMY Teasons
and for the reason that both of these networks require a station in the
Southern Hemisphere approximately at the longitude of South A frica.

, M]é. Frrrox. But the scientists have been largely from J PL, haven't
they?

Mr. Suarrey. I believe so largely. However, there have been those
from (voddard.

Mli Furrow. I agree, but a large part of them have been university
people.

Mr. SHAPLEY. Yes, sir.

Mr. Fovrexs. From the California Tnstitute of Technology.

Then, when the general statement is made that the facilities are
segregated, that is a blanket statement that in part is not quite ac-
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curate. Tn the first place, the facilities for housing on the base are
made available to the blacks, but not fo the whites.

Mr. SmapLEy. Yes, sir.

Mr. Furron. So the whites are excluded from the housing, They
are not housed on the particular site, are they ?

Mr. Sixarrey. As I understand it, Mr. Fulton, there are two houses
on the site which are occupied by CSIR white technical personnel of
the station. Rent is charged for these houses, however. These are not
provided rent-free to those employees.

Mr. Fovron. Of the 225 technical staff employees at the station,
which you say are white, there are only two that are located, as far
as housing 1s concerned, on the station, and then they are charged for
their housing and the fuel; isthat correct?

Mr. SmarLEY, Yes, SIT,

Mr. Forron, For the black station employees they are furnished
rent-free housing and fuel in addition to their wages; 1s that the case?

Mr. Suarruy. Yes, sir.

Mr. Forron. Along the lines that have been suggested by the chair-
man and my friend, Mr. Nix, the members of the committee, why
wouldn’t it be possible for NASA to have black NASA employees or
black JPIL: employees connected with this particular station so that
it would move in the direction that both these gentlemen and the sub-
committee have recommended ?

Mr. Smarrey. T believe that it would be possible, Mr. Fulton, for
such occasions to occur.

Mr. ForroN, Could we have some explanation for that kind of an
approach ¢

(The information requested follows:)

Ag previously indicated, the station is completely staffed by CSIR and there is
only one JPL technical representative there, There have been, however, numerous
occasions on which NASA and JPL employees have had to temporarily visit the
station for technical and operational rensons, and it hos been also noted that
from our best informsation none of these have been black. However, it is perfectly
possible that in the future some of these personnel may be black, but this would
entirely depend upon the need for a specifically qualified engineer for a specifie
task at the time required.

Mr. Frurox. T want to thank the chairman for inviting me to sit
with vou and his nsual courtesy in allording me as a member of the
Foreign Affairs Committee the ability to ask some questions from the
point ol view of the space agency.

I had thought. though, that a very quick answer would have been
on the question of how fast you would move in the direction of de-
segregation, that you would have immediately answered, as the U.S.
Supreme Court did in 1954 did with “We will proceed to ask for de-
segregation with all deliberate speed,” and you would have been on
safe coround.

Mr, Nix. Mr. Chairman, may I ask a couple of questions?

My, Dices. Is the gentleman through ?

Mr. Furrox. T am through. That is said with some humor.

Mr. N1x. T am glad the gentleman added that. It would not have
been aceeptable tome.

Afr. Fovtox. Tt isn’t with me either.

Mr. Nix. The gentleman mentioned a few moments ago the housing
facilities for blacks on this facility in South Africa. That is not, of
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course, segregation. They are not segregated. There are two houses
there for the whites, I understand. However, that is for the convenience
of the NASA, is it not? Because if the blacks were not housed there,
they would be accommodated in some compound or some location dis-
tant from the installation itself, and it would certainly adversely
affect the operation of NASA.

So, I suggest to you that the furnishing of houses to blacks on this
nstallation 1s, in fact, an accommodation to NASA. Would you say
that is true?

Mr. Smartey. Mr. Nix, the pattern at the station was established
in the early days and has persisted. My understanding is that the
pattern was that selected anuf established by the South African agency
with whom we deal, and was actually in existence prior to the estab-
lishment of NASA when the station was a part of the International
Geophysical Year.

I have no direct comment I can make on the motivations of those who
made the decision at the time, but I am sure it is a convenience for all
concerned to have the black employees located close to the station.

Mr. N1x. The very fact that the arrangement was made by the South
African (Government confirms what I have said a moment ago. It is
consistent with the policy, long-standing policy, of the South African
Government to segregate the blacks in areas distant from the com-
munity wherse NASA is.

Thank yon, Mr. Chairmar.

Mr. Diges. The gentleman is absolutely correct. I don’t feel it neces-
sary to claborate on that particular point. But the fact of the matter is
that these facilities for blacks on the base are provided for that very
reason, because if they weren’t provided, the nearest compound where
blacks ean live is inconvenient to the efficiency of the operation of the
installation, and you would have to take them back home every night
and bring them in every morning. You would get into the busing
problem that the gentleman from Pennsylvania, Mr. Fulton, was
alluding to, T believe, a few moments ago.

Mr. Furron. Could I be heard on a point.?

Mr. Digas. And the reason that they do have limited housing for
certain whites that are on the base, that involves people who are in
an emergency kind of occupation. Other than that, the general run-
of-the-mill white employees do not stay on the base, because they can
stay anywhere they want to stay. They can go right outside the gate
of the compound near a city. They don’t have to stay up there.

These are the kinds of nuances that only being on the ground there
can uncover, because you certainly cannot rely upon the kind of re-
ports that have been obtained from the South African management
team that is out there, because they are not even aware of what you
are talking about.

When you raise a question about restroom facilities and whatnot,
the response was, “Well, everybody knows where they are supposed
to relieve themselves.”

The fact that some of the blacks live near the installation and, there-
fore, do not go home every day for lunch is another situation that one
would learn immediately upon being there. They don’t go home for
lunch, despite the fact that the housing compound isn’t that far away.
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When we were there. we were there at lunchtime, and the blacks
were out in the yard, right -out there next to the building where the
white people were having lunch. They were out in the yard under the
tree nibbling on sandwiches, despite the fact that some of them may
have lived nearby.

Mr. Forron. Before you leave that point, the International Geo-
physical Year was 1957. NASA was not established until October
1958 by statute. Is that not correct ?

My. Srariey. Yes, sir.

Mr. Fourton. Would you give us under whose auspices the Inter-
national Geophysical Year was instituted ?

My, Suarrey. The entive International Geophysical Year operation
was under the cognizance of the National Academy of Sciences. On
the Government side the support was provided by the National Sei-
ence Foundation and several other agencies including the Naval Re-
search Laboratory.

Mr. Furton. And under the international auspices of the TCSTU.

Mr. SuwarLey., Yes, sir; the International Council of Secientific
Unions.

Mr. Furrow. So it was an international project when it began.

Mr. SuarrEy, Yes.

My. Furroxn, The word “compound” has been used within the in-
stallation in which NASA is interested in South Africa. There is no
such thing as restricting any individual within the compound or
witlin the installation, is there, by cither the South African Govern-
nient or NASA? I think we should have that clearly in the record.

Is that or is that not the case?

Are there restrictions on certain people? I think the chairman has
a gond point there.

Mr. Saarcey. 1 believe that it is not a compound, as T understand
it, in the sense that there are areas of the base at large to which one
race or the other is restricted. It is my understanding that some of the
buildings or parts of the buildings are, in fact, restricted to the use
0f one race or the other.

Mr. Fourow. Is that on the basis of the particular technical level
or is that on the basis of color? Because we have dining rooms rght
here in Washington that are Government dining rooms that sre re-
stricted to certain management groups, where the rest of us can't get
n, not even Congressmen.

Mr, Suapcey. I cammot speak in detail to the theory of each of the
restrictions at the South African station.

Mr. Forrox. Are we participating in restrictions based on color
alone? T think that should be answered for the record, and if we are,
then Ithink we should move to change it.

Mr. Suarrey. We arc supporting it only in the sense that we are
providing the funds for the operation of a station for us by the South
Africans, which they are operating in accordance with their customs,
laws, and practices. Beyond that, I would believe it is a matter of in-
terpretation as to whether we are supporting a situation that is legally
required, or one that is required by practice or custom. )

Mr, Furron. As vou said, T believe that negotiations should be in-
stituted to see what can be worked out if we are dealing with the
(Government,
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Thank you, Mr. Chairman. i )
Mr. Diaes. I yield to counsel for questions. I might add that counsel

was present during our visit to the tracking station along with two
other people that are in the room, Mr. Melvin Benson from the House
Forelgn Affairs staff, and Mr, Jamie McClellan, who is with Congress-
man Vander Jagt’s staff. You have four people in the room who were
there on the spot and speak with the expertise of such observations 1n
this connection, Mrs, Butcher ?

Mrs, BurcHER. You said that many of these practices may be gov-
erned by law or custom. Is it satisfactory to you as part of the Govern-
ment to have the station governed by custom where the law does not
require segregation ? L

Mr. Suarpcey, I would say, Mrs, Butcher, that segregation is in no
way satisfactory to the U.S. Government. I believe that we have to
explore with the South Africans to see what they can and will do
within the limits of their laws as they interpret them and their cus-
toms. and as they are willing to change them.

Mrs. BurcHER. Should the South African Government indicate a
disinelination to go beyond custom, what is the position of NASA ¢

Mr. Smarcey, I believe that there is a point beyond which we can-
not go. Our position there, as you know, 1s as a nation which wants and
needs an essential service that is provided by this tracking station, The
limits to which the South African Government and the South Afri-
can people directly involved will adjust their customs and practices
to those that we prefer is a decision which really has to be made by them
in the last analysis.

We can use as much suasion and persuasion as we can, but we can-
not, in the last analysis, in my opinion, force them to make a change.

Mr. Dicas. Would counsel yield at that point ?

Would you exclude, Mr. Shapley, the cancellation of the contract
with this agency ? Would you exclude that ?

Mr. Suarrey. That, of course, would be the ultimate sanction, and
in a sense the only

Mr. Diags. If they were not inclined to comply with these kinds of
guidelgnes, would you exclude the cancellation of that contract as a
result ?

Mr. Suarcey. I would not exclude it from consideration, but T would
have to say, Mr. Chairman, that decision would have to be weighed in
the light of 1ts total impact on the job that we have to do.

Mr. Dices. You would not exclude it. Would you recommend it?
Would you be oppose to it in the final analysis if 1t came to that kind
of decision, and you were asked to make a recommendation as to
whether or not the contract ought to be canceled ? What would be your
answer to that?

Mr. SuarLey. I would have to be confronted, I believe, Mr. Chair-
man, with a real situation as to what the actions proposed or under-
taken or refused by the South African Government would be. It would
be very difficult, I believe, to answer that question fairly on a hypothet-
ical bagis.

Mr. Drges. To put it a different way, do you think that the South
African Government faced with the prospects of a cancellation and in
view of the benefits that they get out of this contract, do you think
that they would deny you the execution of these kinds of guidelines
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Do you think they would say, “Well, you can’t do it,” and just deny
you and tell you that it is going to be operated in this fashion whether
vou like it or not ? _

Do you think the South African GGovernment would actually react in
that fashion?

Mr. Suapcey. T don’t know, sir, and I think that is what we have to
find out in the discussions?

1f I may comment, Mr. Chairman, the benefits from the existence of
this station are almost entirely to the United States. The South A frican
(Government, as has been testified before, receives only reimbursement
for the actual cost. There is no fee or profit involved, and there is
really little direct benefit to South Africa from the operations that the
station itself conducts.

The data from the satellites and the spacecraft and so on is not of
direct interest to the South Africans, and I mention that to contrast
this type of operation with some other U.S. operations overseas where
the local nation is also a direct beneficiary.

Mr. Dices. Obviously they are getting technical skills developed;
are they not ?

Mr, Suarcey. To some extent.

Mr. Dices. Not to mention—you have already outlined the aniount
of compensation that inures.

Mr. Suarprey. They do receive the benefit of the employment of the
roughly 300 people involved, and there is some technical benefit to
them in the experience gained in operating the station.

Mr. Daes. T yield back to counsel.

Mrs. BurcrEr. The director of the tracking station was quoted in
an article as saying that participation in the scientific research had
brought national prestige and membership in the international orga-
nization to South Africa, and had brought various scientific, technical,
and electronic skills to the South African Government.

What 1 wish to ask is that this be clarified. Ts the tracking station
a U.S. Government facility ?

Mr. Smarrrey. Well, that would be a matter of definition. The land
is owned and provided by the South Africans. Under the terms of
the agreements between NASA and CSIR, all equipment furnished in
connection with the station remains the property of NASA, and may
be removed or disposed of by NASA in the event of termination of
the agreements, or as otherwise agreed upon with CSIR.

In the circumstances, T think one could define it either as a U.S.
facility in the sense that it is a facility that is established by the
United States serving U.S. interests.

As an entity on the ground there, T think you can equally fairly say
it is & South African station configured to serve the U.S. mission.

Mrs. Burcaer. To the extent it is a U.S. facility and to the extent
we participate in it, aren’t we bound by our constitutional proserip-
tions with regard to discrimination? Or with regard to equality of
treatment ?

Mr, Smariey. 1 believe I would have to have legal advice to inter-
pret the constitutional and other legal provisions. My understanding,
Mrs. Butcher, is that the Constitution and the laws of Congress extend
to protect U.S. citizens overseas, but they do not carry force with
respect to operations of other nations within their borders.
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Mrs. Burcner. I would appreciate it, Mr. Chairman—I think it
would be useful to have an opinion by counsel as to the application
of the Constitution to the operation of the U.S. Government in this
respect. ,

At any rate, by virtue of the Executive order, NASA is obligated
to comply with the fair employment practices of that order in the
absence of a provision exempting it from that Executive order, and
it was testified to on June 2 that the major contracts do not contain
such a provision,

Mr, SrarLEy. 1 believe, Mrs. Butcher, that there has been, or is in
the record, an official exemption issued by the Secretary of Labor, as
required under the Executive orders establishing our government’s
employment opportunity policy, which exempts contracts where the
work 1s to be performed outside the United States, and no recruitment
of personnel within the United States is involved, and that this exemp-
tion is applicable to these contracts.

Mrs. Buremes. If T understand it, this exemption applies to con-
tracts where there is a provision in the contract that the work is to be
perforined outside the United States, or there is to be no recruitment
in the United States, and that this provision is not in either of your
major contracts.

Mr. Smaprey. The contracts in question are contracts between
NASA and the CSIR, which is a South African agency, and they
relate exclusively to the operation of the station, which is outside the
limits of the United States.

Mrs. Burcuer. May we have an opinion from your counsel on
whether your contracts are consonant with the Executive order? -

Mr. Smarney. Yes: T am confident that they are entirely congonant
with that Executive order.

(The information requested follows:)

Question. May we have an opinion from your counsel on whether your contrscts
are consonant with the Executive Order?

Responge. The General Counsel of NASA has submitted the following opinion
with respect to the foregoing question :

“The contracts between NARA and CBIR, covering the operation of two track-
ing stations in South Afriea, are considered to be fully consonant with the Execu-
tive Orders establishing the T.8. Government’s policy on equal employment
opportunity.

“The Government’s policy in this regard is currently set forth in Executive
Order 11246, dated Heptember 27, 1965, as amended by Execnutive Order 11375,
dated October 27, 1967. Part I1 of Executive Order 11246 pertaing specificaily to
nondiscrimination in employment by U.8. Government contractors and subeon-
tractors. on the basis of race, color, religion, sex or national origin. 8ec. 202 of
Part IT reads in part as follows:

fiSee, 202, Ewcept in coniracts evempled in accordance with See. 204 of
this Order, all Government agencies shall include in every Government con-
tract hereafter entered into the following provisinng: ({ftelics suoplied)’

“PDetailed contractual provisions are then prescribed under which the contrac-
tor agrees not to discriminate against any employee or applicant for employ-
ment because of race, color, religion, sex or national origin; the provisions also
set forth procedures which the contractor is to follow in complying with the
policy of nondiscrimination, and provides for a penalty if he fails to do so.

“As indicated by the underscored portion of Section 202 (quoted above), the
contractual provisions prescribed by that Section are not required to be in-
cluded in contracts exempted Iin accordance with Secfion 204 of Executive Order
11246, Sec. 204 reads in part as follows:

“f .. The Becretary of Labor may, by rule or regulation, alsc exempt
certain classey of contracts . . . (1) whenever work is to be or has bheen
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perfornted outside the United States and no recruitmment of workers within
the United States is involved.’

“Acting pursuant to the authority in Sec. 204, the Secretary of Labor issued
regulations which exempted certain type of contracts from the requirements of
Sec. 202 of the Wxecutive Order. (Title 41, Code of Federal Regulations, Part
60-1.5). Part 60-1.5(a) (3) of these regulations reads as follows:

% 160-1.5 Exemptions

“*(a) General—

“(8) Work outside the United States. Contracts and subcontracts are
exempt from the requirements of the equal opportunity clause with re-
gard to work performed outside the United States by emnployees who
were not recruited within the United States.’

“{Although the regulations of the SBecretary of Labor referred to above were
not issued until May 28, 1968, the Secretary had previously, on May 27, 1965,
issued an interim regulation, adopting the regulations which had previously
been issued by the President's Committee on Equal Bmployment Opportunity
under Executive Order 10925, which was the predecessor of Executive Order
11246. The regulations issued by the President’s Committee had similarly ex-
empied from the requirements of the Equal Opportunity clause, contracts and
gubcoutracts under which work would be performed outside the United States
and where no recruitment of workers within the United States was involved. The
exemption for such contracts has therefore been continuously in effect since
shorily after the issnance of Hxecutive Order 11925, on March 6, 1961).

“Since the two contracts between NASA and CSIR cover work to be performed
wholly outside the United States and no recruitment of workers within the United
States is involved, NASA consideras that the contracts have come within the
exemption issued by the President’s Committee on Fqual Employment Oppor-
tunity under Executive Order 10025 and the corresponding exemption issued by
the Secretary of Labor under Executive Order 11246.

“In this conmection, NASA issued additional proeurement regulations imple-
menting the two Executive Orders referred to above, and the respective regu-
lations issued thereunder. Part 12.803¢(a) of the eurrent NASA regulations pro-
vides as follows:

112,803 Applicability and Exemptions.

“f{a) Subject to the rules, regulations, and relevant orders of the Sec-
retary of Labor, or such further rules, regulations, and relevant orders as
he may hereafter issue, the Equal Opportunity clause will not be included {n
in the following :

“¢(ili) contracts and subcontracts under which work is to be per-
formed outside the United States and where no recruitment of workers
within the United States isinvolved . . .

“Omission of the Equal Opportunity clause from the two contracts between
NASA and CSIR is therefore fully in consonance with Executive Order 11246,
the regulations of the Secretary of Labor issued thereunder, and NASA’s pro-
curement regulations,”

Mrs. Burcser. When we were at the station it was also observed
that there was no understanding of the application of the job reserva-
tion laws as well as the laws related to facilities as applicable to the
station. An understanding of the laws relating to salaries and docu-
mentation was requested on those.

I am just reiterating that request.

Mr. Suaprey. This was a request that the committee made to the
station ?

Mrs. Borcaer. That is correct. There was also a request that the
questionnaire be submitted. Tn fact, the management, the South A fri-
can management, said they had a copy of the questionnaire, and that
they would submit it in completed form, insofar as it was applicable.
{See appendix, p. 334.)

In addition, documentation was requested on the educational as-
sistance which you are giving, and T notice here you are not giving
any, but perhaps you have plans for some. So documentation on that
would be appreciated.
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Mr. SuarLey. NASA plans to propose this general area as an item
for exploration with CSIR.

Mrs. Burcuzr. That is all I have, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Diggs. I think it is important to stress this. We have been talk-
ing about the employment differentials and facilities here. I don’t
want to give the impression that our inquiry is limited to that, because
when you get into the training program, and NASA is participating
in the financing of certain training programs within that installation,
when you get Into that, you discover that there is an exclusion based
on race, not based on sex or any other fact, but based on race.

NABSA is part of that. When you talk about the fringe benefits and
the many other things that could be contributory to the welfare of the
black workers who for one reason or another may not have had all
the advantages—there is just a whole range of things in which-—coun-
seling and all the rest—in which NASA could give some understand-
ing, because 80 percent of the kids that are in the African families do
not go beyond the fourth grade. They don’t have any reading room or
library facility for the children of the employees, books, reading facili-
ties, a room to provide light, because these houses that you are talking
about, these African—this African compound, you are talking about,
has houses without any electricity or plumbing.

They are little pillboxes. You could set a whole dozen of them right
in this room, and youn will discover that.

So there are all sorts of things. Assuming that the employees on
that installation do not have the background and what-not to qualify
them for certain kinds of technical skills, you have got people there
that ought to be the beneficiaries, since they are providing much of
the sweat in connection with this installation.

There are all sorts of things of that nature that, in my view, the
agency ought to be interested in pursuing on a humanitarian basis,
not to mention training programs. You have three people that are
listed down here according to your own statistics as assistant labora-
tory technicians.

I wonder, you know, because that is one of the cute things they do
in that country, these so-called assistant laboratory or assistant this,
or assistant that, are actually doing the work and they are just not
getting paid for it. There might be one of these three people who may
have sufficient training on the job now to take advantage of some
kind of technical training and what-not, but that South African man-
ager down there and his team are not going to do anything about it.

So when we talk about this whole situation, it is against a back-
ground that in our view demands that NASA reappraise its whole role
in this situation, and its relation to the apartheid policy of the gov-
ernment and its complieity with it. I did not detect a clear response
to the inquiry from Mr. Nix as to the feasibility of continuing
that installation there in the first place. You said studies have been
conducted.

When was the last study conducted that would create a problem
if that installation was eliminated, if it came to that?

So these humanitarian considerations and all these considerations
are very important, and certainly in terms of setting the kind of ex-
ample that I believe is necessary. It is very difficult. I would think
it would be a little difficult to tell General Motors and Ford up in Port
Elizabeth about their segregation when you can go out to the NASA
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tracking station and see the same thing, or when you ean go to our own
Embassy in Pretoria and do not find a black face because of the ex-
clusionary policy on the part of our own Government right there in
Pretoriaright in our own embassy.

These are the kinds of things that make it difficult for people to
understand. I happen to be serving in the General Assembly this
vear, in the United Nations, along with Admiral Sheppard, I might
add, and I expect to have some conversations about the first man to
utilize these kinds of facilities. I think he will be interested to know,
because I have had some conversations with him.

Admiral Sheppard, T am sure, will be interested to know that this
kind of facility exists. I don’t think he knows, and T will be inter-
ested in his reactions to it.

One-fourth of all the issues coming before the United Nations in
1970, and the gentleman from Pennsylvania served as a delegate in the
past, and he knows that one-fourth of all the United Nations Assem-
bly are African issues. Qut of the 130 nations who are members of
the U.N., 40 of them, excluding South Africa, are members of that
body. If you don’t think this has any significance, if the NASA agency
believes that the guiding principle involved in our installation there
has something to do with the security interests or the space inter-
ests of the United States without any consideration for these other
things and the implications that they represent for U.S. foreign pol-
iey, then I think somebody needs to go bacik to school.

I think vou may find that.

Mr. Forron. Mr. Chairman ?

Mr. Drces. Yes.

Mr. Frrrow. There is a point on the division of the types of equip-
ment and services that is located in South Africa. Of course, the big
dish could not be on a ship, but could other installations in accordance
with Mr. Nix’s suggestion, be, for example, placed on ships? We have
several ships of NASA that are for tracking and telemetry purposes?

Could that be provided so that there is a division of functions, so
that some functions could be placed in alternative locations, for ex-
ample. on ships, as Mr. Nix has suggested ?

It the installation cannot be moved in whole, can the functions in
part be substituted at other locations?

Mr. Smaprey. I believe that only gome aspects of what I refer to as
the STATD AN stations could be amenable to shipborne operations. The
key facility at our South African station involves the precision track-
ing and data receiving capability for planetary missions associated
with the 83-foot dish, and as you state, this would be impossible to
mauke, on any sort of a reasonable basis, a shipborne operation and still
perform its mission.

Mr. Furrox. How long would it take to make a new installation of
a 85-foot dish. because the tolerances, 1 understand, must be tre-
mendously close? That 1s. wind resistance and the tolerances of various
types.

; }1;\111-. Siarey. Even if another suitable site were feasible, in excess of
3 years would be required to design and build a replacement for the
85-foot dish capibility.

Mr. Fourron. Then it would have to have personnel put in it and
trained for that specific purpose, which would be new personnel; is
that correct?
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Mr. Suareey, That is correct.

Mr. Frrrox. That is all, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. N1x. May I, Mr. Chairman ¢

Mr. Diges. Go ahead.

Mr. Nix. T jusi want to make this observation, Mr, $hapley, when
the question is raised, the answer is going to be this: We are commit-
ted to justice, we are committed to equality, but the benefits accruing
to the 1Tnited States of America from this installation transcends the
considerations that vou have mentioned.

That is what you are going to be told. If that is acceptable, then we
in the United States of America, and people all over the world,
woukdn't have very much hope. That is going to be the answer.

Thank vou, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Frrrox, My, Chairman, should we then reconsider the location
of so many space installations, for example, in the State of Alabama,
where they refuse to give these rights and equalities? Should we then
start, for example, on the Redstone Arsenal at Huntsville? Should we
cloge 1t ?

Mr. Nix. If the gentleman would yield to me a moment, I wonld say
“No.” T would say “No” because the conditions are not comparable. 1t
is the denying the progress that is being made in the United States of
America and the changing attitudes in this country to even suppose
that we would have to consider closing them.

Mr. Feorox, They have a Governor down there that I think has not
reformed very much.

A, Nox. His ter is limited.

Mr. Dices. We at least have laws in this country to operate against
that, and I think it is important, becausge the gentleman from Pennsyl-
vania has made this analogy on two or three oceasions, and I find the
gentleman to be very fair n his evaluations, and it is just diffienlt for
me to understand this kind of analogy, where vou compare the unicque-
ness of South Africa with the State of Alabama, or the dictatorship in
Spain, or with what was a disturbing situation on the island of Zanzi-
bar, which is now part of Tanzania.

There just isn’t any comparison. One has to recognize that funda-
mental point, and that is the uniqueness of the South African situa-
tion. Then & lot of these things that I am sure disturb the gentleman
would fall into place.

Mr, Frrrox. Of course. my position is that I have always been for
civil rights. and if it is good one place, let’s have it good every place.
Let’s just extend it and say that unless these people do grant these
rights of equality and equal treatment, equal opportunity, then no mat-
ter where it is, we will take the same action.

I, too, agree with the chairman that South Africa is an outstanding
example. but T know other places where there has been a denial of these
rights, and if we are doing it abroad, let’s look in the mirror and see
ourselves at home. too, and don’t place these installations where they
don't conform to what the Constitution and our civil rights statutes
sav.

Mr. Dicgs. The subcommittee stands adjourned.

(Whereupon, at 4:45 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned, to recon-
vene at the call of the Chair.)






U.S. BUSINESS INVOLVEMENT IN SOUTHERN AFRICA

¥RIDAY, NOVEMBER 12, 1971

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
CommrrTEE ON FOREIGN AFFAIRS,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON AFRICA,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10:05 a.m. in room 2200, Rayburn House
Office Building, Hon. Charles C. Diggs, Jr. (chairman of the sub-
commiittee) presiding.

Mr. Diges. The subcommittee will come to order.

This morning, we are continuing the hearings of the Subcommittee
on Africa in which the subcommittee seeks to bring to the public in-
formation on the facts on U.S. private involvement in minority-ruled
countries of southern Africa; that is, on the extent, the nature, the
policies, the practices, and on the philosophy of these businesses, as
well as the facts on U.S. public involvement in these countries of
southern Africa.

We have had representatives from the Export-Import Bank, the De-
partment of Commerce, the National Aeronautics and Space Adminis-
tration, the Post Office, and from the Overseas Private Investment
Corporation.

We will have appearing before the subcommittee witnesses from the
Department of Labor, the Equal Employment Opportunity Commis-
sion, the Treasury Department, Department of State, and perhaps the
Smithsonian.

In addition to getting the facts on Government involvement in
southern Africa and thus documenting our implementation of these
pronouncements of abhorrence of apartheid that we have made at the
U.N. and other international forums, a basie purpose of this inquiry
into, and exposure of, U.S. governmental relationships with the minor-
ity-ruled and colonialist regimes of South Africa, is to cause a funda-
mental review and revamping of U.S. policies in these areas.

Without regard to the hypocrisy demonstrated by the gulf between
U.S. words and deeds in this area, the relevance to U.S. business in-
volvement in southern Africa is overriding. For, any efforts that may
be made to induce private business to draw the line on future in-
vestment or expansion in southern Africa in the minority countries,
to disengage, to adhere to fair employment practices, to avoid be-
coming involved with the South African Government or the Portu-
guese Government in these areas, are rendered futile, 1f the 17.S. Gov-
ernment in its relationships in southern Africa is itself deeply engaged
with these countries, if it does not assign or employ blacks in the
Embassy or in its enterprises such as NASA, or if in its involvement

(39)
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in southern Africa, the U.S. Government is buttressing and helping to
insure the inviolability of apartheid. o

We have asked the Atomic Energy Commission to appear before the
subcommittee this morning because our involvement in the sensitive
area of nuclear development ig of critical importance, and the facts
should be known to the American public, _

Only a fortnight ago, the South African Minister of Mines re-
])01‘1:ed%y announced that South Africa would enter the nuclear power
field betore the end of the 1970s. _

This morning, in addition to Mr. John J. Flaherty, the Assistant
(zencral Manager for International Activities of the Atomic Energy
Commission, we will also call upon a private witness, a British citi-
zen. Miss Barbara Rogers, who is director of the British greup.
Friends of Namibia. She will discuss primartly business involvement
in Namibia.

Mr. Flaherty is a native of Charlotte, Mich., a graduate of the
University of Michigan—4 vears before I arrived there, I note. He
worked on the editorial staff of newspapers in Battle Creek and Jack-
son, Mich.,, until shortly before World War I1.

He assumed his present position on June 27 of this year. He is re-
sponsible for administering the Commission’s international coopera-
tion programs, and for negotiations and liaison with foreign
governments.

Prior to his appointment to his present position, he was the
USAEC’s assistant general manager for plans, and in this position
he directed and coordinated AEC activities involved in program plan-
ning, analysis, and evaluation and reporting, including the develop-
ment of policy for the conduct of AEC’s uranium enrichment
activities.

. ]éig has received the outstanding service award for his work with

Without objection, the total biographic statement for the witness
will be entered into the record.

Mr. Dices. You have a statement, Mr. Flaherty, and you may
proceed.

STATEMENT OF JOHN J. FLAHERTY, ASSISTANT GENERAL MAN-
AGER FOR INTERNATIONAL ACTIVITIES, U.S. ATOMIC ENERGY
COMMISSION

BrograraY

Johm J, Flaherty, the Atomic Energy Commission’s Asvistant General Man-
ager for International Activities is a native of Charlotte, Michigan. He gradu-
ated from the University of Michigan in 1986, then worked on the editorial staff
%g ne;s;spapers In Battle Creek and Jackson, Michigan, until shortly before World

ar IT,

In his present position, which he assnmed on June 27, 1971, Mr. Flaherty is
responsible for administering the Commission’s international eooperation pro-
gram and for negotiations and liaison with foreign governments.

Prior to his appointment to his present posgition. Mr. Flaherty was the
USAEC's Assistant General Manager for Plans. In this position he directed and
coordinated ARC activities involved in program planning, analysis, evaluation
and reporting, including development of poliey for the conduct of ARC's uranium
enrichment activities.

Mr, Flaherty entered Government serviee in 1941 with the War Department
and in 1944 he was commissioned in the Navy. He wags assigned to the Man-
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hattan District at OQak Ridge as Deputy Chief of Personnel. In 1947, he trans-
ferred to the AEC in Washington and a year later was asgigned to the Commis-
sion’s Chicago Operations Office. He became Assistant Manager for the Chicago
Office and then Manager of the AFC’s San Francisce Operations Office. He re-
turned in 1954 to the Chicago Office as Manager.

In 1957, Mr. Flaherty joined the North American Rockwell staff as Assistant to
the General Manager of the Atomics Internmational Divigion. He later became
Viee-Pregident for Planning and in 1961 was selected as the Division’s Executive
Vice-President. In 1966 he became President of the Division.

For hig service in the Navy, he was awarded the Legion of Merif and the Navy
Secretary Commendation. For his work with the AEC he received its Cutstand-
ing Service Award.

Mr. Framerry. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The U.S. Atomic Energy
Commission’s relations with South Africa ean be summed up rather
briefly. We currently have a bilateral agreement for cooperation in the
peaceful uses of atomic energy with South Africa, which entered into
force in 1957 and extends until 1977.

This is one of the 31 peaceful uses agreements we have with coun-
tries throughout the world. Under this agreement, we are permitted to
sell or lease to the Government of South Afriea special nuclear mate-
rial for use In research and power rcactors, as well as for other
peaceful research purposes, and material has been provided to fuel a
research reactor and a critical assembly at the South African Pelin-
daba Research Center.

Equipment for use in peaceful atomic energy research projects may
also be exported pursuant to this agreement., _

Matcrial or cquipment transferred to South Africa under this agree-
ment is subject to international safeguards administered by the Inter-
national Atomic Energy Agency under the terms of a trilateral agree-
ment among the United States, South Africa, and the International
Atomic Energy Agency.

Under the AEC’s programs, we may arrange for unclassified visits
and assignments of scientists to USALKC facilities. During fiscal year
1971, arrangements were made for three hrief visits by scientists from
Sonth Africa. At present, there are also five South African scientists
participating in unclassified projects at AEC facilities.

The AEC sponsored a research project to detect and measure high
energy neutrinos produced in the earth’s atmosphere by the action of
primary cosmie rays. This project was undertaken by the University
of California in cooperation with the University of Witwatersrand
and is in the process of being terminated.

'The primary object of the experiment was to detect the cosmie ray
neutrinos and to measure some of their interaction properties. An
extremely deep mine was required for this experiment, and, accord--
ingly, instruments were set up in a gold mine of the East Rand Pro-
prietary Mine Co., which were manned by University of California
scientists. This equipment will shortly be disassembled and selected
components returned to the United States.

Libraries in 61 countries, including South Africa, were formerly
supplied with AEC reports free of charge. Beginning in the fall of
1969, the AEC started charging for such reports, and South Africa has
subscribed to this continuing service.

South Africa is a major world supplier of natural uraninm. Until
1966, the United States relied on South Africa to meet an important
segment of the uranium needs of our nuclear weapons program.

74-317—72—pt. 2— ¢
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South Africa presently has at its Pelindaba Research Center, lo-
cated 20 miles west of Preforia, a 20-megawatt thermal pool-type light
water reactor which it purchased from the Allis Chalmers Corp.

With respect to the production of nuclear power, the South African
Atomic Energy Board has announced that bids will be requested i
1972 for a 600-MWE reactor for the South African Electricity Supply
Commission, The scheduled completion date for the plant, to be located
near Cape Town, is 1978. ) _ _

South African officials have held preliminary discussions with us
about the supply of uranium enriching services for their proposed
power reactor. If it is agreed to proceed with this matter, it will be
necessary to increase the amount of enrichment services which can be
supplied under the present agreement for cooperation. )

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my written statement, and I will be
very pleased to attempt to answer any questions which the committee
may have.

Mr. Drces. Thank you very much. Are there any agreements con-
cerning the Atomic Energy Commission involving the United States
and South Africa that are not public documents?

Mr. Franzrry. No, sir, We have only the agreements that I men-
tioned in my statement. These are public documents, and T believe we
have furnished copies of all documents to the committee.

Mr. Dices. Does the reference to these contracts in your statement
constitute all of the contracts that you have with South Africa?

Mr. Frauerry. All of the contracts that the Atomic Energy Com-
mission have with South Africa, I believe, have been covered in the
staternent ; yes, sir.

Mr. Diags. What contracts do we have with South Africa under
bilateral agreements?

Mr. Framerry. There are, T believe, no contracts under the bilateral
agreement. We liave no contracts.

Mr. Drces. With what other African countries might we have bi-
lateral agreements for cooperation in the peaceful use of atomic
energy ?

Mr. Franerty. We have no other. This is the only one we have.

Mr. Dices. This is the only one on the whole African continent ?

Mr. Frauerry, That is correct.

Mr. Diges. How many kilograms of uranium have we supplied South
Afriea, for example, for the research reactor?

Mr. Franerty. I could read a list of the materials, We have sup-
plied under lease to South Africa a total of approximately 44 kilo-
grams of uranium-235, These have been under a lease to them. The
charges, as of the end of June 30, 1971, were approximately $200,000.

We have sold them 4.2 kilograms of uranium-235 for approximately
$50,000. This represents material which actually has been consumed in
the pracess of operating the reactor, and this has in effect been s sale.

That is the total of uranium furnished.

Mr. Diges. Could you be more specific about how this uranium sup-
E‘ly is a;located, for example, for the research reactor, for the Pelindaba,

enter?

Mr. Franerty. Yes. The bulk of this material, except for gram
quantities, has been furnished for use in the research reactor which I
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mentioned, and in a critical assembly which is, in effect, a reactor with
wlhich one can experiment.

It permits you to study the neutronics of the nuclear process in re-
actor design.

Mr. Dicgs. You mentioned a lease agreement in this connection.

Mr. Frauerry. Yes, sir.

Mr. Dices. How about deferred payment sales. Is there any special
nueclear material you may have sold them on that basis?

Mr. Franaerty, No, sit. This is the complete list of enriched uraniam
which we have leased or sold to South Africa.

Additionally, we have leased them 12,000 pounds of heavy water
for use in their critical assembly, for $123,000, and we sold them 544
pounds of heavy water for about $25,000.

Mr. Dicgs. How about equipment ?

Mr. Franerty. The agreements permit us to supply equipment to
South Africa, but T am not aware of any equipment supplied by the
Atomic Energy Commission to South Africa,

Now, there could have been materials supplied by private industry,
but we have no records of such transaction.

Mr. Drces. You have no record of any exports to South Africa
with respect to equipment in this field ¢

Mr. Fragerry. No, sir. Only the equipment which I mentioned for
the neutrino project which was used in a mine for the cosmic ray ex-
periments. This equipment was supplicd by the University of Cali-
fornia; it was taken to South Africa, set up in the mine, and it is now
tn the process of being disassembled and being shipped back to the
United States.

There probably will be residual pieces which are not worth moving
which will be abandoned in place in the mine.

Mr. Diaas. Isn't there some kind of export licensing process? With
other agencies, or your agency ?

Mr. Fragerry. The Department of Commerce issues the licenses,
but where they involve controlled materials, they must come through
my office. I mentioned in my statement the only export of equipment
of whieh T am aware and that was the 20-megawatt reactor, sold by
Allis Chalmers Co. That was sold under the terms of the agreement
and export licenses were issued.

Mr. Dicas. As a matter of fact, would you not know any exporta-
tion of equipment dealing with this kind of material ?

Mr. Frangrry. If it were equipment specifically identified as nuclear
equipment, it would come to the Atomic Energy Commission, for
expolt licensing.

Mr. Diacs. But there is some equipment that might be exported
under someone else’s jurisdiction ?

Mr. Frangkry. Sir, pumps, valves, and these types of things, conld
be exported to South Africa for use in atomic energy work and we
would never see it.

Mr. Dices. In other words, there is a lot of equipment that has
applieability

Mr. Frangrry. A large majority of equipment is not specialized.
It 15 used in nuclear energy, but it is like any other equipment.
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Mr. Dices. It has a convertible use, something like some of the
planes that we have been selling them over there that they elaim have
no convertible use, that they are just little transport planes,

Mr. Framerty. T am not aware of these aircraft transactions but
m a nuclear facility, a very small overall amount of material or equip-
ment 18 specialized and would come under our licensing review.

Mr. Dices. Since we have no other agreement with any other African
conntry, might we assume that no material, no equipment, is being
transferred to other African countries?

Mr. Fraugrry. Not from U.S. sourceg, to the best of my knowledge.
However, there are many other countries which have capabilities ap-
proaching ours. The International Atomic Energy Agency serves
as one group through which materials and equipment can be trans-
ferred, and 1t is quite possible that they have furnished materials to
other African nations.

We, of course, are members of the International Atomic Energy
Agency, and we could certainly develop for you information along
this line if you desire.

Mr, Digas. Without objection, you will provide that for the record.
It would be appreciated.

{(The information referred to follows:)

1AEA TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE (EQUIPMENT AND EXPERTS) PROYIDED TO AFRECAN COUNTRIES 1959-71

Country and project Equipment Expert

8972 (Proposed}

Camaroon: Raw materials prospection .. .. 33,000 327, 000
Democratic Republic of Congo:

Radiobiology ... oo .. e e e e 20, 250

Radiochemistey . . . L 17, {00 13, 500
UAR:

Nuclaar 8Nginering. . ... e 20, D00 13, 500

Raw matenals prospection. .. ... .. 18, 000 6,750
Ghana: Radioisotope laboratory IO, 24,800 9, 000
Kenya: Isotopes in animal seience_ ... ______.__ s i 900 . .
Liberta: Radiochemistry. e 16,000 . . ... ...
Libyar Arab Republic: Raw malerials prospection___ . .. ... ... ... ...__. 8,000 .. ... . ....
Morocco: Raw materials prospection . ... .. _____. 3,000 77,000

Nigeria: Isotopes in agriculture___
Senegat: Isotopes in agriculture
Sudan: Isetopes in agriculiure. . __
Tunisia; Nucrear techniques in se
Uganda: 1sotopes in animal science
Zamhia: Isotopes in medicine______________________

Algeria: Isotopesin fishculture_._______.... ... .
Cameroon: |solopes in agriculture_ .
Ethiopia: Radioparisitology 1. ______
Ghana: Nuclear instrumentation 1
Liberia:

Radioisotope laborafory ! __________ ...

Heaith physics i ... __
Mali: Isotopes in animal science
Morocco:

Nuclear physics_ ... ...

Isotopes in soil science_ .. ____ .. ____________.____

Nuctear electronics ____
Nigetia:

Raw materials prospeetion__. . .. ... ____ 6, 000 6, 000
Radiation protection _______ . ___ 12,000 6, 000
Senepal: 1sotopes in medicine______________ 13,000 | .
Sterra Leone: |sotopes in medicine__. .. . 10,000 12,000
Sudan: {sotopes in medicice_____ . ___.. . 7,000 24, 000
ﬁgﬁda: Istopes in animal scienee. .. ... ... 18, 000 24,000
Isetopes in agriculture______ .. . 2,000 ________ ...
Raw materials prospection [ 4,000 12,000
Radiation chemistry__.. . _____________ ... 7,500 12, 100
Zambia: Radiatioen protectio R 7. 500 24, 000

See footnotes at and of table,
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IAEA TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE (EQUIPMENT AND EXPERTS) PROVIDED TO AFRICAN COUNTRIES 1959-71—Continued

Country and project Equipment Expert
1970
Cameroon: Raw materials analysis . e 4,000 E, 000
Congo: Isotopes sn agriculture i ______ 5, 000 24, D00
Ghana: Control radioisotepe taboratory 18,000 ... ___
Kenya: |sotopes in entomology !, .___.__.____ 15,040 B, 000
Libyan Arab Republic: Raw materials prospection. et enan 2,000
Marecco:
Isotomes in agriculture s e 16, 00D 12,000
IsotoPes in 8008 SEIeMCE . . ... . o i em e a; i m———— e m——m e m—m 12,000
Nigeria: tsatopes in agriculture_____ 15, 000 24, 000
Sierra Leone: Atomit enargy Planning_ . o e e 4,000
Tunisia: NUCIBaY PRY SIS e et wamar et mrean e mmmemm i m— 24,000
Uganda:
Radiation protestion 1. .. . .. iieeio. 6,000 12,000
UARIsmopes I R U e 8,000 12,000
Raw materials analysis. . e v mmm——— e 4,000 B, )0
Nuclear engineering_. ..____ 10,000 oo
Nuclear instrumentation , 12,000
Zambia: Radiation protection 11, 400 12, 000
Congo: Radioisotope produetion. ... . Lo Loolio__l_ 5,000 22,000
Ethiopia: Raw materials developmentt___ 5,000 L.
Ghana: Central radisisotope laboratory... 16,000 22,000
Nigeria: Food irradiation_______________ 18,000 ... __.__.._.
Senegal: Isotopes in agrieulture______. 4,000 3,600
Sudan: Lsatopes in agricUltre e 1%, 000
Tunisia:
Raw materialsanalysis___________.__. ... e e e e 2,000 11,000
Neulron spectroseopy ¥ . oo - 5,000 . .. ...
UAR: Neutron dosimetry________. e - 15,000 11,000
Zambia: Gentral radioisotope laboratory. . oo 15,000 ..o __..
1968
Congo:
Nuglear electronits ! ot eeeememmearam————— 5,000 11,000
Radiochemistry. ... . ... et n e e e e e o 5,000 11,000
Ghana:
Isotopes in entomOIOgY . ..o oot 7,000 22,000
Isotopes in medicine 11, Goo
Kenya: Atomic energy planming. . ... oo e a e R 3,600
Morogeo:
Raw materials prospection. o ... oo e iaeiaamaa - 22,000
Isotopes IR MediCing e s 7,500 3, 60D
Sudan:
HOsEial PRYSIES | L e e m e em e s e 22,000
Isotopes in AgrieUlUIe. . e e 5,000 11, GO0
Tunisia:
Neutron physics_. . 16, 00D 5,500
Health physics. ... ... e 5, 000 11, 000
UAR: [sofopes in agriculure. oo e e eeme e g, 000 11, 000
1967
Congo:
Nuciear elecironics_ .. .o aao. v J Y 11, 00D
Radiobiology . __.___
Radiochemistry___. ____._.
Kenya: Isotopes in agriculture. ...
Mosocca: 1sotopes in agriculture . ... ...__. e
Nigeria:

Use of irradiation in agriculture
Isotopes in agriculture
18010DEs 10 NYANOIOEY . s e e e mcm e
Senegal:
1S0TOPES iN MBGICINE. . oo oo e oo e e e e e e mm e
Isotopes in agriculture .
Isotopes in animal scignces._
Tunisia; Raw materials prospection.

HgaRnda: 150t0p8S iN MeiCINE . L o oo e m e mm e

UAR:
Reactor engineering. . icicicdicersamermr—r—ann——. 9, 500 7,200
Nuclear eREINBEMIE . &« oo et e e o o e oo e et 10, 000 11, 000

See footnotes at end of table.
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JAEA TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE (EQUIPMENT AND EXPERTS) PROVIDED TO AFRICAN COUNTRIES 1959-71—Continued’

Country and project Equipment Expert:
1966
Algeria: Use of irradiation in agricuiture_ 9,000 9,600
Ethiopia: Health physies_____ - 8,400 . ___
Ghana: Health PRYSIES. . it iaivicranre s an v anrnn 9,000 19, 200
Kenya: Isotopes in agricalture. ... TTTTTITTTTITTIIITIIIIT 11,000 9,600
Nigeria:
Isotopes In agricwiture. _ e 7,000 ... .
LT T T T F U 9,600
Senegal:
Isotopes in medicine. - e mem————— 6,000 19, 200
Isotopes in agriculture. . . e 5, 000 3,200
Sudan:
RAtiOCREM IS Y . e 9,000 .. _.
Hospital PUYSICS e 4,700 19, 200
Tunisia:
Isetopas in hydrology__ e 11,000 4,800
ARRadiatiun POEEtION Ee o e e e e e e e 8,500 4,800

Environmental protection
Reactor engineering_______________ 3,000 4 800
Heat transfer in a reactor

Congo:
NUElear @ ec O miCS . e 10,000 9, 600
LT, 9,600
Ghana:
ReaCt O PrO AN . e e e e e e 19, 200
Nuctear physies________.______ 14,400
Morocco: Raw materiais analysis ... .. ... 4,800
Senagal:
[sotopes im MediCine . e —————— e 19,200
|sotopes in agriculture. ... ___.____ 3,200
Egnkisia: Raw materials prospection 9,600
Isotopes in industry e 5,600
Raw materials analysis &, 000 4, 800
Radiation Protection. el 14,400
UK for Southern Rhodesia:
Isotopes in Hydrology ! .. 7,200 3,200
Scientific documentation 7,800 ... .
Gongo: Radiochemistry. . eenn 20, 000 \
Ghana: lsotopes in agricubuTe. . ... . 13, 200-
Marocco :
Isotepes in medicinel_ ______________._ e At oA e e e 14, 000 4, 800
Isotopes in entomology. ... ____. :
Nigeria: |sotopes in medicinel __________
Sudan: Isotopesin agricublure_ o .. L oo,
Tunisia:
Esotopes in hydrobogy. s
Pesticide ¢chemistry_..___.__.._.. .. _
RSc:ie.ntiﬁc documentation e
Isotopes in agriculture e eeeaees
Raw materials prospection
Waste management ... . ___________
Scientific documentation_ T LIl L
Ghana; |sotopes in meditine._______.__. . . e e e e e e e m
Moroceo: Raw materials analysis
Emﬁsia: Nuclear physics_.__ ... .. ...

Raw materials prospection
Health physics_______
Scientific documentation_ .
Physical chemistry:____ .
Congo: Nuclear instrumentationt

Ghana:
bsotopes in agriculdure. . .
Health Physics..._ ... LTI

Tunisia:
Isotopes inagriculture. . e
Radiation protection.____.._..

UAR: Raw materials prospection

See footnotes at end of table,
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IAEA TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE (EQUIPMENT AND EXPERTS) PROVIDED TO AFRICAN COUNTRIES 1955-71—Continued

Country and project Equipment Expert
1961
Moroceo: Isotopes in agriculture. ... _.__._ e e m———— 7,600 . . Ll
Sudan: Raw materials analysis. ... .. ecieeans 8,300 e
'Gl'anr‘isia: Isotapes in medicine..___. ... ____._._._. e m e —— e ———— 2,900 o eimrraaa-
Isotopes in agriculbure .. e eemmecm—em e ame 3,897 .
Isotopes in medicine_ . mane- eenen 3877 .
Isotopes inindustry. .. _.___._.___.____.. e e e KT 7
1960
UaR:
Radioisotapes in medicine.__ 77,000 B, 500
Radivisotopes in agriculture. 22,000 (. _.
Standardization laboratory. . 0,000 . . ..
‘Raw materials praspection !_ 4,000 -
Tunisia:
Agricultural chemistry_ . 5, 000 17, 400
Medical diagnosis, . . _ ... .. ._._.._ e I, 4, 000 1%, 400
1959
LT e 6, 809 30, 376
UAR . e I e ————————— 18,161 60, 826

1 Represents projects for which the United States has provided equipment,

Mr. Dgas. In this program of scientific cooperation, what U.S.
Atomic Energy Commission projects and facilities have been made
available and are available to scientists from South Africa since the
beginning of these projects, not just 1971, but since the beginning of
this program.

Mr. Framerry. I have with me a list of the South Africans cur-
rently in the United States. These are five scientists. Two of them are
at the Brookhaven National Laboratory, involved in medical research.
One is at the Oak Ridge National Laboratory. He is a metallurgist.
Two are at Princeton in the Princeton physics laboratory which re-
ceives some support from the U.S. Atomic Energy Commission, and
these are physicists,

This is the only list T have with me of the current assignments.
The past assignments, I would have to furnish for the record.

Mr. Dices. All right. Without objection, then, the record will be
left open at this point for such a provision.

(The information referred to follows:)

SOUTH AFRICAN ASSIGNEES

Date of Date of .
Name and facility assignment completion Nature of training
Albrecht, Garl F.;: ORNL _ July 18,1969 _.__._ Sept. 21, 1970 Biology.
Andrew, Ann: ORNL___ _ Oct. 2, 1963 ... ___ Dec, 30 1963. Da.
Berman, Mervyn: BNL. - Oct. 1, 1965. .- Aug. 21, 1966
Brock, fohn C. F.. LRL (TE)..... - Oct. 4,1965_______ Nov. 30, 1967.. .. inorganic materials.
Carroll, D. F,: ORNL-QRSORT _____________. Febt. 1,961 ... ... Dec.28,1962____ Operation and maintenance of
nuclear reactor,
Colley, John R.: QRNL. ... ... . ..... June 27, 1964, Aug. 26, 1960, Oct. Industrial training.
Mar. 2, 1961. 12, 1561,

Crowther, Peter:

ORNL . . Aug. 29,1962 . ___ Aug. 30,1963.._ __ Do.

ORNL (TE). .. Aug. 30,1963. ____ june 5, 1964 _ _. .
Dawes, Marton E.: ORINS __________________ Mar. 16, 1964______ June 30,1964___._ Radiation training course,
Devitliers, Jacobus W, L.:

ISNS & E/ANL Sth___...._._..._..._. Aug. 17,1950, __ Dec, 14,1959__ ... IINSE (P}, EHINSE {A) and

Industrial Training,

1INS & E._.... . .
BNL.__._J 1T
Devitliers, Johannes A. M. . Sept, 27,1963 .__. IENSE (A).
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SOUTH AFRICAN ASSIGNEES—Continued
Date of Date of o
Name and facility assignment completion Nature of training

Darfan, David E.:

BNE .. July 14,1964, .. July 13,1966. .. _. High energy physics.

Columbia YUniv, (TE).__________ o dune 1,1964_____. Juse 30 1966.. ...

SLAC(TE). ... .. - Sept. 7,1966 . . Aug 30, 1968__
Duplessis, Adriaan 1.: HNS &E Oct. 4, 1961, " Jan 31,1064 Engmeermg
DlllJlESS:S. LDCORNL . Feb. i, 1961.._____ Dec. 29,1961.. ... Maintenance of reactor controf

gear and instruments.
Dupreez, Willem H. ORNL_______.___ Oct. 9, 1961 __ _ Awg. 23,1963___.. Industrial training.
Dutnit, Stefamis: ITNSE-Area 1. _____ Feb. 3, 1960. . lune Z,1961. ... _ TENSE (A}
Elliot, Guy ORINS Hospital __.__ . ____ Dec. 1, 1958 Mar. 1959__ . [ndustrial training.
Lngelbrecht Christian A. [INS & E _Jan. 1962 ... __._ . Jan.31,1964_..__ HINSE (P).
Failre, Abraham: ORNL. . May 1, 1961 __ . Mar, 29,1962 . Industrial training.
Ferguson Stuart D.; ORNL ... Mar. 4,1964________ june 19,1964 ____ Engineering.
Fewster, Mona E.- ticLa .27 7271171 July 19,1983 _.__. Mar, 15, 1571___ _ Nugl_e:lzr medicine and radiation
iclogy.
Dippenaar, Rian Johannes: ORNL.___..._... Dec* 3, 1970. 1 yr. extended 7 Metallurgy,
mos.

Gabie, Vivian: ORNL______. Dct. 2,1963..._ ... Dec. 30,1983 . ___ Biology.
Grant, Walter L.: IINSE&E__ Feb, 3, 1960 ______ June 2, 1961, .. _. IINSE (P).
Griss, Martin L.x BNL____.____.___ July 21,1970___._. Aug. 21,1970 __ Physics.
Haasbroek Floris J.: BNL. _.__Sent. 1961 ___ . ___ Apr,13,1962_____ Industrial training.
Hampton, Vemer ISNS & E,fANL_._ ... Feb B, 1957 _____ Nov.1,1957__._.. IINSE(P)
Haffenberg, Raymond ORINS. ... ... May 19,1958 ____ Jine 13, 1958_____ ORINS,
Hugo, Jacques P. 8.0 IINS & E___ ... ... June B, 960 June 2, 1961__. ... HINSE (P).
Jach, Joseph:

BNL_. _Jan 1958 ... Junel, 1963.._.__ Industrial training.

BNL (TE)__,,__ _Junel, 1863 . __ . _ Aug. 31,1963 _ _.

BNL...._____.... Lhug 3, 19630 . June I, 1964 ..

BNL (TE}. . Junel,1964 _____ lune 3, 1936
Jenkins, William _Aug. 7, 1987_ Sept. 1, 1967 _____ Basic research course.

Joubert, Pieter J,: June 27, 1560,
Jan. 25, 1951,

Joubert, Septimus M., :
BNL (TE)

____________________________ Apr. 1963, .. .. ._

BNL... . - Mar. 26, 1964____
}umaanse “Rart: ORKL. . ~__Jan.B, 1966 .
Kamau, Angehna W.: ACRH (TE) e July 22,1963
Kamau, Mungai: ACRH {TE).. .. Feb.2,1985_ _____.

Latterbach, Herbert H.: ORGORT. ___."__'_f

Le Rauz, Lodewikus J.; ;TISN & E__ ____ Feh. 3, 1960,
Oct. 5, 1960.
Lemmer, Richard H.:
UCRL... . . June 1961_______
LRL{TE)..__. .~ . June 16,1965 . . __

Levitt, Michael : LRL
Liebenberg, Johannes C.: ORSORT..
Ludewig, Hans: BNL (TE)
Maian, Herman P.; ORINS
Mayr, Sieghried T.: ORNL.._

Sept. 9, 1957.

Metz, Jack: BNL . ___ . ____ . ... June 30 1967 ...
Meyer, Basil 5. SLAC._______________ . ___ Oct, 2, 1970 .
Mohr, tacobus G,:
BMNL . e Apr. 1963 .. .
BNL__ oo Apr. 9,965 __ .
Meller, Christiaan: ORNL ... ... .- fune 27, 1960,
Feb. 1, 1961,
Peisach, Max: ORNL__ . . _______. May 4, 1965 ____
Pienaar, Noel P.: ORNL______ .. . Sept. 20, 1962_____

Rahson, S.R.: H & SL-NYOQUO.
Ramsbottam, Charles A.: BRL__

Raubenheimer, Louis 1,: ORNL Nay. §3,1964_____
Reitinan, Daniel: 1INS & E . . Dec. 1961 ____
Rolle, Ranies:

BN L _________________________________ Mar. 1

Seilschcp,JacuuesP f.ooBNL..o..__.
Senior, Horis: BNL. _

Slahher Johannes F.: ORSORT.
Smit, Marthinus C.: LRL
Snyden Lean S.: QRWL_ - 27777777 ..
Sunnerdm:ker Ernsiw ACRH (TE}..______
Stein, Hyman B.: BNL

Sutin, Narman; BI\IL(RE) __________________
Thresﬁer John J.:
Van DerSpuy Ernst: ORNL

Oct. B. 1964__
lan. 5, 1956

June 27, 1960,
Feb 1 1961.

Van Der Merwe, Carnelius J.: 8NL__.._
Van Der Merwe, Paul du Toit: LRL (TE}.. __.
Van Oer Walt, Hichard: DRML
Verwey, C.).: H & SL-NYOO.._____________
Yincent, Chrlsmphe:M ANLTE) .. ____
Walker, Roy A: ORNL.______ . ________
Weldemann Wolfhart K, H, A
Weinbren, Maurice P.: PRNC

Sept. 15, 1964.__.

_ Sept. 10, 1965
- Ot 2,1976_.

. Sept, 2 1966 _____

.- Mar. s, 1957 -
. Aug. 19,1963

 Sept. 14,1964 .
Feb. 1, 1966 _

UcRL.. 0TIl I May 1561 "7 C

Sept 18 1967,
Sept, 25,1961_____
[INS & E-___ Nov. 8, 1962__ -
eh, 7, 1962,
Mar, 5, 1962,

Jam, 25 1963

Aug. 26, 1960,
Feb, 20, 1962,

Mar, 26, 1964_____
fune 30, 1968. .. ..
ian,

Mar. 15, 1966,
May 27, 1960,
June 2, 1961,

Sept. 1961_____...
Sept. 15,1965 ...
Sept. 9, 1966_.

Oct. 4, 1857

June &1, 196770
Juby 14, 1867

Aug 26, 1560,

Jan, 19 1962.

July 27, 1962 .
. Dec. 10 1965 ____
_ Industrial training.

Oct. 30, 1963.._.__
May 4, 1966,
Mar. 30, 1962,

Industrial fraining.

Nuclear research.

Analytical chemistry.

. Mechanical engineering.

IINSE (P}, [ENSE (A).

Industrial training.

_ Biophysics, radicbiology.
. DRNL (5).

. Engineering,

- Nuclear engineering.

Aug. 3, 1971 " . Physics.
Apr. 8,1965__.___ Engineering.
Nov. 30, 1965.
Aug. 26, 1960, Industrial training.
Dec. 79, 1961 )
May 24, 1965 . Analytical chemistry.
July 31, 1964______ Industrial training.
May 10, 1957._ ___ HASL.
Feb, 10, 1964_____ Nuctear research.
Oct. 14,1966 ___ Solid state physics.
Aug. 30, 1963_____ I1NSE ¢A).
ween. Aug.o 24 1862 _ Industrial training.

July 24,1963 .. _

_ Dec.31,1966____.

- Feb. 10, 1966___
_ Jan. 26, 1966. .. ORNL (S).
Mar. 1, 970 Metallurgy,
Sept, 16, 1966 .
July 27, 1966, .

- Mar. 31 1965 - Patholugy

lndugtrial'training.

0.

Industrial training, CRMNL (H),
industrial training.
Thearetical physics.

Ph ysi;:s.

- Industrial training.
(A)

11INSE (A
PRNC,
Radiation training course.
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Mr. Drcas. What about classified projects?

Mr. Framerry, There are none.

Mr. Dicgs. So this represents a complete picture? That is what
we are trying to find out.

Mr. Frauerry. Yes, sir; to the best of my knowledge. T am trying
to give the complete picture of the involvement of the T.S. Atomic
Energy Commission with South Africa,

Mr. Diges. You mentioned South Africans actually participating
in projects. How about South African scientists who have visited
classified and unclassified projects?

Mr. Framerty. There were three South African visitors to AEC
facilities in 1971. None. of these visits involved access to classified
information. I could undertake to supply for the record past visits,
if you wish.

What starting dates should we use? The agreement started in
1957. Perhaps we should try to supply it from that time.

Mr. Dices. All right. Also, projects in which AEC has been in-
volved in South Africa; the specifics of those.

Mr. Frauerty. As far as I know, the only project in which we
have been involved in South Africa, Mr. Chairman, is the one men-
tioned in my statement regarding the neutrino experiments. We have
had some visitors to South Africa in connection with our purchases
of uranium in the past. At that time, we had, I think, a metallurgist
assigned there in a quality control post to be sure the material de-
livered to us was as specified.

But I think the only project in South Africa in which we have
been engaged is the University of California program I mentioned.

(The information referred to follows:)

This is a list of South African visitors to AEC facilities since and including
1965, We do not have records for such visits prior to 1965.
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Mr. DiGas. The Prime Minister credits two scientists, a Dr. A, J.
Roux and a Dr. W. L. Grant as having developed the South African
nuelear program. Has either of these two gentlemen received any train-
ing, or participated in any AEC projects or scientific program in this
country ?

Mr. Fraukrry, Dr. Roux is, of course, the head of the South African
Atomic Energy Agency. T am not aware that he has received training
in the United States. He has visited the United States in his role as
head of their atomic cnergy program, but he has not received training
in the United States.

I do not know Dr. Grant, and we would have to check the Iist which
I promised to supply, and see if his name is on it.

( The document to be furnished follows:)

As yon will note from the list of South African assignees furnished, Mr, W, 1.
Grant was assigned to the Argonne National Laboratory’s International Institute
of Nuclear Science and Engineering from February 3, 1960 to June 2, 1961 for
training in physics.

Dr. A.J. A. Roux did not receive any training at any AEC facilities,

Mr. Diags. Could you answer the question about projects or programs
in which the AKC has participated or sent members to, or facilitated
such projects as far as Sonth Africa is concerned ?

Mr. Frairerry. The principal program of which I am aware is the
one for the neutrino experiment mentioned in my staterent. This ex-
periment started in late 1963. Did you want me to describe this in
some detail, Mr, Chairman ¢

I could do that. This project started in 1963, under Professor Reines,
who at that tine was at Case Tnstitute.

In 1967, Professor Reines moved to the University of California
campus at Irvine, Calif., and continued directing the same program.

This was a cooperative program between the U.S. universities and
the University of Witwatersrand.

South Africa was chozen for the location because it possessed the
deepest available hole in the ground. Professor Reines made a world-
wide search for a suitable location, and the one at the Rand mines,
where they had shafts that were located 2 miles underground, ap-
peared to be the most suitable.

The reason for wanting to be so deep underground is that the
neutrino is a basic particle about which we are trying to increase our
knowledge. It penetrates matter very readily, and in order to shield
out other kinds of radiation, it is necessary to have as much material
as possible between the detection equipment and the particle entering
the atimosphere. This was the reason for going so deep in the mine.

This project involved, during its lifetime, approximately 12 scien-
tists from the University of California who went to Sonth Africa to
operate the equipment in the mine, and this, of course, took place over
a period of approximately 8 years. There were perhaps three or four
scientists in residence at any one time on the project.

The overall program costs were about $2 million.

Mr. Drees. You ure acquainted with Dr. Sverre Kongelbeck, who is
one of America’s chief nuclear missile scientists, who went to South
Africa after retiring here.

The last name is Kongelbeck. He was one of our chief

Mr. Framerty. No, sir; I do not know him.
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Mr. Dices. It doesn’t ring any bell ¢

Mr. Franmerry. No, sir; 1t does not. )

Mr. Dices. He is supposed to have retired and gone to South Africa
and started working for them in their program, and I was curious if
you knew anything about this.

Mr., Frauzrry. No, sir; T am not aware of it.

Mr. Dices. I know we derived advantages from people who retired
from Germany and certain other places. This could be a very consid-
erable development.

Mr. Framerry. I agree. I am not, however, acquainted with it.

Myr. Dieas. I understand you might not have that information im-
mediately available, but would you check with the agency ?

Mr. Franerry. We certainly will supply whatever we can.

If it is in the missile field, perhapinDOD or NASA would be a bet-
ter source, but we will try to see what we can discover.

{The information requested follows:)

Sverre Kongelbeck was granted an AEC Q Clearance on September 11, 1950,
for employment a8 a Consulting Engineer at the University of California Radia-
tion Laboratory, Berkeley. California. He supervised the installation of the con-
crete slabs for the AEC Bevatron at UCRL, Berkeley. Mr. Kongelbeck’s AEC Q
Clearance was terminated on July 7, 1951 and he has done no work for us since
that time. We understand that he is now working at Johns Hopkins Applied
Physica Lab in Silver Spring and his address is listed in the current local tele-
Ihone directory ag 20 Applegrove Road, Bilver Spring, Maryland.

Mr. Diges. It is reported that West Germany and South A frica. not-
withstanding the treaty prohibition on West Germany from nmeaking a
nuclear weapon, are cooperating on a training program in nuclear re-
search and development. Are vou aware of that ?

Mr. Franerry. T am not awarve of any program between the two.
countries. Certainly, I believe such a program is possible if it is for
the peaceful applications of nuclear cnergy. I don’t belicve there
would he any prohibitiong against such a propram.

Mr. Dicas. In July of last year the Prime Minister of Sonth Africa
and a leading South African scientist both commented on what they
describe as an unprecedented breakthrough in a new process in the
uranium enrichment processing, and went on to say that—the Star
on July 25 of last year—described this discovery as developing the
meredients of the atomic bomb, and a British sclentist commentator
said that once South Africa builds a plant that can produce nranium
on a regular basis, they will only have to extend their treatment plants
to make it the substance needed for atomic bombs,

Would you comment on that?

Mr. Franmerry. On July 20, 1970, the Prime Minister announced in
the South African parliament that scientists of the South African
Atomic Encrgy Board had succeeded in developing a new process for
uranium enrichment and were engaged in building a pilot plant. To
date, the nature of the process has been kept secret.

The Chairman of the South Africa Atomic Energy Board, Dr.
Roux, has stated that the process is neither gaseous diffusion or centri-
fuge. These are the processes we use or are developing in the United
States for uranium enrichment. The Prime Minister has stated the
process has developed to a stage where it is estimated that a large scale
plant can be competitive with existing plants in the West.
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Leaders in the project are Dr. Roux and Dr. Grant, whom you
mentioned. Both have been associated with this project since the
beginning.

The Prime Minister has asserted that South Africa is prepared to
cooperate in the process with any non-Communist country prepared to
do so. He also said that South Africa is prepared to accept safeguards
and inspection of such a plant provided S%uth Africa would not be
limited in the peaceful uses of atomic energy. South Africa will not
risk disclosure of the process as a result of the inspection system.

In a move to protect the secrets of the enrichment technique South
Africa has passed laws stating that any application for an uranium
enrichment patent by any agency other than the South African Atomic
Energy Board will be illegal.

This represents about all we know about this program. They have
announced that it is a secret process for enriching uranium. We are
not aware of the nature of the process, and we are not advised of the
status of the project as such.

You mentioned that someone said, that if they discovered a way to
produce highly enriched uranium, this would provide them with part
of the ingredient for weapons capability, and this is certainly quite
true.

Mr. Dices. What about our own security considerations as they
apply to a retired person who had the kind of skills that might be
useful in this way? Do we monitor the situation to prevent security
violations, or can anybody just resign from one of your projects to-
morrow and go a.ngwhere he wants to go without any consideration ?

Mr. Franerry. Iiveryone who has had access to restricted data has
an obligation under the Atomic Energy Act not to reveal restricted
data to unauthorized persons and this law follows him all of his life.
I am not aware of the extent to which the (Government may follow the
careers of retired employees, nor am I aware of any rule which would
prohibit a U.S. citizen from going to South Africa. The law does, how-
ever, prohibit a TU.S. eitizen from revealing restricted data to unauthor-
ized persons, and certainly he is subject to the penalties of the Atomic
Energv Act1f he violates the act.

Mr. Dices. In July of last year, for example, continuing this same
line, the AEC facilitated the attendance of Prof. George Bain to attend
a scientific symposium in Johannesburg. He 1s a sctentist who worked
on the Manhattan project.

Under what kind of restrictions did he go to South Africa in terms
of sharing any of his knowledge or revealing any of it ?

Mr. Franerry. He was under the requirements of the Atomic
Energy Act, and therefore was prohibited from discussing any classi-
fied information. He would be in violation of the act if he did share
this information.

Mr. Dices. Presumably therve is a list of countries that a Professor
Bain could go to under those circumstances and there are lists of coun-
tries that he couldn’t go to. Is that correct ?

In other words, what are the eriteria established under which you
would facilitate Professor Bain’s trip ?

Mr. Framerry, Professor Bain’s name is not on my list of AEC-
sponsored visitors to South Africa for the years 1968, 1969, or 1970.
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However, he would be free to travel to the countries with whom we
enjov diplomatic relations.

{ The following information was supplied:)

According to AEC records, Professor George W. Bain has not attended a sym-
posium in South Africa at AEC expense. Tt is understood, however, that Professor
Bain attended the Gandwana System Symposium gponsored by the International
Tinion of Geological Sciences in Cape Town, Johanneshurg dnring the period
Juty 3-25, 1970.

Mr. Thees. We have diplomatic relations with Russia.

Mr. Franerry, We have a great deal more cooperation with Russia in
the field of atomic energy than we do with South Africa. Russia has a
very large program, and we do have agreements covering cooperation
with Runssia in the peaceful atomic energy field. Dr. Seaborg, who just
recently retired as Chairman of the Atomic Energy Commission,
visited Russian atomic energy facilities for 3 weeks this year with a
party of 19 people.

Mr. Dices. Are you saying that the technique of uranium enrich-
ment is open to all, or is there some kind of limitation on dissemination
of this information?

Mr. Framerry. No, sir. Uranium enrichment involves the applica-
tion of information classified under the Atomic Energy Act, Mr.
Chairman, and we do not malke that available to others.

The President has announced a program under which we have been
nuthorized fo undertake negotiations with other countries to provide
them with nuclear enrichment information under very specific
conditions,

We have just started discussions on this subject with a group of
Furepean nations, and with Japan, Australia. and Canada.

None of those discussions have involved South Afriea.

DBut here, again, we would provide that one of the conditions of the
international cooperative enrichment project would be the safeguard-
mg of the classified information.

Mr. Drces. In other words, you get into the whole question of pro-
Iiferation of nuclear weapons.

Mr. Framerry. Yes, sir. We certainly would, and the fivst require-
inent wonld he that any such international enrichment plant would
be subject to the safegnards administered by the Tnternational Atomic
Energy Agency.

Mr. Diges. Am I correct in understanding that actually there are
only three Western countries with enrichment plants, the United
Staotes, the TTnited Kingdom. and France ?

Mr. Franerry. Well, sir, to the best of my knowledge, these are the
only free-world countries with gaseous diffusion plants.

However, (Germany, Holland, and the United Kingdom do have
A program for uranium enrichment using the gas centrifuge process.
They are building two small pilot plants in the Netherlands, The first
of them will probably go into operation in abont a vear’s time.

Mr. Draaes. T have two or three questions here about the economic
implications of this development. The South African Financial Mail
of July 24, 1970, said that

The development of the uranium enrichment plant can become a mighty ear-
ner of forcign exchange. The minister of mines of Nounth Africa said that by

1980, 80,000 tons yearly demand for uraninm would mean income for South
Afriea that may reach a 100 million rand a year.
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Vorster has sald that South Africa will be in a position to earn
$338 million a year from selling enriched uranium.

What does all this mean in terms of our own posture, our own sales
of enriched uranium. What does it mean in terms of the European
countries in this market?

Mr. Frauerry. Let me say that while I cannot substantiate the
numbers given there, we do have our own estimates of the world mar-
ket for enriched uranium, and they certainly are substantial.

T have these numbers on a basis which T must explain. The average
nuclear powerplant’s economic life is estimated to he 30 years.

I have numbers that are based on the number of dollars for the life
of such plants. These are our estimates, and are on a cumulative basis.

We estimate, for example, that by 1976, and I am reading from a
rather large-scale chart, but if T can eyeball the number, it looks like
it would be $8 billion cumulative by 1976, and approximately $20 bil-
lion cumulative by 1980, and so forth. These are in terms of 1971 dol-
lars, and in terms of our own costs for enrichment service, which is $32
per kilogram.

5o indeed, it 1s a very large business, Certainly, if South Africa
were to successfully develop a more economical process than we have,
they could compete in the worldwide market, and it would be a very
larpe earner of foreign exchange.

Mr. Diges. Speaking of newspaper references, on April 9 of this
year the South African Digest reported that the United States has
ponred some 750,000 rand into the ERPM project—the Kast Rand
Proprietary Mines project—which is a nuclear physies laboratory to
detect nentrino interaction,

Mr, Framerty., This is the program I described and 1 said costs
approximately $2 million. This was a scientific experiment in the deep
mine.

Mr. Dicas, There was Dr. Bells who was a U.S. geientist working on
that project. Did we facilitate his association with the project?

Mr. Framerry. T do not have a Dr. Bells on the list of individuals
associated with the project.

Mr. Dices. Wil you make a note to check to see what you can answer
for the record on that ?

(The information to be furnished follows:)

There was no one associated with the neutrino project by the name of Bells.

Mr. Dices. In what way did the ARC facilitate the joint sponsor-
ship of this project by the University of Witwatersrand and the
University of California and Case Western Reserve ?

Mr. Franzrry. The program was located in South Africa primar-
ily because of the existence of a very deep mine. Professor Reines,
who was first at Case Institute and later at the University of Cali-
fornia at Irvine, undertook to estahlish the project in South Africa
and he felt that it would be desirable to have the collaboration of a
loeal university., The University of Witwatersrand was invited by
Case Institute to cooperate on the project and they agreed to do so.

During this program, of course, they did contribute their time and
the time of their people, to the program. We did not pay for their
collaboration.

Mr. Drags. So far, we have been discussing cooperation between
South Africa and the United States on the basis of our cooperating
with them. How about their cooperation with us, the nature of it?

74-317—72—pt. 2—5



28

Does your agency know and understand this new enrichment proc-
ess that they have been claiming? Have they invited you to come in
and look at the process? Have we been given an opportunity to discuss
the process with their people?

Mr. Frauerry. No, sir. Every nation that has developed an enrich-
ment capability, and I must say that we do not know whether South
Africa has or has not, has classified this. That includes ns. We have
not invited the South Africans to participate in onur uraninm enrich-
ment program, and they have not invited us to participate in theirs.
This is an avea that is restricted by every natiou in the world at the
mon:ent, including South Africa.

Mr. Diass. Outside of that, do you feel their cooperation is as great
as your cooperation with them?

Mr, Framerry. T think the largest single cooperative act on the part
of South Africa was the fact that in 1952 they agreed to divert a
large amount of their capital investment from gold mining to uranium
mining to supply us with uranium which at that time we badly needed
for ur weapons program.

1 think that that has been the principal thing.

In the area of atomic energy research, I believe that we have been
at a more advanced stage pretty much across the board than South
Adrica, so I would not look for a great deal of help from them.

Mr. Dices. What about isotopes? Do we send or sell isotopes to
South Africa?

Mr. Fraunrry, We, of course, do export a whole list of isotopes. I
am certain that many of them have gone to South Africa, probably
largely for medical purposes.

We can make records of isotope sales to South Africa by the Oak
Ridge National Laboratory available to the committee on this.

(The information requested follows :)

Huclosed is a Hst of the Radicisotopes together with a key for the computer
printout. Also enclosed iz a list of the Stable Isotopes sold beginning in 1964,
Information on Stable Isotopes prior to that time was not in the compufer and
it is extremely unlikely that any accurate report could be obtained,

All sales prior to July 1967 were coded only that they were sold to South
Afrieq. Since July 1967 they have been coded by individual customers.
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STABLE ISOTOPES 1964 THROUGH 1971

Number of
Account shipments Quantity Sales value
South Africa;

45470001+ 2 10, 500 45,75
4647-0007: 2 3, 500 127,25
4647-0046" 1 200 30.00
ABAT-DOT0: 1 200 a0, 00
AGA7-0071: 2 014 125, 00
AG47-0072; 2 025 488.75
A647-0073: 1 020 46,00
14647-0075: 3 019 342,50
4647-0092: i 10Q 50.00
45470111 1 020 1i.0p
q647-0113: 1 020 78.00
46470124 2 h70 17. 50
4847-0121: 1 020 10. 00
1647-0136: 1 030 12,00
45470138 1 D40 10. Q0
4647-0144: E 1 04d 14,00
45470145 Er-170. . e e e e e R 1 040 20.00
454701659 Gd-158. . . . .- 1 040 20.00
A574-0166: Gd-160. . . .. i 040 26.00
46470101 HE-1 26 il 1 019 114.00
26470192 HI-M7T e 1 020 30, 00
46470193 HE-178 e 1 040 20,00
16470194 HE-17%. . 1 020 31,00
4847-D195; HE-180,. . 1 040 20,00
46470221 Fe86_ e 1 020 3.00
ABNT-0223: Fe-58_ .. 1 002 7,00
4RA7-0283; Pb-208_ .. . . 2 . 250 82.50
46470261 s LimB o e 3 23.000 359. 00
46470263 Li-7 o —me—am 2 30, 000 30.00
AB47-02800 Mg-24____ . e - . 2 120 42.00
4647-0281: Mg-25___ 1 020 42,00
4647-0282: Mg-26. 1 020 38.00
2647-0300: Mo-92._ 1 050 15.00
2647-0301: Mo-94. 1 050 25,00
4647-0303: Mo-96_ 1 050 12,50
A647-0905: Mo-98_ 1 050 10,00
A647-0306: Ma-100_ .. ... .. 1 050 25.00
4647-0340: Ni-58 . s 2 070 17.50
AG47-0341: Ni-60 . e e ee e immm i ammmiamm——————— 2 070 14,00
46470342 Ni-6l........... e anamnn 1 420 110.00
ABAT0343: Ni-B2 . i eaaeaas 1 030 472,00
4647-0344; Ni-6A__..._. e i emeam e mmmmemmm—————— 2 030 405, 00
46470353 Os-188 e eiaaas .- 1 020 55.00
6470392 K-4) ... e i 025 125.0p
46470411 Rb-B7 e 1 010 16.50
4647-0430: Sm-144 s 2 040 143,00
Ged7-04 Sl L. 2 D4g 36.00
4647-0432: Sm-148_ ... 3 140 154. 00
ABAT 33 Sm-149 . . L .. 2 040 36,00
4647043 Sm-150______ .. ... B 3 110 217.00
ABAT-0435: Sm-152 . 3 120 54.00
A647-0436: Sm=154 e e 2 040 20.00
AB47-0940: Si-28 . e 1 020 22,00
ABA7-0451: Si-29 _ . e eceme—a- 1 020 62.00
647452 Si-30. . .. e iiicmmaaoe. 1 020 78.00
46470470 S84 . 1 010 76.00
4647-0473: Sr-88. ... ... . k] 70 35.00
A4647-0525: Sn-118____.._ .. .. . . 1 150 22.50
46470054 W86 ... 1 e 10.00
ASATAT8: ¥b-174 el 1 040 10.00
AB4 70526 Yh-1T6_ s 1 040 16.00
A647-0590: Zn-B4 . ... 2 120 42.00
A647-0591: In66... ... .. .. e demeeceem- 2 120 5600
ABS0-0005: TS0 * e tiaimsessremmmeam——manen .00 450.00
ABA-02041 TS0 ™ e . 000 100, 00

Sebtotal e 92 70. 384 4,880.25
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STABLE ISOTOPES 1954 THROUGH 1971—Continued

Number of
Account shipments Quantity Sales value
J. A. Ewin & McDonaM Inc, (RZ50):
BRAT205: LimB ot o e 1 50. 000 137, 50
46474]340 N!—58 .................................................. 1 1. 000 150. 00
Subbotal e e el 2 5%, 000 287,50
Merensky Institute for Physics (R250):
ABAT-0100: Cl-35 il 2 .185 82_50
ABAT 0282 MEg—2B e e JE 1 035 26. 25
6470390 K-3%_ .. .. UV 1 .10 20.00
A547-0352: K41 ____ 1 . 040 200, 00
A48 r S8 L e eeiceiiiieaan 1 L0156 240. 00
ABAT-0482 834 e 1 .015 243,75
4647-—0593: N8B e iececeieen I L0035 28.00
AR -005 T TS G i et et .oon 1,380.00
YT 0300 | USRS |2 . 425 2, 260. 50
Dania F. Yo.mg Ine. {R250):
ABAT- 007 AL e et ———————— 1 20 170.00
Ly e ) B £ 1 040 16, 00
AT 002 Br=08T e e ————————— 2 120 6. 00
AT B3 Bd-156. e . 1 ] 54,00
4647-0164: Gd-157__ R 13 080 57.00
4547 D165 Gu-158__ - 1 .08 43,00
45470251 Li-6_____ . 1 5. 000 38.7%
45470253 Li-7_____ . 1 5.000 5.00
45370270 Lu-175__ .- 1 10% 35.00
4547-0280: Mg-24.. - 1 200 7000
4047-0781: Mig-75__ - 1 100 12800
4647-0282: Mg-26_. - 1 100 75,40
4547-0310; Nl-142_ - 1 L0466 15.00
4547-0312: Nd-144. - 1 LGB0 18.00
4647-0361: 0-17. - i L1141 225.00
46470574 Yb-173.. 1 . D60 24,00
Subttal e m—eam s e 17 1i. 2f‘1 i,026.75
0. Raetger (R250):
46470001 B-10 e e e hwan 3 §.000 69. 00
4647-0007: B-11_ - 1 2.000 188, 00
14647-0261: Li-6 . 1 2.000 16. 00
A647-0263: Li-7.__. i 2.000 2.00
Subtotal e P, [ 1z, ODD 275.00
Potchefstroom University (R250):
.. 4B647-0180: Ge-70 1 1.000 350.00
BUBOtAL - - o oot eammm i —m e m e ee 1 l 000 350. 00
South Africa Atomic Energy Board {R250):
ABAT-0075: CA-48 i ceramctmamam——————— 1 L0208 455.00
46470112 Cr—53 .......... e mmmm e m i — 1 040 36. 00
ABAT-0171: GA-T L e e eeammcccmemmmmmme——aan 1 025 4525
26470182 GB—73 e e U, 1 025 25.00
AGAT-02650 L6 _ e e e e e e 1 1Z.800 100. 00
L ABA7-0280; M-8 e 1 L200 J0.00
46470281 ME=20 e e 1 100 210. 00
@ ABAT-0282: ME-26. e araamemaieeaas 1 100 190,40
A647-0543: Ti=d7 . L e e e e eeee 1 .040 46. 00
£ ABG0-0005: T80, . o e rammm e m e mmmm e .000 150.00

H

SUbYOtA] - - oo e et a s e ] 13.050 1,328, 25
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STABLE 150TOPES 1964 THROUGH 1971—Continued

Humber of
Account shipments Quantity Saies value
Sauthern Universities Nuclear Institute (R250):

470001 : B-10. ettt ceicmaranenacanenramemrean 1 2.000 14.00
ABAT7-0004: B-11. . s 1 1.000 15.00
AB47-0050: Br-79. . i iiirimnivinmrmvn—an 1 020 42,00
A647-005Y: Be-8l . e 1 .020 42.00
46470070 CA-M0_ e 1 . 200 50.00
46470072 CA-A3 e 1 Rl 175. 00
A647-0075: CA-A8. i 2 015 390,00
AGAT-0110; Cr-50. . i .ol 23.00
ARAT0112: G0 el 1 020 18. 00
ABAT7-0113: Cr-54. o cmmaaans 1 L010 39.00
ABA7-H 20 BB e eieaaaan 1 .025 3.00
ABA7-0321: CuB5. . . . ool 1 .025 8.75
AT -7 GA-BY . e eccmeeana 1 020 17.00
AGA7-0173: GA-TL e cmvman———- H .20 37,00
46470720 FeBd e 1 .Di0 15.00
ABAT-0222: Fe-57 o ke mm e 1 i 38.00
ABAT-0223: Fe-B8 . 1 .05 113.75
AG47-0264: Li—7 o i 2 10.800 30.00
A547-0265: Li~b _ oo 2 8. 000 22.00
4647-0280: Mg-24______.. s 1 .100 35,00
2647-0340: Ni-BB  _ . ... ... 1 . 065 9.75
46470341 Ni-B0. oo ____._ i .49 8.00
46470343 Ni-62 ... 1 .01d 16. 00
46470480 8-32. 1 010 10,00
4647-0481: 8§-33. 1 .02 32.00
4647-0482: S-34. 1 L0n2 7.
AB47-0483: §-35 2 .an2 610,00
4647-0541: Ti-47.. 1 Q20 27.00
A547-0593: In—B8 . .- 1 . 020 16. D0

Subtatal 21,686 1, 866. 05

Witwatersrand University (R250):

! 1 Pb-204 . 006 107.50
4647-0252: Pb- 03} 99.65
4647-5253; .00 2.00
46470392 : D54 270.00
4647-0411: 030 34,50
4647--0470: 015 245,00
4650-0005: . 000 250. 00

Ul L o e ementus s m e mmmm e cm e 14 .14g 1,008.65

Grand 1008l .. ..o e h e m e ae e mrm e mm——m e e 182 181. 392 13,262,959

KEr ¥or COMPUTER PRINTOUT

0000—Handling Charge
0108—Iodine-129
0110—2Zirconium-95
0111—Niobium-9%
0191—Service Irradiation
0193—S8ervice Irradiation
0203—Technical Service Charge
0284—Calcium-47
0305—Iodine-130
(313—Iron-55
(314—Iron-55
0315—Iron-59
0358—Strontium-85

92500—The country of South Africa. All sales prior to July 1967 were coded only
that they were to the couniry of South Africa.
92514—South Africa Atomic Energy Board, Pretoria, South Afriea.



62

Mumber of
Account Sub. Cust. shipments Quantity Yalua Date

July 4,1958
M Now. 14,1958
July 4 1952
&ng. 14, 1855
Aug. —-, 195%
Oct. 2; 1985
Oct. ——,1953
Jan. 17,1888
Jan, 31,1958
San. 10,1538
Apr. 11, 1858
June 13, 1958
Aug. 29,1958
Aug. —, 1958
Sept. 19,1358
Do.

June 12 1959

JuEy 25 1959
Oct. 91955

July 2471950
Feb. 13,1959
N'ayD 8 1959

Nav. 20,1959
Sept. 2, 1960
Nov, 23,1960
Aug, 25,1960
July 22,1960
Mar. 4, 1960
Apr 8 1960

May 13 1960
lan, 29,1960
Dec. 9, 1960
Sept. G, 1350
Sept. 30, 1969
Nav. 4, 1960
June 24, 1968
June 17, 1960
Nov, 3, 1960
Sept. 2,1960
Sept. 9, 1360
Sept. 30, 1960
Dec. 9,1960
July 22,1960
Apr. 83,1960
May 13, 1960
June 17 1960
June 24, 1960
Noy. 4.1960
Avg. 26, 1960
Mar. 4, 1960
-Jan. 29,1960
Feb. 5,1962
Jan. B, 1952
Mar. 5, 1562
Apr, 2, 1962
Apr. 30,1962
May 28, 1962
20 June 25, 1962
Jan. 48,1962
Feb. 51962
Mar. 5, 1862
Apr, 2 1962
Apr. 30,1562
May 28,1962
June 25,1962
Feb. 2,1962
Mar. 9, 1962
Apr. 13,1962
May 18, 1962
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Aceslnt

Cust.

Rumber of
shipments

Quantity

Date

June
Feb.
far,
Apt,

Jan.

Mar,
Apr,
Aps.
Hay
Anr.
Apr,
Apr,
Jan,
Mar.
fflay
Dec.

June

May
May
May
May
July
Aug.

Sept.

Oct
Nov,
July
Aug.

1]
Sepl.

Oct.
Nov.
Mar.

jan.
Feb.
Mar.

B
July

Aug.

Sept.

Oct.
Mov.
MNav,
Nov.
July
Bug.
Sepi.
Det.
Now,
Jume
Feb.
Apr.
June
Apr.
July
July
July
Dct,
Jufy

July
July
Get,
May
‘une
Ror

r
AEr

22,1962

Do.
26,1961
D

0
1,1961
29, 1961
1,1961
29, 1961
24 1961
21, 1951
18, 1951
16, 1961
13,1961
24,1961
21, 1961
0.
18, 1961
16, 1961
13,1961
7 1961

1? 1961
17,1961
24,1981

0.

7,1961
11,1961
15,3963
20, 1961
16, 196}
24, 196}

15,1964
?G 1561
24,1951
2198}
17,1961
28, 1561
23, 1861
77, 1961
28, 1961
9, 1851

Do.
20,1951

1,1961
1D, L96}
3, 1961
23,1961
3,1961
27, 1961
28, 1361

June 27,1861

Jan,
Dec.

Nov.

HNow.

Nov,

Nov.
D

13,1961
71,1982

Do.
12, 1362

0.
9, 1962

Do.

20, 1962
29,1962
0.
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Number nf
Atcount Sub. Cust. shipments Quantity Valie Date

20 Nov. 20, 1962
20 Noy. 79,1962

Da,
20 Oct. 3,1962
20 0Qct. 9,1962
15 0Qct. 5,1962

Da,
500 Oct. 3, 1962
30 Oct. 9,1962
20 Sept. 17,1962
20 Sept. 26, 1952
120 3ept.17,1962
120 Sept. 26, 1962
15 July 27,1962

Do

20 Aug. 20,1982
Da.

120 Aug. 31,1962
Da.

Da.
3 Aug, 1,1962
30 Aug. 22,1962

Da.
20 Aug. 1}, 1962
20 Aug. 31,1962
20 July 10,1963
20 July 19,1963
20 July 22,1983
30 July 16,1963
30 Juiy 19,1963
160 July 22,1963
20 Aug, 14,1963
20 Aug. 16,1963
20 Auvg. 15, 1963
20 Auvg. 28,1963
80 Aug. 19,1963
275 Aug. 14,1963
30 Aug. 16,1963
30 Aug. 28,1953
30 Sept. 13,1963
80 Septi. 15,1963
20 Sept. 13,1963
20 Sest. 16, 1963
3 Cet. 11,1963

Da.
20 Oct 14,1563
D

0.
20 Nov. § 1983
20 Nov, 11,1963
BO Da.
30 Nov, 8 1963
80 Dec. 9 1963
30 Dec.n 6, 1963

Ua,
20 Dec. 39,1983
30 June 21,1963
275 June 17, 1963
160 June 24,1963
20 June 21, 1963
20 June 24,1563
20 June 17,1963
30 Apr. 26,1963
45 Apr. 3,1963
0 Apr. 41963
160 Apr. 1,1963

0.

D
160 Apr. 29,1963
20 Apr. 25,1963
i0 Apr. 4,1963
20 Apr. 11,1983
20 Apr. 29,1953
20 Apr. 3,1963
60 Apr. 4,1983
15 Mar. B 1963
15 Mar, 25, 1963
30 Mar. 20, 1963
15 Mar. 27,1963
20 Mar. B 1963
20 Mar, 29, 1963
20 Mar. 20, 1963
20 Mar. 27,1963
15 Feb. 1,1963
160 Feh. 11,1963
20 Feb. 11,1963




Account

Number of
shipmaents

Quantity

Date

Feb.
Jan.
Jan,
Jan.
Jan,
Jan,
Jan.
May
May
May
May
May
WMay
May
May
Det.

11,1963
4, 1963
7, 1963

25, 1963

9, 1364

Do,
Sept. 11, 1964

Sept.

14, 1964

Sepl, 15,1364

Sept.
Sept,
Aug.
Aug.
Aug.
Aug.

Aug.
Aug.
Juiy

July

D

Tuly
Jan,
Jan.
Jan,
Jan.
Fab.
feb.
Feh.
Fab.
May

May
Moy

ay
May
Mar.
Mar,

Mar, 3

Mar,
Mar,
Mar.
Apr.
Apr.

Apr.
June

June

Dec._

Nov.
D

Aug.
Aug.
Bug.
Aug.

Sept.
Sept.
Sept.

0.

14,1964
11, 1964
14, 1964
17, 1964
31, 1964
17, 1964
31, 1964
14, 1964
20,1964
17, 1954
0.

24, 1564
27, 1964

Do,
24, 1954

19, 1964

Do,
22,1964

o,
4, 1964
o.
£, 1964

o.

§, 1965
13, 1965
&, 1965
13,1985
5, 1965
10, 1985
20, 1965

Do,
Sept. 9, 1965

Sept.

Oct.

D
Now.
)

Dec.
Dec.
Dec.
Dec.
Jan,

10, 1965
8, 1965

0,
5, 1965
0
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Number of
Account Sub. Cust. shipments Quantity Yalue Date
,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, 20 Jan, 29,1965

i 1, 000 30 Jan. 11,1965

i 1, 000 30 Jen. 29,1965
__________________________ 20 Feb. 1,1965
__________________________ 20 Feb. 15,1965
,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, 20 Feb. 26,1965

1 150 30 Feb. 11,1965

1 15¢ 30 Feb. 15, 1965

1 1, 000 30 Feb. 26,1965
.......................... 20 Mar. 1,1965
__________________________ 20 Mar, 22,1965
__________________________ 20 Mar. 26, 1965

1 150 30 Mar. 1,1965

1 150 30 Mar. 22, 1965

i 1, 000 30 War, 26, 1965

1 1. 000 30 Apr. 23,1965
__________________________ 2 Do.

1 1,000 a0 May 21,1965
.......................... 25 Dn,
__________________________ 25 June 18, 1965

1 1,000 30 Do.

1 1, 000 30 Do.
__________________________ 25 Do,
.......................... 15 Jan. 24 1966
__________________________ 25 Jan, 28,1966

1 1,000 0 Da.

1 1,000 25 Jan, 24,1966
__________________________ 25 Feb. 25,1966

1 1, 000 30 Do.
__________________________ 25 Mar. 25, 1966
.......................... 25 Mar. 28, 1966

1 3,000 250 Do,

1 1,000 30 Mar. 25, 1966

1 1,000 30 Apr. 22,1966
__________________________ 25 Do,
__________________________ 25 May 20, 1956

i 1, 000 30 Bo.

188 247,050 16, B86
__________________________ 60 Jan. 21,1969

1 100, 000 380 Do,
.......................... 60 Feb. 41969
__________________________ 60 Feh. 24, 1969

1 100, 000 330 Feb. 4,1969

1 BEO, 000 3,040 Feb. 24,1969

3 1,000,000 3,980

181 1,247,050 20, 868

Mr. Piacs. Do we still have personnel stationed there to buy, for
example, uranium oxide?

Mr. Fragerry. No, sir; we no longer buy uranium from South
Africa. We had one metallurgist there who was essentially a quality
control man but he left there in 1966,

Mr. Dices. Was that about when you started phasing ont your pur-
chasing of uranium ?

Mr. Framurry. That is exactly so. We purchased uranium between
1952 and 1966. In the meantime, two things happened. There were
large discoveries of uranium in the United States so that we no longer
needed to depend on foreign supply, and our requirements went down
because the weapons program was cut back.

. Mr. Dices. Of course, we still disseminate a substantial amount of
information on this field.

Mr. Framerry. In the atomic energy field, yes, sir. Since President
Eisenhower’s Atoms for Peace program was established in 1954, the
United States has disseminated unclassified information on atomic
energy on & worldwide basis,



67

Mr, Dracs. Now, South Africa does have a scientific mission in this
country. This is listed in the book at 8051 Massachusetts Avenue. Is
thig the agency you deal with on a liaison, a cooperative basis for dis-
semination of information, or for any other purpose?

Mr. Fraugrry, Qur principal method for dissemination of informa-
tion is that which I mentioned in my statement, that is we do supply
published atomic energy information to Scuth African libraries on a
full cost recovery baais.

The second most important mechanism would be through the sci-
entists who are currently at work in AEC facilities,

We do lhave, of course, contact with the South African Embassy
here, There is a meinber of the staff who specializes in sclentific
matters, including atomic energy, and we see him from time to time,
primarily in connection with arranging visits and things of this kind.

Mr. Drges. But this office on Massachusetts Avenue you have just
described the extent of your contact with it. Are you aware of any
other agency, or the nature of this commission, or & mission, rather,
that they have?

Mr. FyI:JAHERTY. No, sir; I personally am not.

Mr. Diges. And the gentleman on tﬁe embassy staff—

Mr. Franerry. Mr. Shuttleworth.

Mr. Diegs. That is to facilitate visits, Is he a scientist himself ?

Mr. Framerry. I believe he is a scientist. He is called Dr.
Shuttleworth.

Mr. Drags. Do we have any counterpart in our Embassy over in
Pyetoria?

Mr. FLagerTY. No, sir; we do not. The Atomic Energy Commission,
however, maintains, specific atomic energy science officers in Brus-
sels, Paris, London, Tokyo, and Rio de gneiro. These are the only
ones that the USAEC has abroad.

Mr. Diggs. Could you tell us something about scientific instrumenta-
tion? We talked about equipment earlier. I am interested in knowing
a little more about that, and also scientific supplies through univer-
sitieg, scicntific societies, or companies such 4as Cal Tech or Case West-
ern, or MIT, and their atom-smashing machinery, including eyclo-
trons, accelerators and high voltage generators.

Don’t they get a lot of this throigh us?

Mr. Franerty. I am not aware of any program of the Atomic
Erergy Commission to supply such equipment. On the other hand,
such equipment is readily available on the market.

Myr. Dicas. You are not aware of any of these universities or com-
panies that might be supplying this? They don’t have to go through
von, clear through you, you don’t have to know about it all?

Mr. Framerry. No, sir; we do not. Again, as I mentioned, we sup-
plied equipment of this kind for the neutrino project in the deep mine.
However, we are returning this equipment to the United States now
that it has served its purpose, except for those things which we feel
can be economically abandoned in place.

Mr. Dices. What about special types of steels, heat-resistant steel ?

Mr. Framerty. These items are not under the control of the Atomic
Energy Commission. I will undertake, Mr. Chairman, as a result of this
linc of questioning, I will have our export control branch audit our
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records, but T am not aware of items other than the ones I mentioned
in connection with.the export of the reactor.
It is possible there have been other small shipments, and if they exist
I will certainly so advise the committee. '
(The information referred to follows:}

The Department of Commeree requests the advice of the Atomic Energy Com-
mission regarding license applications for the export of atomic energy related
items, In the case of South Africa, there have been very few exports (approxi-
mately 10 per year) referred to the AEC. These have consisted of non-strategie
items such as spare parts for a regearch reactor.

Mr. Digas. That is the only way the committee can fully understand
the interrelation. Of course, you had a 3-page statement here which,
on the surface, would indicate that our involvement with the develop-
ment of South African atomic energy is rather minimal, but when you
actually get into this thing you find that it is much more extensive
than may have been implied.

Mr. Frauerry, There was certainly no intention to give that im-
pression.

Mr. Digas. No. T just want to let you know I find it—you know, we
are involved and we don’t know we are involved. I can remember the
Export-Import Bank people came up before us and said. “Well, we
just have a few million dollars worth of dealings with Africa.” When
we went through the questions, T think it was revealing to them how
mu-h was involved in South Afriea.

T am sure you have been very candid and have been very cooperative,
and we don’t mean to suggest that the brevity of your statement re-
flected any reluctance. ‘

Mr. Frammrry. Mr. Chairman, I want to make it very clear, that we
in the Commission, deplore the racial policy of South Africa and
the attitude of that Government in this regard. We in no way condone
apartheid.

T want to make this very clear. We have, however., conducted our
affairs in the Atoms for Peace program with South Africa as we have
with other nations. There has not been anything special about the
relationships. We treated South Africa just as we have other nations.

Onr relationships have not been as extensive with South Africa as
they have been with many other countries from our view, they have
been minimal.

T also appreciate vour observation that once you start going inio all
the details it does appear as if they have been considerable.

Mr. Dicas. This projected reactor near Cape Town, could you tell
us a little more about that?

Mr. FramerTy. Yes, sir.

Ar. Dhces. How we may be involved in it.

Mr. Framerry. Yes; I can certainly explain that. The South Afri-
cans are going to ask for tenders for this reactor, within a very short
time, I suspect within just a few months.

They have already sent out advance notice to manufacturers through-
out the world of this intention. I would expect that the reactor manu-
facturers in the United States, that is General Electric, Westinghouse,
Combustion Engineering, Babcoek & Wilcox, and perhaps the Gulf
Atomic Corp., would be companics qualified to enter bids on this
project. I believe South Africa also may receive bids on this reactor
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from Canada, the United Kingdom, Germany, and perhaps France.
These are the countries which I would consider to be qualified to submit
tendeus,

The South Africans have indicated to us that if they select a reactor
invelving a requirement for enriched uranium, they will come to us
for the fuel supply, and we would then enter into negotiations for the
supply of the enriched uranium fael.

My, Inaos. What kind of guarantee do you actually have that a
nuciear power reactor would be used for peaceful purposes?

M. Framerry. We have among ourselves, South Africa and the
International Atomic Energy Agency, which is an agency organized
under the aecgis of the T7.N., an agreement providing for the applica-
tion of nuclear safeguards to any reactor or any special nuclear ma-
terial which we supply. This means that South Africa must male
their project available for inspection, andit, and control by inspectors
of the Internationsl Atomic Energy Agency.

Tho T7.8. Government is satisfied that the controls exercised by the
Agency are adequate to insure that these machines and materials are
used only for peaceful purposes.

Mr. Dracs. I yield to counsel at this point for further questioning.

Mrs. Borcuer. If any of the American companies were to submit
tenders for the reactor, would any Export-Import financing be in-
volved?

Mr. Framreery. I do not know whether South Africa would apply
for Export-lmport support or not.

Mrs. Burcuer, At the beginning of the questioning, you gave the
fioures for our supply to South Africa of uranium. Were those the
total figures, or just for 19717

Mr. Franerry. Those were the total figures.

Mrs. BurcHur. What contracts do we have now with South Africa
for supplying uranium. Have all those been phased out?

My, Framerry. These have all heen phased out.

Mrs. Bouronrr. These are public documents and could be supplied
to the subcommittee ?

AMr. Framerry. Yes.

Mrs. Burcirer. You have the fignres for the total tonnage of ore.

Mr. Franerry. That we have purchased ?

MMrs. Borcnmrr. Yes,

Mr, FranerTy. We purchased approximately 48,000 tons of uranium
concentrate over the period we were involved.

Mrs. ButcnEer. 131d we pay for this in foreign exchange?

Mr. Framerty, Yes: we did. Approximately slightly less than a
billion dollars would be the value of those purchases.

Mrs, Burerer. How much ?

Mr., F'namerry. About a billion dollars.

Mrs. Butcuer. For what period ?

AMr. Fraurrty, That covered the period 1952 to 1966.

Mrs. Burcuer. Is it true that South Africa has been stockpiling
uranivm since we slowed down in our purchases?

Mr. Framrerty. While T don’t have detailed knowledge, let me say
that they have been. Every nation in the world now has excess stock-
piles of uranium. Tf T may say so, it is a drug on the market at the
moinent,
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The T0.5. Atomic Encergy Commission, for example has the equiva-
lent of 50,000 tons of uranium which we are planning to sell eventu-
ally. and T am sure that South Africa has large stockpiles of uranium.
I know that France does. T think almost every nation does at the
moment.

Mrs. Burcrer. You mentioned three Furopean countries which have
banded together to try to develop the centrifuge process. South A frica
1s also trying to develop it, and plans, according to Vorster, to have
a huge forelgn exchange earner thereby.

Suppose the Buropean countries make this breakthrough also, which
South Africa has claimed to make. What would that mean econom-
‘if:a?ﬂy, both to South Africa and then. second, what would it mean to
us?

Mr. Framprry. Well, T like to think that U.S. technology is as good
as that of others. On the other hand, in terms of what it means to us.
it is ™y helief that we will still be able to compete worldwide in this
freld.

However, if certain countries were to achieve some of the glowing
claims T have heard, it would mean that very likely we would lose these
foreign markets.

Mys. Borcrrsr. Is there a possibility that we might even decide not
to operate our gaseons diffusion plants and perhaps let some of those
matters go?

Mr. Franrrry. T certainly hope not. The Atomic Energy Commiz-
gion and the administration have announced that we stand ready to
supply the free world’s needs for enriched uranium until at least
1980,

We think that inevitably other countries will eventually develop
their own processes. No nation is satisfied to have to depend on some-
one else entirely for anything as vital as its electricity supply. So 1
think our attitude is that inevitably these other countries will develop
their own enrichment processes.

But at least until 1980, we feel we can supply the market. The ad-
ministration has committed funds to upgrade our facilities and we will
be right in there competing.

Mrs. Burcher. T understand there is an interrelationship between a
country’s electricity supply and its ability to have an enrichment
Process.

Mr. Frawerry. This is quite true. The enrichment process is a very
large user of electricity.

Mrs. Brrcmer. In your statement, you say that the new reactor
which will be built at Cape Town will supply the South Afriea Elce-
tricity Commission with clectrieity.

AMr, Framerry. Yes.

Mrs., Borener. Does that mean we will be doing, more or less indi-
rectly. what needs to be done to give South Africa the electricity to use
in developing the enrichment facility ¢

Mr. Framerry. As I say, if one of the U.S. reactor suppliers were to
win the bid over a (!anadian or Furopean company, we would be con-
tributing the capacity of 600 million kilowatts of electricity to South
Africa. This, by the way, would not provide for a very large gaseous
diffusion plant.
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Mrs, Burcuer. What about a centrifuge plant?

Mr. FraserTy. The centrifuge, if it is developed, is supposed to be a
much more efficient user of electricity. Again, 600 megawatts is not a
large quantity of electricity.

The average plants built in the United States today are on the order
of 1,000 electrical megawatts.

Mrs, BurcHEr. In connection with the university project such as the
Case Western Research and California projects, were any black per-
sonnel assigned to South Africa?

I think you said there were 25 scientists.

Mr. Franerty. None of them were black.

Mrs. BuTcuer. Did we have contracts with any of these univer-
sities ?

Mr. Fraugrty. We had contracts with the University of California
and Case Institute. '

Mrs. Burcuer. Did those contracts contain a standard nondiscrim-
inatory clause?

Mr. FrasHeRTY. Yes, they did.

Mrs. Burcazr. Can you cominent, then, on why no black person was
assigned ?

Mr. Franerry. Of the 25 scientists assigned to this program, none
were black. I am not aware of any case of discrimination in the uni-
versity or at Case Institute, at the time. But it is a fact that none of
the personnel assigned to the South African project were black.

Mrs. Burcuer. Were there clerical and other personnel as well as
professional personnel ¢

Mr. Framerty. I think these were entirely scientific personnel. There
were 12 scientists assigned to the project, not 25.

Mrs. Burcaer. Does the South African AEC cooperate with the
government in the production of military weapons?

My, Franzrty. I do not know.

Mrs. Brrowrr. What about the Council for Scientific Research
CSTR?

Mr. Frvaarrry. I do not know.

Mrs. Burerner. But the United States does not have any relation-
ships with that Council ?

Mr. Framerry. No. The USAEC does not have any relationship
with the CSIR. However several of the visitors from South Africa
havae been affiliated with the CSIR.

Mrs. BurcHer. What cooperation is there with South Africa with
regard to the Plowshare program ?

Mr. FLAHERTY. None. :

Mrs. BrrcaEer. Do we have scientific cooperation in South Afriea in
the following fields : physics?

Mr, FLaHERTY. Yes.

Mrs. Burcarer. Chemistry ¢

Mr. FLamerTy. Yes.

Mrs. Burcurr. Biology ?

. Mr. FraBERTY. Yes. _ .

Mrs. Burcner. And you already said medical research ?

Mr. Framerty. Yes.

Mrs. Burcnir. Metallurgieal?

Mr. Fr.agerty. Yes.
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Mre. Burcmzr. What about computers, and information retrieval?

Mr. Framenty. I am not aware of any programs of this type. When
we supply the committee with the additional South African seientists
for years other than 1971 and their specialities, I think this will
proviie the answers to your question, regarding their fields of
specialization.

Mrs. Burcrer. You will note that ? :

Mr Frameery. Yes In sopplying the names to the committee, we
will nnfe the name of the individual, where he was located and his
tieid of specialization.

Mrs. Brrenre. That will be a total list ?

My, Framerry. Yes; it will be a total liat,

Muys. Burermes, How about in desalting? .

Mr. Framrewey. We have no program in connection with desalting
with South Africa. I want to refer again to the fact that we do dis-
tribute to them on a rautine basis unelassified reports of our work and
some nf those reports are on desaliing, so this kind of information
would be in their library, but we have no specific program.

Mrs, Brrcmer. What about in the field of reactor development?

Mr. Framzrry., We do supply routinely South Africa, as well as
any other nation, with our unclassified reports that are available.
Specifieally the resenrch reactors, from Allis Chalmers, and the mate-
rials which we supplied for the critical assembly are the key to reactor
development. We certainly have assisted them in this sense in reactor
development.

Mre, Brremrer, Was the U.S. Government financing the Alls Chal-
mers contract?

Mr. Framrrry. T doubt it. Again, we can go back, and obtain the
answers to that question.

(The information referred to follows:)

The T.8. Government did not finance this Allis-Chalmers reactor sale to South
Afriea,

Mrs. Brrrewrr. Have we been cooperating with them in the field of
reactors for Navy ships, or military reactors, army reactors?

Mr. Fraurery. No.

Mrs. Burcaer. Is there any cooperation in South Afriea between
NASA and the ATC and the South African AEC?

Mr, Framerry, No,

Mrs. Burcwer. You have mentioned the library facilities which we
malke available to them. Are there any rvestrictions on that, or are
they across the board ?

Mr. Frauerry. Unclassified information is made available through-
out the world,

Mrs. Borerer. Free of charge

Mr. Frawrerry. No longer. I mentioned in my statement that we
snpplied unclassified information free of charpe until 1969. Since
then it has been on a basis of recovering our costs.

Mrs. Buroner. What about film loans?

Mr. Frarerry. We do have films for Ioan. and if they have applied
for them, I am sure they have gotten them. Let us say they are avail-
able. I don’ know whether there have been transactions or not.

Mrs. Burenen. Is there cooperation with regard to regular isotopes?
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Mr, Framrrry. Yes.

Murs. Burcmer. The United States has stated in a pamphlet that
one of the nses of radicisotopes is national defense. Would our
cooperation extend to thisg?

Mr. Froamerry. I am not aware of that reference. Which pamphlet
is that which you refer to?

Mrs. Burcozr. I don’t remember which one it was.

Mr, Franerry. I am not aware of this. We have disseminated in-
formation on civilian defense quite freely in our literature, but I do
not, believe we have a program specifically for civilian defense with
South Africa,

Mrs. Burcmer. Could you checlt on that ?

Mr. FramerTy. Yes.

( The information referred to follows:)

The TUSAEC has no civil defense agreement with South Africa nor are we
aware of any such agreement with any Agency of the U.8, Government.

Mrs. Borcaer. What educational and scientific tralning programs
are available to Sonth African seientists?

Mr. Framerty. The oniy programs that T am aware of that are now
available are scientific visits and assignments to our institutions, We
occasinnally have symposia on specilic subjects at which there is
worldwide attendance.

We did at one time operate a reactor training school at Oak Ridge.
We did at one time have a training program specifically for foreign
nationals at Argonne Laboratory.

However, these programs were phased out several years ago be-
cause atomic energy has become more and more a commercial business,
and these aetivities now tend to be handled more like any other ac-
tivity, so the Commission no longer conducts these schools.

Mrs. Buronir. May we have data on the South African participa-
tion in those programs?

My, Franeery. Yes; both at Argonne and at Oak Ridge. I am sure
there must have been attendance at these.

Mrs. Burcaer. T understand that there have been Scuth African
scientists such as Dr. Jordan and who have been facilitated in their
postdoctorate studies at various U.S. nuclear institutions and univer-
sitics snch as California. Do vou have any explanation on that?

Mr. Framerry. T am certain that this 1s true. T did mention the
people who are currently participating in this area, and I have agreed
to supply the subcormnmittee with the complete lists, and they will be
inelnded on those lists.

Mrs. Burcner. Has the United States participated in the interna-
tional conferences, or any conferences in South Africa on atomic en-
ergy and related subjects?

Mr. Framerry. I don’t know, T would be surprised if we had. We
will undertake to check it. I don’t think South Africa has been a very
popular location for internutional conferences.

There has been no USALC participation in international conferences or confer-

ences in South Africa on atomie energy and related subjects that we have been
able fo identify.

1 8ee ftems 9, 140, 12, 15, 17, 22, 25 27, 29, 35, 36, 52, 50 and 70 of material -supplied
in response to question raised which appears an pp. 47, 48

T4--317—72—pt. 2 6
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Mrs. Buretier. Have we participated in exhibitions?
Mr. Framerry. Again, I will have to check our records on that.
{ The information referred to follows:)

There has been ne USAEKC participation in exhibits in South Africa.

Mrs. Borcner. Is it correct that we liave a research and power
agreement with South Africa?

Mr. FrLagerTy. Yes.

Mrs, Burcaer, What does this mean ? _

Mr. Franerry. What it means primarily is that we are permitted
to supply specified amounts of special nuclear materials for research
Teactors and power reactors. We have supplied to the committee the
specifie documents. ]

Mrs. Burciier. Do we have a technical exchange agreement with
‘South Africa?

Mr. Franerry. We do not have.

Mrs. BurcaEr. Do we have any laboratory-to-laboratory arrange-
ments with South African facilities?

Mr. Fraurrry. No.

Mrs. BurcHer. Is one of our responsibilities under our hilateral to
see that the uranium which we supply is not diverted to nonpeaceful
useg

Mr. Frammerty. Yes, we provided for this in the trilateral agreement
which T mentioned among ourselves, the South Africans, and the In-
ternational Atomic Energy Commission.

Mrs. Burengr. This inspection is performed regularly ?

Mr, Franrery, Yes.

Mrs. Burorer, Will South Africa become a party to the NPT, the
Nonproliferation Treaty ?

Mr. Fraurrry. T don’t know whether they will sign the NPT or
not. T have no information as to what their intentions are.

Mrs, Buromer. When was the NPT opened up for signature?

Mr, Framerty. July 1968,

Mrs. BorcaEer. Has it been a matter of concern that South Africa
‘hasnot acceded to this treaty ?

Mr. Frangrry. T think it is a matter of concern to the United States
that there are 32 nations in the world who have not so far signed the
agreement. There are another 33 who have signed it and not ratified it.
‘Certainly, this is a _matter of concern to us, and we very much hope
that. all nations will eventually subseribe, T think this is very, very
much in our interest.

Mr. Dreas. Are any of these nations that have not signed or not
Eaﬁ}ﬁ;d nations with whom we have this kind of cooperation in the
field ?

Mr. Frauerty. Yes. I might, if you wish, enter them for the record.

Albania. Algeria, Argentina, Bolivia, Brazil, Burma, Chile, China,
Cuba, France. Gabon, India, Israel, the Khmer Republie, Liberia,
Lichtenstein, Madagascar, Malawi, Monaco, Niger, Pakistan, Portu-
gal, Rhodesia, Saudi Arabia, Sierra Leone, South Africa, Spain,
Thatland, Uganda, Zambia, Byelorussia, and Ukraine.

These are the nations that have not yet signed the NPT. T would
certainly say it is the hope, and I believe also I can say the anticipa-
‘tion of the United States that all nations will do so.
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Mr. Dicas. Many of the nations you just read off there will have
no kind of atomic energy program. The significance of Gabon and
Sierra Licone——- '

M. Franzrry. I would agree they would fall into different classes.
France, of course, is another matter. There are both kinds of nations
on the list, those who are apt to have large programs and those who
are apt not to.

1 was simply trying to give a complete answer to the guestion.

Mr. Drecs. How would you deseribe the overall rationale and ob-
jective of U.S. involvement with South Africa in the nuclear ficld?
What is i 1t for us?

Mr. ¥ramerry. I wonld like to discuss this under two headings.

Tirst, there has been the bazic Atoms for Peace program in which
we have tried to make certain that the benefits of atomic energy were
brought to everyene in the world under conditions which we felt
waild at the same time prohibit the proliferation of weapons capabil-
ity. I think that this is the philosophical cornerstone of our program.

Additionally, of course, we could not overlook the commereizl im-
plications. I think 1 mentioned some numbers that we sce, and that
are possible in the sale of reactor equipment and enrichment services,
and we do expect atomic energy to be one of the largest earners of
dollar exchange.

I mentioned just enrichment services which, of course, are per-
formed directly by the Government. I did not mention the overall
nurabers that we see for exports of reactors.

We feel that the export reactors of the TS, type by 1985 will involve
a tota] of about $80 billion.

At least $30 billion of this probably will be items directly exportable
from the United States. The balance will be local costs, which in many
cases, involve some return to the United States because U.S. companies
are involved in the program.

So T think that these are the two principal rationales we see for the
whole program, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Dicos. It is interesting that the Department of Commerce as a
matter of policy commits the U.S. Government to a policy of not in-
couraging or discouraging U.S. business involvement in South Africa,
and of course the story that we have heard here today principally
brought out through the questions—certainly by no stretch of the
imagination would reflect any discouragement. And zs we character-
ize this mission—the nature of the mission as being really commercial
now--this certainly is the greatest amnount of encouragement that 1
have seen. )

Tt certainly does not reflect what the Commerce Department is
saying.

jéo,gappurently, the Commerce Department guidelines don’t neces-
sarily reflect the policies of AEC as they relate to South Africa.

Mr. Fransrry, Mr. Chairman, we do, of course, operate under the
policies of the U.S. Government. T fecl that we are faithfully discharg-
g the responsibilities placed on us by the Atomic Energy Act and by
the Atoms for Peace program which has been placed In our charge,
and we certainly abide by all of the Department of Commerce rules
and regulations.
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I would say that we are not discouraging the peaceful applications
of atomic energy in South Africa. One of the purposes for involving
ourselves in any nation’s program, as I have indicated, is to try to
make certain that the apphications of atomic cnergy ave for peaceful
purposes and that safeguards are provided. '

Mzr. Diges. Well, you have been very candid and very generous with
your time, and we appreciate your enlightenment of the subcommittec,
and look forward to the supplemental information that you will
supply.

Mr. Framerry. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman,

Mr. Drces, Miss Rogers.

Miss Rogers. might we begin your testimony by vour reciting for
the record a little something about vour own hackground and how von
beceme involved in southern Africa questions?

STATEMENT OF BARBARA ROGERS, FRIENDS ¢F NAMIBIA,
ENGLAND

BIOGRAPTIY

Graduated from the University of Sussex, Englund, in 1868 with a major in
Ruosgsian; then entered the Dritish Diplomatic Service, Worked at the Foreign
and Commonwealth Office, Londcn, an African ¢uestions, ending with the desk,
“Honth West Afrien (Namibia) and United Natlons aspects of South Africa”,
Resigned, in June 1970, over South Afriea’s preferential economie ties with the
United Kingdom.

Hus since worked as a free-lance journalist and researcher, and for the Africa
Burean and War on Want. Vizited South Africa and Namibia from June fo
Aungust 1971, Now in New York to petition the United Nations on the question
of Namibia,

Miss RRocers. Well, Mr. Chairman, my interest in South Africa di-
rectly stems from studving the Soviet Union. I majored in Russian
and T spent a year in Moscow, and as soon as I started to work on the
Adriean question, it secined that there were many parallels on how they
face the ontside world. This doesn’t mean that I am necessarily anti-
Soviet, but I still think that, just as one is constructively eritical about
events in the Soviet Union, one is critical of what is happening in
South Afriea.

I werked in the Foreign and Commonwealth Office in Londen on
Afriean questions, primarily on South Afriea and Namibina. T resigned
on grounds of disagreement with economic policy toward South
Africa, and since then T have been doing some free-lance journalism
and research, and some work for the Africa Bureau in London, whieh
1s a research hody on Afriea.

T visited South Africa during the summer for 2 months, and in par-
ticular was interested in the kind of reaction inside Namibia to the

International Court judgment on the consequences of the continuing
South Africa occupation of the territory. ’

Mr. Drees. You have g prepared statement, Miss Rogers. You may
proceed,

Miss Rogers. Thank yon.

Mr. Chairman, I have been doing some research into British trade
and investment in South Africa and Namibia, and the conclusions are
to come extent relevant to the question of U.S. business involvement

there.
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The British case is distinet from that of any other country, because
of South African dependence on British capital and the British mar-
ket; any change in the terms of economic relations between the two
countries would have a profound effect on South Africa. Over 30 per-
cent of South Africa’s exports go to Britain, while between 3 and 4
percent of Britain’s exports go to South Africa. Almost two-thirds of
the foreign investment in South Africa is British owned.

This dependence on the link with Britain is a major cause of con-
cern among South African Government economists at the moment,
since with Britain’s entry into the European Common Market, South
Africa will lose the concessions which she has enjoyed for so long, In
particular, Commonwealth preference will be removed from South
African exports to Britain; this will probably ent off at least 10 per-
cent of South Africa’s total exports, excluding gold. British investment
in South Africa is also given uniquely favored terms, being exempt
froi exchange control regulations. This, too, is likely to be withdrawn
with Britain’s entry into Europe. Since the enlarged EEC aceounts
for over 50 percent of South Africa’s exports, and the major part of
ite. foreign investment, this trend is unfavorable to South African
interests,

The prospect of South Africa having to struggle against shrinking
export markets and perhaps dwindling foreign Investment is of inter-
est to U.S. business involved in South Africa and Namibia. Much of
recent mvestrient has been made on the assumption that the South
African economy as a whole is exceptionally wealthy, is growing very
fust. offors the highest returns on investment together with absolute
security, and is invulnerable to outside pressure. This image has been
very carefully built up by the South African information effort, to-
gether with South African business lobbies in which U.S. concerns
are expected to participate.

The real picture is quite different. T do not intend to go into detail
now about the problems of the South African economy, although I
could elaborate on this if it would be useful. Briefly, South Africa
faces a larger labor problem due to its apartheid labor policy. The
shortage of skilled and semiskilled labor s acute, owing to the Gov-
ernment iinposition of migratory labor paitern and a refusal to ex-
pand signifieantly education and training facilities for blacks. The
growth rate is declining from between 6 and 7 percent per annum
throughout the 1960's to about 4 percent in 1970, and perhaps 3 per-
cent in 1971, according to projections. There is a very harsh credit
squeeze, which among other things vestricts the opportunity for local
borrowing by U.S. firms to finance expansion. This is a case of direct
support for South Afriea’s balance of payments at the expense of
the U.S. balance of payments. Foreigm investment that needs continual
subsidies from home is not an asset. Further investment is continuall
forced on T1.8. manufacturing concerns dealing with the South A fri-
can market by means of protectionist import policies and local-content
regulations,

The Johannesburg Stock Exchange is in a very low condition, hav-
ing fallen further recently than during the Sharpeville panic of 1960—
61, The trend in company profits also is not very promising. A rap-
idly increasing rate of inflation is threatening the basis of South
African wealth, which is the gold-mining industry. Almost all the
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premiums obtained from the increased price of gold on the free market
have been swallowed up by increased costs.

The expected decline of gold production during the 1970’s by almost
50 percent of present production is one of the basic causes for concern
about South Africa’s external economic relations. It makes South
Africa vulnerable to fluctuations in trade levels, in particular to any
decrease in the inflow of investment capital. _

In 1970, South Africa’s deficit on the balance of trade was R1,008
million, compared with R600.9 million in 1969; a deterioration of 67.8

ercent. Gold sales brought in R800 million in foreign exchange, while
Invisibles probably cost R300 million. The defieit on current account
was therefore about R500 million.

This deficit was enough to eut South Africa’s gold and foreign ex-
change reserves in 1 year by well over half, The full effect of the deficit
was cushioned only by the inflow of foreign capital, which in 1970
1amounted to some RA350 million-—over half the balance-of-payments

O8S.

Without this inflow, South Africa would have been faced with a
serious economic crisis.

Projections point to an increasing trade deficit. The obstacles raised
by EEC enlargement will exacerbate the trend. It therefore seems
that even with a constant level of foreign investment, the problem is
likely to become increasingly serious. This in itself will presumably
become evident even to U.S. investors; they would then modify their
enthusiasm for South Africa only after the profitability of their South
African interests had already fallen considerably. Since there is a
harsh embargo on the repatriation of eapital, however, the realization
will have been too late.

My basic point does not relate to existing U.S. involvement in South
Africa. It is that by actively enconraging large amounts of new invest-
ment, the United States and other governments are subsidizing a
régime which cannot stand on its own feet. Even without the foreign
exchange constraints, domestic capital formation in South Africa can
sustain a growth rate of only 2 percent per annum. This would be
sufficient to maintain the present régime in power, since it depends on
a high and rapidly rising level of prosperity for the white electorate,
and the avoidance of unemployment. To quote the Prime Minister him-
self, Mr. B. J. Vorster:

The greatest danger confronting SBouth Africa is not so much the threat from
outside her border, serlous through that may be, but mass unempleyment and
disturbed race relations.

The real meaning of new U.S. investment in South Africa, there-
fore, is that it helps to maintain the illusion of a healthy economy,
boosting business confidence around the world ; it helps to fill the bal-
ance-of-pavments gap that would otherwise force South Africa to
change its economic structure radically; and it supplies foreign ex-
change for the whole expensive apartheid apparatus, including the
propaganda drive, the attempt to dominate neighbouring African
countries economically, and the purchase of arms and equipment for
use against the blacks in South Africa, and for threatening black
African countries. For example, there are the French cactus missiles
bought in violation of a United Natioms arms embargo which the
United States observes.
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The economic system in South Africa can be compared to the former
southern U.S. economy, based on slavery. Basically, the profits can be
high because the blacks concerned have no economic or political
rights—mno right to withdraw their labor, among other things. They
do not even have elementary social rights, such as the rights to main-
tain a stable family life. The United States is now subsidizing this
%‘irnd ot economic system, which it has itself rejected during the Civil

ar.

The subsidies will perhaps dry up only when investors, and the
Government which encourages and guarantees their investments, real-
ize the economic problems which are arising out of the atfempt to-
apply a system of slavery to a sophisticated modern economy. Re-
search has shown that the slave trade was abolished in Britain only
when a study was published showing that the system: represented a net
drain on the British economy.

What I should like to suggest is that commercial officials in T.S.
Embassies and consulates in South Africa be withdrawn, or should
stop actively encouraging U.8. investment there. The Export-Import
Bank could stop giving assistance for companies dealing with South
Africa. Official advice to any business inquiries should emphasize the
difficulties in recovering any capital invested ; the increasing economic
problems facing South Africa, both domestically and externally ; and
the commitment to an alien economic and political gystem involved in
new investment. Thers are many other ways and means open to the
Government if it wishes to influence or control private investment in
a foreign country. In an extreme case, such as Cuba, a complete break
in economic relations can be imposed. If it is official policy to dis-
courage the U.S. commitment anywhere, it can be enforced in spite
of the complications. These are always exaggerated by those who
basically want to see South Africa continue as at present, with the
full support of all U.S. agencies.

The reason for avoiding an increased commitment to South Africa
i, T think, fairly obvious. In the first place, Britain is an example of
the embarrassment that results from complete economic involvement
in southern Africa, and consequently political support for southern
Africa against the force of world opinion, particularly from the Afro-
Asian nations. For the United States, there is the additional risk that
in the event of any outbreaks of violence in South Africa or Namibia,
the Armed Forces could be drawn in, as in Vietnam. The prospect of
U.S. troops fighting with the whites against the rights of the black
majorities is not likely to promote peace in the ghettoes, or improve
race relations in the country as a whole.

For South Africa, then, I emphagize the question of new U.S, invest-
ment rather than what is already in South Africa, simply because the
embargo on capital repatriation makes new investment the only prac-
ticable target. In the cage of Namibin, however, the situation is quite
different. The arguments that apply to the case are also different:
they are legal, rather than economaic or political.

The case of Namibia is basically very simple: South Africa is oc-
cupying it illegally, and the United Nations is trying to remove it.

o summarize the case up to now : the League of Nations gave Sonth
Africa a mandate to administer the territory of Sonth-West Africa,
replacing the German colonizers, after World War I. After
World War II, South Africa maintained that the mandate had
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lapsed with the dissolution of the Teague, and that she could rule
there without interference ; the United Nations, however, insisted that
the mandate was still in force and obtained an opinion from the Inter-
national Court of Justice in 1950 which supported this view.

After the failure of an attempt to obtain a binding deeision from
the Court in 1966, the General Assembly decided that the mandate had
been terminated and that the territory therefore came under the direct
authority of the United Nations. The United States voted for this
resolution, No. 2145 of 1966, which provided the basis for all subse-
quent resolutions on this issue. There has been a series of these, from
both the General Assembly and Security Council. In 1970, after the
deadline set for South Africa to leave Namibia had cxpired, the
Security Council decided to refer the matter back to the International
Court of Justice for an advisory opinion of the legal consequences for
States of South Africa’s continued presence in Namibia.

The Court’s opinion was announced in June 1971. It advised the
Security Council that States had the following obligations: To recog-
nize the “11]ega]1ty of South Africa’s presence in ’\Talnlbla to recog-
nize the “invalidity of its acts on behalf of or concerning 1\.1mibia,'
“to refrain from any acts and in particular any de‘Llnlcrs with the
Government of South Africa implylng recognition of the legality of,
or lending support or assistance to, such presence and administration.”

U.5. pollcy on the question of Namibia is quite clear. It aceepts
the advizory opinion of the International Court of Justice, and is com-
mitied to finding a practical solution to the problem of South
Africa’s illegal occupation of Namibia. This was stated to the (Gen-
eral Assembly in the speech by Secretary of State Rogers at the be-
ginning of the current session, on October 4,1971:

In Africa, where the right to a freer existence is still denied t¢ many, we are
constant in onr suppert of practical and peaceful means to achieve self-deter-
mination and end racial discrimination . . . Consgistent with that objective we
have decided to aceept the advisory opinion of the International Court of Jus-
tice on the legal consequences for states of Somnth Africa’s continning cecupa-
tion of Namibia.

The United States announced last year that it would disconrage in-
vestment by its citizens in Namibia and deny credit guarantees and
other assistance for trade with that territorv. In his explanation of the
aflirmative U.S. vote on Security Council Resolution 283 of 1970, the
1.5, representative stated that his delegation was grafified to note
that the economic measures which States were called upon to take in
operative paragraphs 4 through 7 of the resolution were consistent
with and in fact, he believed, reflected the policy already enunciated
and being 1mp}emented by his government. The relevant paragraphs
ave wortly recalling. They are as follows:

The Security Conneil . . .

4. Calls upon all States to ensure that companies and other commercial and in-
dustrial enterprises owned hy, or under direct control of the State, cease all
%Trﬁﬁﬁ?: .with respect to commereial or industrial enterprises or concessions in

5. Callé upon all States to withhold from their nationals or companies of their
natienality not under direct government control, government loans, credit guar-
antees and other forms of financial support that would be used to facilitate trade
or comiierce with Namibia ;

6. Calls upon all 3tates to ensure that companies and other commercial enter-

prises owned by the State or under direct control of the State cease all further
investment activities including concessions in Namibia ;
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7. Calls upon all States to discourage their nationals or companies of their
nationality not under direct governmental control from investing or obraining
concessions in Namibia, and to this end withhold protection of such investment
against claims of a future lawful government of Namibia.

The measures outlined in these paragraphs of resolution 283, which
the United States supported so enthusiastically, are very far reaching.
I find the official policy statements very encouraging in this respect.
I would simply ask when it is to be implemented, and who is to be
responsible for this implementation. In my experience of (zovernment,
foreign policy tends to be kept in a separate compartment, and not
communicated to those who need to relate it to taxation questions,
(Government contracts, and instructions to Government-owned corpo-
rations. I wonder if this committee is satisfied that there is sofficient
coordination of Government policy on the issue of Nainibia. I do not
know of any of the U.S. commitments being honored as yet, apart
from the ban on involvement by the Export-Import Banlk. I should
be happy to be proved wrong.

Among the Government agencies which should be involved in the
application of policy are the Internal Revenue Service, the Securities
Exchange Commission, and the Federal Trade Commission. As re-
gards taxation questions, the committee which is being set up to eo-
ordinate nongovernmental interests in Namibia has consulted private
tax connsel, We have been given to understand that U.S. persons
(individuals or companies) who earn income in Namibia and pay tax
on that income to South Afriea are not entitled to credit these taxes
against IS, income tax under the laws as they now stand.

This is because taxes paid to South Africa under such ecircum-
stances are not taxes as defined by U.S. law. The question which will
therefore arise is: why has the IRS not done anything about this? A
related factor is the U.8. doube taxation treaty with South Africa,
which purports to cover Namibia.

The number of U.S. companies in Namibia is small, and there are
only two with any major stake. Their original investment has been
recovered many times over. They are American Metal Climax and the
Newmont Mining Corp., which between them control the biggest roin-
ing concern in Namibia, the Tsumeb Corp. Navarro Exploration Co.
is also operating a mine there. Apart from these, there are some com-
panies which are prospecting in Namibia. They are:

United States Steel Corp., participating in the African Triangle
Mining, Prospecting & Development Co. (Pty Ltd.)

Gulf 01l Co.

Standard Oil Co., through its subsidiary, Chevron Oil and also in
consortium with:

Texaco.

H. M. Mining & Exploration Co., prospecting for petroleum in
consortinum with:

Syracuse Oils. and Woodford Oil & Gas Co., Nord Minine Co.

Bethlehem Steel Corp., which is also a shareholder in Newmont
Mining Corp.

Only 3 ont of the 18 companics involved are actually operating con-
cessions and deriving profits from Namibia.

The SEC is relevant here. It should be aware of the doubts about.
legal title which wonld arise with any new issue by the companies men-
tioned, or any other, purporting to relate to concessions in Nanihia.
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It would be reasonable for the SEC to notify the companies which ave
prospecting there of the difficulty of floating any new issue, in the
event of theiv wishing to exploit a discovery of oil or minerals. Public
vegulatory ageneies could require the balance sheets of all the com-
punies concerned, as well as the reports of accountants and auditors,
to reflect the invalidity of their title in Namibia. .

Tvo questions arise in connection with the Federal Trade Commis-
siet, The first is the question of rules of the General Agreement on
Terifls and Trade (GATT). Since South Africa cannot claim the
benefits of GATT membership for Namibian exports, arising out of
South Africa’s own “Most Favored Nation” status, Namibian prod-
vets wonld have to he treated separately from South African ones.
Those which could be from either place would be of doubtfnl origin.
There are established procedures for cases of this kind in GATT.
Hexve, the onus of proof would be on South Africa to produce evi-
dence of South African origin. in order to obtain MFN rates of im-
nart duty. The same conditions apply to Sonth Afriea’s claim to rep-
resent Namibia on any international organization or agreement, All
FRS, delepations to the United Nations specinlized agencies should at,
teast be briefed on TS, policy as regards Namibia.

The sccond question relating to the Federa! Trade Commission is
that of the ownership of goods imported from Namibia. Pavment for
raineral Heenees. for example, may well have to be considered as void if
the fee was patd to South Afriea and not the United Nations, the legal
anthority. The @oods wonld then perhans have the status of stolen or
smnggled roods. and lable to confiseation. Anv commereial transac-
Fiem s then enlled into question: insurance, bills of lading. stovage,
cvietomg elearance, of cetora,

Converselv, the T1.S. aunthorities should be prepared to accent the
validity of licenses, concessions, grants, and other contracts obtained
frem the authorized United Nations dealing with Namibis. This is
at present the Couneil for Namibin, together with the United Nations
(Commissioner for Namibia when he is appointed. The UTnited States
chould. to be consistent, support the strengthening of the Council for
Namibia, and should be prepared to serve on the Council in order to
further its prestige. The Council’s right to levy taxes and conclude
licensing and other agreements for Namibia would of course be sup-
ported. Objections from the 1.8, Mission to the United Nations seem
to rest largely on a pessimistic view of the present effectiveness of the
Couneil for Namibia, This does not provide a convineing excuse for
a failure to imaprove its effectiveness for the future.

Speculation about the effect on South Africa of this kind of action
iz vory difficult. However, there is no doubt that the Sonth African
authorities are worried even by the purely diplomatic pressure which
has been exerted so far. The Government spokesman on the territory,
Mr. dn Plessis, said recently that the current political uncertainty
and even threats of international intervention were not beneficial to
the economic development of South-West Afriea. This would even-
tually mean that the territory would be less self-sufficient than it could
have been, and a heavier burden would conseguently be placed on
Scuth Africa.

Encreasing the pressure on Sowth Afriea for its occupation of Nami-
bia would in itself be in the interests of the United States, whether
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or not it is suecessful. With the China issue settled, Namibia has be-
come the primary issue of the current General Assembly session. The
United States has been said to be in need of an issue where it can
restore its international reputation for the defense of freedom, democ-
racy, and the rule of law. Namibia, and southern Africa as a whole,
conld prove to be the right issue. Simply by carrying out its policy
commitments, the United States could contribute substantially to a
peaceful settlement of this explosive African issue, and to the stand-
ing of the United Nations.

If it wanted to, the United States could use its economie links with
South Africa to enforce 2 withdrawal from Namibia, As we have seen,
South Africa is dependent on an influx of new foreign capital. Any
threat of reducing the flow, possibly with reference to article 2 (5)
of the United Nations Charter, could be enough in itself to make South
Africa recognize its international responsibilities, as well as its obliga-
tions to its own African people.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Drags, Thank you very much, Miss Rogers. You indicated that
you had an opportunity to visit Namibia earlier this year. Could
ven cominent on the law as it applies to Namibia, that is, the South
African law, such as the Group Areas Act. Does that apply there?

*iss Roners. The general situation is that nobody, least of all the
adiinistrators in Namihia, are aware of which laws apply. This is
a very peculiar sitnation, and T think a reflection of the uncertainty
with which South Africa approaches its administration of the ter-
ritery, and its attempis te try and evade international criticiem for
dotrr anything positive.

The Group Areas Act, for example, does not apply to Namihia,
but 1t has applied in one case, This is an exarple of the cclective
apylication of law, Some South African laws, such as the Terrorism
Aet and Supression of Communism Act, definitely do applv.

Snme Inws, such as job reservation regulations. do not seem to
apriv. However, the hasic position is that even the lJawyers in Namibia
are not aware of the true legal position, and certainly the people of
Nareihin have no understanding of what their rights are.

Mr Drzes. But there is eontrol of economic activity, political ae-
tivity, and other activity in the area. How do they exercise it in
view of this rather confused legal situation? Do they just do it by
intimidation or bv custom ?

*Mieg Roeens. I think their control is facilitated by the fact that
thev are net bound by any set of laws. The control is carried ont bv
adrinistrative action and enforced by South African police and also
by ‘he army units—which, in theory, are not there.

There is a great deal of intimidation. Tn Ovamboland, in the north
of the country, a number of people told me of instances of peeple
of their acquaintance being tortured withont being brought to trial,
and szome of the people had themselves been subjected to arbitrary
imvrisonment and torture without trial.

Mr. Drges. Could you elaborate further wpon your visit to Ovam-
hotand, because T think this is one of the more interesting areas of
Namibia, because of the importance of the Ovambos in that area, who
constitute the largest ethnic group, as I understand it. )

Mies Rocers. If is a very interesting area indeed. The picture which
is upheld by the South African Governmes:t is of a prinitive reserve



84

area where the people have no awareness of the true issues, and proba-
bly because of this support the South African administration, at least
tacitly.

So it was very interesting to go there, especially immediately after
the International Court judgment, and ask people what their opinions
were both on the judgment and on the question of South Africa’s
administration.

Basically, I didn’t meet anybody who professed to be ignorant of
the Court judgment, Everybody I met knew a great deal about it, and
x;ere very excifed about it. So 1t is something of great significance to
them.

Similarly, nobody X met actually supported the South African
administration. The most that I got 1n this direction were a couple of
people who said they weren’t at liberty to say what they thought,
which I think is clear enough. But the overwhelming majority of
people said freely that they were delighted with World Court’s judg-
ment, They were very impatient for the United Nations to do some-
thing to enforce this, and they had had enough of South African
adnunistration, and given the opportunity, they would like to see it
goas soon as possible.

Mr. Dices, The second largest ethnic group there is the Hereros. Did
you get an opportunity to get some insight into thetr attitude?

Miss Rogers. Yes; I met the chief of the Hereros. Chief Clemens
Kapuuo, who I think is a very remarkable man. They have always been
the most voeal in opposition {0 South Africa ever sinee the end of the
Second World War, and Chief Kapuuo was carrying on that very
brave tradition,

I1is attitude is, of course, that he welcomes the jndgment. He agrees
South Africa has no right to be in the country of his people, and the
other peoples of Namibia, and in particular he is very concerned about
the economic involvement of large corporations in mining activities
in Namibia, and this obviously applies to the U.S. corporations. be-
canse althongh there are only three involved, the actual profits derived
from the territory are out of proportion to the stake that they put in
initially.

He has sent a petition to the United Nations throngh Michzae] Scott,
who has for 2 long time been a representative of the Hereros atf the
United Nations, complaining about the violation of the land and the
mineral resources, and the fact that, as he fears, South Africa will
eventually leave the territory in a number of years’ time only after it
has exhausted the riches which are there, and will leave a completely
barren country to the people who have the right to it.

Mr. Dhaes. Did vou have an opportunity to talk with the Basters?

Miss Rocers. No; I didn’t meet any of those, so far as I am aware.
I don’t know what tribal origin everybody was that T spoke to. but
X did meet a number of coloured people of Windhoek, and they are
in fact numerically a larger group than the Basters. A lot of them have
come from South Africa. from Cape Town, largely because job reserva-
tion doesn’t apply and they can get better jobs there.

On the whole, the coloured people are extremely demoralized. They
don’t have the kind of unity that the Hereros have, or the Ovambos
have, though their leaders are also Government appointed. They have
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very big social problems, and to a large extent they seem to have
given up the struggle,

Their leader is also Government appointed and makes statements
in support of the Government.

However, the majority of the coloured people that I spoke to, al-
though thoy were less outspoken than the Africans, said very defi-
111tel*y that they were discontented with the present situation. They
wanted to see the United Nations enforee the ruling of the Interna-
tional Court, and basically, T think they wanted to sce some kind of
joint action with the A frican groups i the territory.

This was something that I heard again and again, the complaint
that South Africa was dividing the terrltorv and would not allow
the various tribal groupings to meet with each other.

Mr. Drees. There was a great deal of protest among church circles.
Did you have an opportunity to observe any of this, “either from the
Father fms the Finnish Church, the Anglicans, or any other denomi-

ations

Miss ROGERS. I was involved in the Anglican discussions on their
reaction to the statement by the Finnish and Rhenish Churches, and
I have copies of their statemient. 1 think the Anglican Church has
been for a long time virtually the only opposition mouthpiece to
Sonth Africa.

The joint statement by the other two churches, T think, is very
51gn.1*.1.<.(u.1t indeed. 1 tried to meet the Finnish bl‘ahop in Ovambo-

land, who is an Af!‘ican. Unfortunately, he wasn’t there, but I did
meet o number of his stafl. I got the impression that it was very much
n grassroots decision that the church should voice its support for the
Waorld Court judgment and appeal for rights,

The flfmosphem was one of extreme rehef that at last they have
been able to say what they thought about this matter.

Mr. Drocs. Tow much does the contract labor svatem there con-
tribute to this anti-South African Government opinion ?

Migs Rocrrs. I think it 1s a major centributor, especially with the
newest twist, which ig the construction ¢f barracks for workers who
are -Pp(l ated from their families. This is happening in South Africa,
ton and the kind of social disruption which results is evident in South
Africa andNamubis

T think the labor s*; stem in Namibia is worse than that in South Af-
rica. becanse the element of choice is completely removed. At least in
Sonth Africa there is some type of choice between farm labor and
mining work, and work in the manufacturing sector.

In Nanibia, this choice is removed, and for the majority of Afri-
canz—that 1s, 'thase who live beyond the police line in the northern

reserves—if they apply for work down in the south, and whether they
are educated or not—they simply have labels tied round their necks
or around their arms and are sent off down the railway line, and the
next they know, they have been assigned to an employer.

If tiwev Jeave the employer before the end of the contract, they are
subjcct to prosecition, and some very, very harsh penalties. This is the
clozest approximation to slavery that one could think of, I believe.

Mr. Drgas. Did you notice under these conditions any expansion on
the part of the Anmerican or other Western countries? One would think
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this kind of repressive atmosphere would in itself be discouraging for
business expansioi.

~ Aliss Rogrns. T think in Namibia the business interests are extremely
limited in kind, basically to mining, and to the commiercial sector
wltich depends on the agricultural and fshing industries.

Foreign involvenient s almost exclusively in the mining industry,
There are also banks involved. When I spoke of the commercial see-
tor, T mean banks and insurance companies primarily.

British involvement, for example, is in the form of Barclays Bank
and the Standard Bank, and very notably & massive new investment in
o uranium mine in Namibia. This I find very disturbing indeed, and
in fact an example of the lack of coordination on [oreign policy which
I have mentioned. |

Aczcording to the newspaper reports, the decision for the British
Atomie Fnergy Authority to conclude a Jong-term contract with Rio
Tinio-Zine for uranium mining in Namibia was done without refor-
ence to the Foreign and Commonwealth Office. In other words, thiz was
o contradiction in foreign policy, and one which represented a mujor
mvolvement by the United Kingdom in what is basically an illegal
sttuation.

As far as other foreign involvement is concerned, when T was there,
there was a distinct atmosphere of nonexpansion.

A number of South African firms had stopped cxpanding their
activity, notably Consolidated Diamond Mines, which is a subsidiary
of Angio-American. It had withdrawn its geologists, had stopped deep-
sea mining of diamonds; and the Canadian company, Brilund Mines,
which was operating an oil prospecting concession in the north of
the territory, also withdrew, although there are reports of its having
{onnd traces of oil sources.

So that T think the gencral picture is of business involvement in
Namibia being discouraged by the present situation.

If nothing poesitive is done, though, I think that things will soon
get back to normal.

Mr. Dices. We do have a new American-owned mine open up near
Windhoek, do we not?

Miss Rocers. I believe so. T have a feeling this is under a corporation.
T don’t know the details there.

Mr. Drges. As vou recall, this whole area was a hotbed of Nazism
during World War I1. Did vou find any residual area of Nazism in and
around Windhoek ?

Miss Rogers. My first indication of this was meeting in Cape Town,
in fact, & German man from southwest Africa, who said that he knew
personally of at least one person who was living under an assumed
identity and was in all probability a former Nazi war criminal. He
said that this didn’t seem to be a unique case.

But as far as the general population is concerned, there is certainly
evidence in the sense of the general attitude being extremely racist,
very much rightwing in every sense, isolationist, not wanting to know
what is going on in the outside world, although very much afraid of
what is likely to happen.

T think a lot of this is based on fear, because of their insecurity.

There is plenty of evidence in the form of what goes on in the
German Lutheran white church, and, of coursge, the churches are segre-
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gated in Namibia, except for the Anglican Cathedral. The Germun
Lutheran Church hands out portraits of Hitler to confirmation cani-
dates, for example, and similiar things happen in the German hixh
school. The Germans are not separated from the Afrikaners, and there
1s a lot of sympathy among the Afrikaners in Namibia for the Nazi
cﬁuse, as, ol course, was the present South Africanr Cabinet during
the war,

Mr. Dices, Yes. We didn’t want to overlook the political affiliaticns
of the present Government over there. It traces right back to the
Nazism.

Just one other question. You indicated that the Job Reservation
Act was being handled in a different way in Namibia, as opposed to-
the way it was being done in South Africa. Could you elaborate on
that?

Miss Rocers. I am basically saying what I was told by people in-
volved in busiuess and commerce in Namibia. They said that Coloureds
and Africans could be used in positions where it would not be feasible
in South Africa, although I think that there still are the kind of con-
straints on employers that there are in South Africa, where althongh
the law doesn’t apply, the trade unions exert tremendons pressurc,
and these, of course are white trade unions again, and they put on
pressure for blacks not to be given jobs.

The fact that job reservation is relaxed doesn’t mean that the rate
for the job applies, and what will tend to happen is that employers
will benefit rather than the black workers, because they will be paid
slightly more, or the same as an unskilled worker, but will be doing
valuable work.

Mr. Diags. In the Caprivi Strip and Walvis Bay, which is a part
of Namibia in a sense, did you uncover any information that might
be helpful to the subcommittee in the terms of administration of those
two areas?

Miss Roeers. T think they are separate considerations. Under the
mandate, Walvis Bay belongs to South Africa. However, it is admin-
istrativelv and in almost every sense being scen as part of South-West
Africa by the local administration. The sole difference is that it forms
part of a South African constituency for general election purposes.

Much more glaring, I think, is the case of the Caprivi Strip. South
Africa unilaterally declared that this was to be part of South Africa.
both legally and administratively, and it is openly militarizing this
strip.

This is in direct violation of the mandate, which South Africa con-
tinues to insist that they administer in accordance with. This gets more
and more implausible.

The strip 18 cut off from the rest of the territory, virtually, and
there is a fairly intense liberation movement there.

Mr. Digas. Does counsel have any further questions?

Mrs. Burcuer. I would like to know, Miss Rogers, whether you are
able to make auy observations on the conditions at Tsumeb. (See p. 340
of the appendix for memorandum on the operation of U.S. invest-
ments in Namibia.) .

Miss Rooers. Not at first hand, but I did hear from a lot of people
who had been to Tsumeb. It had a very bad reputation. They com-
pared it unfavorably to the wages and conditions applying in Con-
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solidated Diamond Mines operations. For example, they were very
concerned about living conditions. They say that the barracks in which
they were forced to Tive were indistinguishable from prison, and if
they tried to leave the barracks, then they were simply removed to
the prison, which happened to be next door. .

Mrs. Buroner, Mr. Chairman, Miss Rogers referred to a petition
submitted by Chief Clemens Kapuuo to the United Nations. I believe
1t should be made part of the record. _

Mr. Dices. Without objection, that document will be obtained and
added to the record.

(The information referred to follows:)

AFRICA BUREAU PRESS STATEMENT

In a vemarkable letter, reproduced below, Chief Eapuue of South West Afriea
(Namibia) iz now calling npon his friends in Britain to use new taetics in con-
testing South Africa’s illegal occupation of his conuntry.

Chief Kapnue's letter is addressed to his golicitor Miss Sarah Leigh:

Te Arpica BUREAU,
Windhoek, South West Africa, September 3, 1971,
Miss SArAH LEeici,
(af Laicford & Co.},
Inns of Court,
London, Eagland,

Dizas Miss Lerea: I am writing to you as clected head of the Herero neoples
of Bouth West Africa. I am deeply concerned, and so are my peoples, with the
wiay the natural miner:al resources of this country are heing removed from it with
the fuli knowledge and permission of the South African government. Krom
statistics given hereunder* you will see that the future of the Herero and other
indigenous peoples will be greatly affected by the present policy of the illegal
South African government, You may well know that apart from its mincral
wealth which is suhstantial, South West Africa iz a poor country. The Africans
who will be brought to these mines under the contraet labour system, who will
work for perieds of twelve to eighteen months deprived of their natural family
life. unable by current laws to negotiate their salary, and prevented under sirict
laws froin beftering their conditions, benefit but little. This eountry, which ig
our country, is being exvlnited by greedy entrepreneurs, robbed of its wealth, and
rendered barren for the future. Our fear is that when freedom finally comes to
this land, it will be returned to us with no minerals leff. Thus you will see the
one wonderful aseet which we have for developing the land for the wellbeing
of all its people will have heen taken away from us. We deplore what the Zov-
ernoment in Pretoria is currently allowing. We have not becn consulted in all
this. We wish you to take whatever action you may deem necessary to bring
the matter to the highest international court of justice, Further we appoint the
Reverend Michael Rcott, who has so wonderfully upheld cur cause at the United
Nations to act in association with y¥ou in this respect 4s our agent.

We would like to make it clear that in this matter our appeal as the Herero
nation does not in any sense preclude appeats by other African peoples in thisg
territory. At a time when the Internstional Court hag declared South Africa’s
continuing presence in South West Africa to be illegal, we would urge that im-
mediate steps be taken by the highest bodies to protect the rights of the indige-
nous peoples of this territory from heing exploited. We wish all foreign firms to
be removed immediately : we wish to he consulted on ways and means by which

our peoples can have a fairer share in benefitting from the wealth of the land of
their hirth.

Bigned on hehalf of the Herero people,

CLEMENS Karuvo.
Chief of the Herero Peoples of South West Africa.

L Avallable at the Afriea Burean,
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The Chief’s solicitors are instructing leading Counsel to advise on the merits
of proposed proceedings in the English courts designed to secure compliance with
the recent decigion of the International Court of Justice at the Hague delivered
on the 21st June this vear. In this decigion the Court declared the South African
presence in South West Africa illegal, since the mandate given by the League of
Nations has been withdrawn, and calls upon her to withdraw from the terri-
tory. The decision denies the legai right of South Africa to exploit South West

frican raw materials by international companies under concession from South
Africa.

Following tbese developments the Reverend Michael Scott is going to New York
to make a submission to the UN sub-committee on Namibia, for further UN
action.

Mr. Diges. Thank you, Miss Rogers, for your enlightenment of the
subcommittee.
The subcommittee stands in recess until 2.
(Whercupon, at 12:30 p.m., the committee recessed, to reconvene at
2 p.m. the same day.)
AFTERNOON SESSION

Mz, Digs. The subcommittee will come to order.

At the request of the gentleman from Pennsylvania, Mr. Whalley,
who is away from Washington today on official business, an article
from the November 1 edition of Time Magazine, entitled “Apartheid :
Cracks in the Facade,” will be entered into the record at this point.

{The article referred to follows:)

CONGRESS OF THE UNITED STATES,
HouseE oF REPRESENTATIVES,
Washington, D.C., November 8, 1971,
Drar Mir. BENSON : Please read the enclosed article.
At the next meeting of the African Subcommittee, I would appreciate this being
made a part of the record.
Sincerely,

J. IrRvING WHALLEY.
APARTHEID : CEACKS IN THE FACADE

One of the swingingest bars in Pretoria thesge days ig in the Boulevard Hotel,
which is home to diplomatic and technical delegates from black African nations.
White Pretorians go there simply to meet blacks—something that they would
not have dared to do even a year ago. KEven more startling, Pretorin’s hostesses
now consider it a social must to have at least one black man at a party; as a
result, the only regident black ambassador, Malawi's sherry-sipping, highly
profegsional Joe Kachingwe, is being run ragged. Kachingwe's six-year-old
daughter Chipo recently became the first black student admitted to an all-white
primary school. When one right-wing weekly greeted the event with a front
page headline eading WHAT IS THIS EKATFFIR DOING AMONG OUR
SCHOOLCHILDREN?, most of the South African press hooted down the
paper for reaching “new depths of tastelessness.”

Loozening Logfaom—Can this be South Africa, the land long marred by an
ugly policy of apartheid (separafeness), which enables 3,800,000 whites to exert
total dominance over 15 million black Africans, 2,000,000 coloureds {(half-breeds)
and 600,000 Asians? The structure of apariheid, which the late Prime Minister
Daniel Malan and his largely Dutch-descended Nationatists began to build
in 1948, still towers over everything, No black can stay in a ‘“white” hotel, own
land or property in white areas, helong to & trade union, own a home, or vote
in a countrywide election, Black political development is restricted to eight
Bantustans, or “homelands”—districts set apart for a portion of South Africa’s
blacks, where they are gradually being granted limited self-government under

74-317—72—pt. 2—T
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a policy of separate development. But this year, reports Tive Correspondent
John Blaghill, “the clear spring air of Sonth Africa tairly crackles with talk of
change. There are times in the life of every major nation when it is forced to
stop in its tracks, take painfnl stock of itself and ask itself where it is going,
For South Africa. such a time has {inally come” Says Novelist Alan I:ton,
former leader of the banned Liberal Party : “There ig a loosening of the logjam.”
Addds Helen Suzman, the opposition Progressive Party's only Member of TMar-
linment : “For the first time in many years, I'm optimistic about the fature of
South Africa.”

Fashiopable Idea.—The changes are more than symbolic. The government Las
prowmised new regulations that will effectively eliminate thie hated “pass laws”
that require all Dlacks fo carry identity cards and severely restrict their move-
ment ; it was during a protest against these laws that police opened fire at Sharpe-
ville in 1960, killing 67 Dlacks and injuring hundreds. The government-owned
railway is ighoring laws ggainst hiring nenwhites for skilled jobs; the local
General Motors plant, whose labor foree is 529 nonwlhite, has been quietly doing
the same thing for vears. The Trades T'nion Conneil, the country’s largest labor
organization, has demanded that blacks be given the right to join unions and be
peiid the same wage ag whites, Equal pay for equal work has been adopted by the
¢ity of Tort Elizabeth, the Standard Bank and Barelay’s Bank of London, and
Talaroid, The idea has become, as the Johannesburg Star recently put it. “as
fashionable a= hot panrs Bub in many areas, it will take a long time to close
the economic gap. While factory hands earn six times as much as blacks doing
comparable wnrk, white miners 17 times ag much, and white feachers make
more at the bottom of their pay scale than blacks at the top of theirs,

Cracks are gradually appearing in many of the petty forme of segregafion
with which apartheid has bheen buttressed. Im Durhan, the city counecil recenily
threw a muldiracial cocktail party. In Johannesburg, 2 few adventurous whites
have begun to fuke bDlack friends fo restanrants and bars: they are often stared
4t bot invariably served., Last week South Africa’s 8,000-strong Chinese ¢om-
mnnify won the right, in a fest case, to live in white areas “where {his is
permitted by the comnuniis.”

The prime reason for the change is ecomomie. South Africa is rapidly indns-
{rializing, with more skilled jobs opening up than there are white workers {o
il them. and is thus ever more dependent npon skilled black lahor. If the laws
reserving «kiiled work to whites were really enforced, or if blacks were trans-
povtad on nuss to the Bantustans, production lnes would bhe erippled and trains
waonld halt.

Moveover, 719 of S8onth Afrien’s white electorate are nged 36 or under, and
they are less affected than the older generation by fears of the swart gevnar, or
“Ilack peril,” Seven of every ten Afrikaners are city dwellers, accnstomed to see-
ing hincks not as savages but as urhanifes lke themselves, More whites are work-
irer aloneside blacks: and if finniliarity has not alwayvs bred respeet, at least it
hias helped to rednee racial fears. On a national level, the country’s black
politicians lave heen concentrating on achieving bizek power in the Bantustans, a
wimn] acceptabte (o the Afrikaners. Chief Gateha Buthelezi, 12, chief minister of
Zuinland, last mmonth fold white students at Stellenbosch University that “if the
meierity of whiteg have now decided to zet np hlacks in separite states, we have
o meabs to resist it even if we wanted to.” Bt he declared, “it must he clear
that we do not expect sham self-government, hut the real thing.” That approach,
o wivine Binele w ooelifies! voice in the Bautustans, hax eased the Afrikaner’s
fenr of heing overwhelmed by black demands in the rest of the country, and has
lawly beony {0 erode fhe underpinpinegs of epertheid in the cities.

Tuortured Prisoners—The foundations of aportheid are still oo solidly en-
trenched to he done away with tor a long tioe fo eome—if ever. The nricon nopu-
Infien is <till the world's highest per capita, with 424,000 biacks hehind bars, half
nf them for petty infractions of the pass Inws. The jnils alsg hold 809 persons who
are officially clasgified as pelifical priseners. According to one recent. aceount, the
government still hag 42 persons under house arrest and ont of cirenlation, in-
cluding a grandson of Gamdhi (no newspaper ean mention their names). In Pre-
toria, the terrorism frial of the Very Rev, Gonville firench-Bevtagh, the Anglican
Dean of Jehannesburg, is now in ifs third month. Tn Natal, where 14 nouwhites
are alsa on frint under the government’s all-purpose Terrorism Act, the defense

has charged that all of the prisoners and some of the governinent witnesses were
tortured to make then talk,
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In considering even the most minor relaxations, Prime Minister Juhn Vorster
must still take inte account his Nationalist Party’s dwindling but vocal right
wing, known as the verkrampfes (cramped ones). Vorster, 55, a cautions prug-
matixf during his five vears in office, has already adepred a suceessful “outward-
looking” foreign policy of providing trade and aid to black African states. Last
maoenth ke declared: “Your governmment is now entering an era of the most prac-
tieal polities South Africa has ever known, The time of speeches, blueprints and
faney tights huas gone” The stalement could have meant anything, but aides
ingisted that it was the Prime Minister's way of telling the werloramptes to fasten
their seat belts for even bigger changes ahead.

Mr. Dices. The hearings of the Subcommittee on Africa on T.S.
Business Involvermnent in Southern Africa are continued. We have re-
quested our distinguished Secretary of Defense, Mr. Laird, to have
ohe of his deputies address a number of issues in response to points
raised 1n a letter dated September 20, 1971, those points mainly being
a full picture of all the relationships of the Department of Defense
in such areas as:

the Air Force tracking station or stations, including such ques-
tions as housing lor personnel, contracting for goods and services,
land and property acquisition, schooling of children, any employ-
ment of local personnel ;

U5 mihitary flights to and from these areas;

any military involvement in the Namibia, including the Caprivi
Strip, and in Angola and Mozambique;

procurement of nuassiles and other equipment from South
Alrica for experimentation and other purposcs;

and cooperation with the South African Government in regard
to the research or testing or developing of missiles and other mili-
tary equipment; ) )

nse by the Portuguese anthorities of TS, defoliants:

the question of South Afriea’s relationship to NATO;

mmpheations of Portugal’s NATO membership with regard to
Angola und Mozambique:

military assigtance and sales programs in these arveas

the armg embargo;

veodetic and mapping programs in these areas;

military training programs cither in South Africa or the
United States, inchuding correspondence courses and participa-
tion by the South African military personnel 1 conrses in the
United States, whether under governmental or private ausplees;
and

activities of Defense attachés in these areas.

Seceretary Laird has sent to the subecommittee this afternoon the
Honorable Jumes IT. Noyes, who has been Deputy Asststant Secretary
of Defenge In the Office of the Assistant Seccrctary of Defeuse for
International Security Affairs since the 15th of September of last
vear. He is Deputy Assistant Sceretary of Defense for Near Eastern,
African, and South Asian Aflairs,

The Secretavy has primary vesponsibility for all policy decisions,
policy matters of defense interests pertaning to the countries of the
Near East and South Asian reglon, including Greece and Turkey and
for Africa.
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He served before that as Director of the Northeast Asia Division
for the Asia Foundation in San Francisco.

The complete text of his biography will be entered into the record.

He is accompanied by Mr. George W. Bader, Director, Africa
Region, International Security Affairs, Department of Defense.
M. Bader has held that position since July of 1966, and 1s responsible
for the Defense Departinent aspects of international security relating
to Atrica. Mr. Bader is a career civil servant and is a member of the
State Departinent’s Senior Seminar in Foreign Policy.

We welcome both of you gentlemen, and your associate, Dr. Lardner,
who accompanies you this af’rernoon. We welcome vou as representa-
tives of the Defense Department in response to the subcommittee
request.

You have a prepared statement, Mr. Secretary, you may proceed to
read that.

STATEMENT OF HON. JAMES H. NOYES, DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRE-
TARY OF DEFENSE FOR NEAR EASTERN, AFRICAN, AND SOUTH
ASTAN AFFAIRS, DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE

BIroGgraPHY

James . Noyes was sworn in on 15 September 1970 as Deputy Assistant
Secretary of Defense in the office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense for
International Seenrity Affairs.

As Deputy Assistant Secretary for Near Bastern, African, and South Asian
Affairs, Mr. Noyes will have primary respounsibility for all policy matterg of
Defensge interest pertaining to the countries of the Near Liast and South Asian
Region, including Greece and Turkey, and for Africa.

Mr. Noyes was born 2% March 1927, at S8an Francisco, California. He received
his B.A. degree from Yale Umversny in 1950, Subsequently, he studied for one
year as g special student at Allahabad University, India, and, in 1953, received
his Master’s degree in political science at the University of California, Berkeley.
He served both in the Middle East and in the United States with American
Friends of the Middle East, Inc., during the period 1955 through 1959. After
leaving the American Friends of the Middle Bast, Incorporated, Mr. Noyes served
a8 a lending officer in Bank of America’s International Banking Administration,
San Franciseo, until joining the Asia Foundation in September 1962,

Immediately before this Defense appointment, Mr. Noyes served as Director,
Northenst Asin Division for the Asia Foundation, San Franciseo. From 19635
through 1968, he was assigned as the Foundation’s representative in Ceylon.

Mr, Noyes is married, and bas three children.

Mr. Noyes. Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to be here with you today as
you continue your inquiry on U.8, invelvement in southern Africa.

“The nature of-our milttary interests in the area is relatively limited,
and my prepared statement will accordingly be rather brief. I will, of
course, welcome any questions that mernbers of the subeommiittee ma,v
have.

Southern Africa, particularly the Republic of South Africa, is an
area which, while not critical, nevertheless has importance for U.8.
strategic interests. It is an area adm{,ent to the sealanes of communica-
tions between the South Atlantic and Indizn Ocean. This import ance
inereased with the closure of the Suez Canal. -

Also, it has the only harbors in Afries south of the Sahara which
have facilities capable of handling major vessels, Finally. its geo-
graphic location has been peculiarly “well suited for facilities in support
of our missile and space programs.



43

At the outset T would like to make clear that the pursuit of our mili-
tary Interests and contacts in southern Afvica are strictly governed by
U.5. foreign-policy objectives in the area. As a consequence, our mili-
tary relations are very limited. _ )

As a matter of policy, we avoid any military relations which could
reasonably be construed us condoning or supporting the racial policies
of the minority regimes or which would directly contributé to improv-
ing their capability to enforce those policies. _

" 1 would like to claborate on the details of this mrlitary relationship
on a conntry-by-country basis, since there are differences within the
arca.

We can quickly deseribe our military relations with Rhodesia and
Namibia (South-West Afriea), We have had none with Rhodesia since
its Unilateral Declaration of Tndependence in 1965, nor with South-
West Africa since the termination in 1966, by the T.N. General Assem-
bly of South Africa’s mandate. Since those dates, no U.S. military
visits lrave been made to either area.

- Instriet adherence to our arms embargo, the Department of Defense
sells nothing to'the Government of South Africa. While the Depart-
ment of Defense makes no sales to that Government, T think it impor-
tant to point out that there ave items under the licensing control of the
Departiments of State and Commerce which it could purchase if they
met the criteria of our arms embargo.

Such purchases would be controlled either through the system of
export licenses by the Department of Commerce or, in the case of
munitions lst items, by the Oflice of Munitions Control in the Depart-
ment of State. - :

In the ease of items under control of the Office of Munitions Control
m the Department of State, the views of the Department of Defense
may be sought as to the military implications of the requested export.

- Unses originating in the Department of Commerce for iterus on
which there may be a reasonable guestion under our embargo policy
are referred to the Department of State, where they ave initialy con-
sidered by a State Department committee. The Departments of De-
fense and Commerce are ex officio members of this committee and con-'
tribute technical information. If a borderline case is mot resolved at-
the working level between the Departments of State and Commerce,
the issue can be raised to the interagency Operating Committec of the.
Adyisory Committee on Export Policy. The Department of Defense
would participate in deliberations of that. comimittee, _

“Consistent with our arms embargo, we do not participate with
South Africa in any research and development of military equipment.
(Bee 1. 339), of the appendix for Department of Defense's reply to.
“those recommendations” of the chairman in his Action Manifesto of
Deceniber 17, 1071, “dealing with military training, research. and de-
vélopment and our military attachés in South Africa.”) Neither do we
provide any fraining to South Africans, incl uding corrvespondence
ceurses, which would have a direet application to combait capability or
(¢ the enforcement of its internal policies,

‘We have, however, from time to time permitted attendance at some
fynctions such as medical conferences, and some courses, such as in
the field of alr safety, where there is a divect benefit to the operation
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of airfields which are nsed for commercial flights as well as by our
own military aircraft.

When T state that the United States docs not cooperate with South
Africa in any research and development of military equipment, I
am aware of the committee’s interest in the recent U.S. tests of a
surface-to-air missile developed by a French firm with, we understand,
some finaneial support from South A frica.

The U.S. Army made preliminary tests of this weapon, as it does
for many new weapons which it has the opportunity to test. but has
made no decision as to the desirability of further testing or whether
it is interested in obtaining n license to produce this weapon. The
South African (Government was not a party to the arrangements for
these tests. Should we be interested in obtaining production rights for
this weapon. it is our understanding that negotintions would be con-
ducted entively with the French firm.

Our primary channel of routine military contaet with South A frica
ig throngh cur exchange of attachés. Sonth Aflrica has an attaché
and an assistant attaché resident in Washington, We have a Delense
attaché, Army attaché, and MAir Foree attaché vesident in Pre-
tovia and & Navy attaché regident in Cape Tovwn,

Our attachés provide routine contacts with their counterpart serv-
tees and report as customary on all matters of military interest. They
also report ag best they can on matters of military interest in Rho-
desia and South-West Africa; although, as T have earlier indiented,
they no longer visit those areas.

As part of a worldwide program. we zre interested in obtaining
maps, charts, and geodetic information on southern Afriea. 2o U8
perzonnel, however, have engaged in joint progirams for collectin
mapping information in seuthern Africa.

Since 1052 we have had an arrangement #or the exchange of Sovth
Afriean wnelassified maps and aervonautieal charts of seuthern .Af-
rica for an equivalent number of cues, This was supplemented in 1970
by a reciprocal agreement with Sonth Afriex perwitting each conm-
try to reproduce the unclassified hivdrographic charts of the coastal
and navigable waters of the other conntrr. This is an agreemnent of
convenience to reproduce charts which are readily available by
purchase.

We have also had several projects invelving the collection of weo-
detic information m sonthern Adfvica, Theve arve two such envient
programs. One nvelves the collection of yagmetic information by
afreraft csperially nstrumented for this porpose. The second s the
eotiection of data frem our navigation sateilites. Fhis ig accomplished
on o eontinund basis b our Air Foree traclsing staflon near Pretoria. In
both of these projeets the information collected is unclassified and is
macle available publicly.

Onr Mir Foree tracking factlity. station No. 13, is the terminal
staticn en the Adr Force Ilastern Test Range and Las played a key
rale inonr missile and space development program during the 10960%.
Undter two agreements with the South African Government begin-
ning in 1960, we have anthority fo use this facility subject fo termina-
tron npon 6 menths notice.

The ctation’s activity hias been reduced comewhat as a reflection of
enreent reduced requirements, It is presently nsed by us only for the
support. of the Navy geodetic project to which I have already re-

o
o
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ferred, in which information is received from a navigation satellite
and transmitted to Johns Hopkins University.

The actual operation of the station has, from the outset, been per-
formed by the Pan American Weorld Alrways and its prime subcon-
tractor, the Radio Corporation of America. The employment of
personnel has been entirely conducted by these contractors. The
U.5.AT. contract with Pan American contains the standard nondis-
crimination clause required in all TU.8, Government contracts. Local
South African personnel, both black and white, have been employed
at the station in various ca,pacmeh.

At the present time, we have one U.S. Air Force NCO master ser-
geant and three U.S. civilians at the station. In addition, there are 10
South Africans, ]Uht whites, and two blacks. The station 1s an ex-
tremely austere f‘l(‘l]]h], limited to buildings and equipment directly
associated with the instrumentation of the station. There are no eating
or housing facilities,

Uurmtr the pertod of reduced "l(‘f]\'ity., we are permitting utilization
of tome of the facilities by the Sonth African Council for Scientific
and Industrial Research for weather reseavch and by the South Af-
rican Postal Departinent for radic communications.

Under our agreentent for the operation of station No. 13, we alzo
have contmuul«r authority from South Africa for support flights from
the United States each month. These flights down the Eastern Test
Range, about two per month. carry equipment and personnel to sup-
port station No. 13 at Pretoria, our tracking station on Mahe in the
Seychelles and, when space is available, support for our Embassy at
Pretoria.

Weo do not have any flights to South Africa by combat aireraft. As
the requirement arises. we do deploy search and vescue aireraft and
matrumentation aircraft to onerate out of South African alrfields
in support of NASA space flights. Although the requirement for such
support. has decreased over the past vear or so, we did have an instru-
mentation aireraft deployed to South Africa in late September to
sipport o NASA orbiting solar observatory lanncl.

In none of the Defense. Departnent’s relations witl South Afvica do
we have any agreement which would imply our acceptance of its Jaws
of reeial diserimiination. Tn our contraets for the operation of our
tracking station and in our arrangements for awcratt fights to South
Alriea, we make no agreement which mvolves 1acial segregation. Were
we to be recuested to do this, we would rejeet if.

Forexample. in 1965 arrangements were being made for flights from
the T7.8. aireraft carvier the ndependence to u mi ilitary airfield near
Cape Town. and we were requested to assign white crew mentbers only.
Asamatter of principle, we conld not u('copt this restrietion, and flight
arrangements were canceled, Since 1967 we have not made use of South
African pon facilities ex "‘epf for emergencies.

Our military relations with An:fo]d and Mozambique are conducted
throneh l’OI“mfra! TWe have no milit ary wmhonq with these territories
except for oecasienal visits by our attaché from Tisbon, over Hight and
lnnding by transiting military aircraft, and operational port calls,
ustaily for ‘nim,hnr»,bv naval vessels.

We corrently have a small n‘l]lhll‘} assistance and sales program for
Portugal to support its NATO missions in antisubmarine warfare



96

and air defense. We do not provide Portugal with any military assist-
ance to support its military operations in Africa.

Since 1961 we have prohibited the export of arms for use by either
side in the hositilities in Portuguese Africa. We follow a similar policy
with respect to training, and no Portuguese military students have
received counterinsurgency training under our military assistance
program since the early 19607,

We have since 1961 required formal assurances from the Portu-
guese that any military material provided by the U.S. Government
will be restricted to use in the NATO area. Our military assistance
group in Portupal is responsible for end-use checks on material we
supply. These checks are carried out through periodic inspections and
occasional field trips.

We have informed the African states that we stand ready to ex-
amine all alleged violations. To the best-of our knowledge the Portu-
guese have not violated their assurances, A considerable amount of
World War IT material of U.S. origin can be obtained through sur-
plus arms sources outside the United States, over wlhich we have, of
course, no control.

Tn this connection, I would like to address the allegation that we
have furnished defoliants to Portugal for use in combating the insur-
gency in Africa, The U.S. Government has not provided any defoli-
ants or defoliant-related equipment or training to the Portuguese mili-
tary. Of course, defoliants, like fertilizers, are readily available on the
cpen market from a number of commercial sources, both United States
and forcign.

The NATO-oriented military assistance which we furnish Portugal
in fiseal year 1971 1s approximately one-fourth of 1 percent of Portu-
guese annual military expenditures. Conscquently, 1t is not even ac-
curate to say, as is sometimes alleged, that our aid, although re-
stricted to NATO purposes, in effect frees significant Portuguese
resources for use in Afriea.

- Mr. Chairman, this concludes my formal remarks. T hope that T have
been able to give you a clear overview of the nature and scope of our
military relations in southern Africa. T realize, of course, that mem-
bers of the committee may still have questions which they wonld like
to raise on this matter. May T note that some questions may bear on
classified information which, T would suggest, we may wish to discuss
in exeentive session. Thank vou, Mr. Chairman.

“Mr. Dracs. Thank vou, Mr. Secretary, T would like to begin with one
question which ig fresh in my mind because T recently directed a-com-
munication to the Defense Department through the congressional liai-
son. As a matter of fact, the same communication went to all the Cab-
et posts. Whether or not it has been brought to vour attention. of
conyse, [ am unaware. But vou referred on page 5 to the Pan American
World Airways and that Pan American and USAT contracts contain
a nondiseriminatory clanse, T wonder if vou are aware of the fact that
Pan Ameriean does not permit any of its black emplovees to go on any
runs to Sonth Afriea. R ‘ N

-And if vou.are aware of that—and this ig a fact as T have it in writ-
ing-—does this constitute a violation of said.contract and, if it does con-
stitute a violation, what is the vemedy ¢ -
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Black employees of Pan American are not permitted to bid on flichts
going into Sonth Afriea. They generally—those that get into Afriea,
are nsually taken off in Lagos and they are not permitted to go to
South Afriea. That is prima facie evidence of the nondiscriminatory
clause of their contract involving Americans—not black South Afri-
cans. but Americans.

STATEMENT OF GEORGE W. BADER, DIRECTQR, AFRICA REGION,
INTERNATIONAYL SECURITY AFFAIRS

BIoGRAPHY

George W, Bader, Director, Africe Region, in the Office of the Assistant Secre-
tary of Defense (International Seeurity Affairg) has held that position since
July 1966 and i= responsible for DOD aspects of international security affairs
relating to Afrieca.

A career civil servant, G8-16, Mr. Bader was born on January 29, 1930 in
Chicago. Illinois. Fle was educated at Millikin University in Decatur, Illinols
(I3A, 1052) and the University of Chicagoe (MA, 1958). He served with the 11th
Adrborne Divigion from 1953 to 1955, :

Mr. Bader entered the Federal Government in 1959 as a Management Intern
in the Office of Civil and Defense Mobilization. In 1962 he transferred to the
Department of Defense where he served in varlous staff capacities in the Office
of the Director of Military Assistance, specializing in Latin America, the Near
East and Africa. e i3 a memher of the Stnte Department’s Senior Seminar in.
Foreign Policy (1968-69). ) ' oL

Mr. Bader is married to the former Virginia Jauch, and they have one daughter,
Mary. Ann, ' -

Mr. Baper. To clarifr a point. are vou talking about Pan-American
emplovees assorinted with the airline? Yon are not referring to Psh-
American employees associated with the operations of station 13¢
. Mr. Diéns. T am talking about Pan-American employees of the air-
Iine. Pyesumahly the contract covers Pan-American period—all em-

" plovees. o , _ '

Mr. Noyes. To .answer your question, I was not aware of that
information. : : :

Mr. Dracs. It just arrived this morning and T have not had an op-
portunity to check on the responses from the various departments,
but T am unaware that Defense has heen responsive to that. The com-
munication went out about 2 weeks ago.” : i

Mr. Baper. We are not aware of that, and it is a subject, as far as

‘1t relates to station 13, that we only recently covered with the Air
Force, We were again reassurcd that there was nothing in the ad-
Pan American that manages the station. (A copy of the cover page and
schedule of the Asvard/Contract by the Deferise Department with

-Pan-Am, the U.S. civilian contractor operating station 13, is included

~on p. 349 of the anpendix. The cover page and schedule of Pan-Am’s
sithbcontract with RCA appears on p. 351 of the appendix.)

Mr, Draes. Pan American is Pan American, The contract, as you
have indicated, would cover all of its activities,

Let us begin with your definition of military interests in the aréa
of sonthern Africa, You say it is limited and military relations are
limited. Could you say just what this means? We have had, for cx-

_ample, this morning, the Atomic Energy Commission representatives
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appearing before the committee, and they started out with that state-
ment. The gentleman representing that ageney had a three-page state-
ment swhiel started ont by saving: “We have very limited velations”

T recall that when the Ex-Tm people appeared before the committee,
thex started out by saying: “We have very little relations with South
\lz ieat” Bat when you vet throngh with the questions, you find out

ast the opposite.

L ¢ had a gentleman this morning that had a three-page statement
whieh seemed to reflect his evaluation of limited interest. We had 19
pages of questions whieli were supplemented by other questions which
indieated that. in fact. it was quite revelatory to the witness that they,
in fact, do have a considerable interest when you go right down the
Tine.

So 1 am interested in vour definttion, as we hegin our discussion here,
of yust what constitutes lited interest, limited “relations.

My, Noves, T think, M. Chairman, that indoed by the usual ovi-
terie, in terms of assistance programs. port visits. exchanges of mili-

ary pmcmmv cand training progruns, that our definition 0[' “limited
interest™ is a valid ene. The str ategic importance of South Afriea asa
ceographic body in the world. T Htm]\. 1s also undisputed. but to say
that dovs not mean that the United States is interested i n exploiting
or pursning specific advantages because of that geographia position.

M. Draes, Ts it not a faet that support of » pmthmd requires South
Afriea to be able to defend itself not only internally but externaily
atel that. therefore. the involvement of the United States or any other
country in the Seuth African defense complex antomatieally reflects
an interrelationship there that is not quite as limited as the surface
might indicate ?

Mr. Noves. It is not clear to me, Mv. Chairman, that we are n-
volved in the defense o omplex of Sonth Africa.

Mr. Drges. Let us bring it out tlrough some of the questions that
we would Hke to raise at this point.

[ Lght of Soutlh Afriea’s policies and n view of the arms em-
bargo, why do we have any military relations with South Africa? Why
do we liave a Defenze attaché # We visited Sonth Afries, as you know,
and 1 asked that question. T cculd never get an answer.

What is the ratienale for having a Defense attaché or any mntlitary
attachéz in a country where we have announced that we do not hiave
any military inve olvement or the military involvement and interest
is limited 2 They seent to be inconsistent.

Al Novis, Tview the presence of the defense and military attachés
in South Africa as a necessary component of our diplematie presence
in that country to conununicate, to understand what is happening in
the country. To communicate with the various compouents of the
socicty, it seeins to me you need counterpart professionals.

The fact that we have attaehés in the Soviet Union does not. to
me, indieate that we have a cooperative military relationship with
thie Soviet Union, While this is perhaps not a very precise analogy—— -

Mr. Draas. I am afraid it is not, sir.

AMr. Novrs. BBut I think, in the same sense. we could say that the
presence of (Lttcwh(“» in South Africa does not indieate a cooperative
relationship but rather indicates that we feel the need to understand
what the military are thinking and doing in that country in order
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to understand better totally the society, what is happening to it, where
1t is going, what its problems are, and that if we did not have d[f:t(}h(—“
we would be missing communication with an important group in the
country,

My, Dreas. You stete that sinee 1966 no TS, military visits have
heen niade to RRhodesia or Nwmibia. What U.S. military visits have
been made to South Africa?

M. Noves, In terms of naval visits, we make port calls for emer-
gencies, the latest being in March of this year for an dppendlgltls

use of the (L8N, Churleston, T believe. Apalt from that, we have not
made port ealls tu Souih Afriea. Tn other words, we have not had
military delegations visiting or that sort of thing.

A Dices. How about Ango]a, or any of the Portuguese Africa
areas

A, Noves. In view of the geographic necessities, ships transiting
from the Atlantic to the Indian Ocean. for fueling reasons, custont-

arily stop at Mocamedes and Lourenco Marques.

Mr. Thaes. You state there are items of a military nature which
the (lovernment of Scuth Afriea conid purchase. Do any of these
items include spare parts for radar equipment ?

Mr. Noves, May I provide that for the record. T don't have the
ssmmh(' information.

Dices. And it so, the justification of it. Does this include
tl'u:‘-ks orany vehreles?

3 L\DFP We know of none; but, as you arc aware, exceptions
would inelude such items that were covered by coniracts that were
n e.\;stencﬂ. hefore 1963, wlien the Umnited Nations resolution was
adonted.

5fr, Pirgas, Does it melude—we might as well add to the Jist—radio
cormuniestions equipment for use by the South African Govern-
niont forarmed mrf‘e%?

Aro Baper. Again we ave not aware of that specific case. But we
witl he happy toe check into it.

{ The information referred to follows:)

BALES To THE SoUTit AFRICAN MILITARY

It general the United Siates would wot license the export of radar spare parts,
military vehicles or radio ecuipnent to the Seuil African arimed Torees or secu-
rity forces. Licenses might be issued for such exports to the South African Gov-
ernment or to private ngencies for civilian use. Such applications would be dealt
with on a case-by-case bagis and, therefore, a categorical answer which would
apply in all cases cannol be given.

Air. Drces, What ahout anv views that have been soueht from vour
departrment that have o military 11'ip.!1(..at.1011——f01. example, what does
vour defense adviser sav on radar?

AMr, Noves, Mr. Chairman, in my experience. we have had no such
request, but T think 1t wonld be very diffienlt to differentiate between a
civillan commercial requirement for radar and a military one unless
the apparatus itself specifically came under certain licensing agree-
ments. [ut we have not, In my experience, had specific requests for
eolniments,

My, Baver. If T could add, Mr. Chairman, that these are items that
we penerally treat in the so-called gray avcas committee. There are
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items that arise from time to time that have a dual use application;
either it could serve civilian purposes or military purposes, These are
reviewed by that committee against the basic nature of the equipment,
and the consignees—that is, the eventual recipients of the equipment—
su that 1f you were talking about a sparve part for a radar set that was
going to a South African airline, the Government’s posifion might be
one way : 1 3t were going to the South Africa military per se, the views
of the committee and of the Government might be different.

Mr. Dieas. Well, the point T am trying to get at: We have o defense
attaché over there: he 1s not just sitting there warming his seat. As yon
point ont, von think that he can be useful to the mission in eonnection
with connterpart contacts over there. What do vou think these follows
talk about-—the Defense attaché in the American Embassy when he
meets with the South African military personnel? You do not think it
1s just polite conversation, do you ? :

Wouldn't yon anticipate that they would get info conversations
involving military matters, defense matters, perhaps sharing some
of the latest developments of the military? You wounld not perhaps
lo that in Russia. because you consider that a hostile nation, but you
do not consider South Africa hostile. So therefore wouldn’t that be
a natural part of the conversation. or what else wonld they talk about ?

I have scen military attachés talk in these countries. They have lunch
together; they have dinner together, they go to parties together, in and
ont of each other’s homes. Of course they tallkt about these things. You
don’t- consider that;- by their very presence and the fatural relation-
-ship which extsts, this is not providing some defense-oriented bene-
fits to that governmient? - - _ )

Mr. Noves. Mr. Chairman, T think it wonld be ’

- Mr. Drdes. That is not very far-fetehed,isit? . RS
Mr. Novra: The attachés would be under very striet instructiois

regarding classified information. While certainly the South African

(roveriunent 1 not hostile or considered such, we'do not have an alli-

ance or agreement with them whereby we exchange classified informa-

tion. o . _

Under those conditions, T doubt very much if, in the course of devel-
oping a personal Telationship. that our atfachés are revealing infor-
mation of military benefit as such to the South African military
personnel. -

Mr. Dicas. Then you do have some guidelines for the Defense at-
taché: he operates under some guidelines: is that what vou said?

- Mr. Noves. He certainly does. , L
Mr. Drees. What are the guidelines? Where does be draw the line?
Mr. Noves. He, of course, reports to the Ambassador, and, as best

defined, he is there to help the Ambassador; and he. the Ambassador,

understands what is happening in the country, his part of the coun-

try being the military picture as he sees it. .

Mpr. Dices. Are you saying that the State Department draws guide-
lines for the Ambzssador or the Defense Department draws it? Be-

.cause we scem to be passing the buck in that statement. You seem to
be passing the buck to the State Department, that thev are respon-
-sible for the guidelines: R T :

;. -Mr. Novus. In terms of the guidelines covering classified military

information, he would receive that from the Department of Defense;




101

for the conduct of his daily activities, he would be responsible to the
State Department.

Mzr. Droags. T wonder what constitutes classified information in deal-
g with a nonhostile country. We had the Atomic Energy people
up hele this morning and, in view of that country’s posture in terms
of our policy, they would seem to have a very limited amount of
classified information that they are not willing to share with their
counterparts as far as atomic energy is concer ned. Where is the line
drawn as far as the military is concerned ¢

Mr. Noves, Mr. Chairman, the lines are extremely precise on what
kinds of discussions and how much they can discuss about oertnin
weapons and things of that nature.

Mr. Dices. You zaid that you do not provide training to Qouth
Africans—training with a direct application to combat mpabﬂ]ty or
enforcement of internal policy. What do you provide in terms of
training ¢ What are the facts and figures on training that is provided ?
Because that does not tell the whole Story

Mr. Baper. The Department of Defense is not providing training
to South African mlllta There have been cases in the past whers
we have allowed South gfrlcan military to enroll m the Industrial
College of the Arymed Forces correspondence courses. There have heen
cases where South African military have been permitted by the De-
partment of State to come to the United States to attend courses pro-
vided at a university. But the Department of Defense does not provide
any training at the present time,

Mr. Dicas, What kind of courses ave these ?

Mr. Baper. I can think of one that a South African officer attended
in California in air flight safety. In a course of this nature, air flight
safety, this is really of bene t to more than just the individual
involved.

Mr. Drcas. We are aware of the fact that there are certain courses
in the field of air safety to which we permltted South African military
attendance.

Which airfields do our military use in South Africa?

Mr. Baper. If you are referring to the MAC flights, I believe they
land at Johannesburg. I think very rarely would we have an aircraft
go down to Cape Town,

Mr. Dices. Might we have that for the record—which airfields onr
military aircraft use.

{The information requested follows:)

U.8. MirLitary USE OF SOUTH AFRICAN AIRFIELDS

" Qur military aircraft make routine use of the Waterkloof (Pretoria) and
Ysterplaat (Cape Town) South African Air Force Bases, the Jan Smuts Interna-
tional Airport at Johannesburg, and the Rand Airport at Germiston.

In addition our attache plane makes infrequent visits to a number of other
Houth African air fields.

Mr. Dices. How about correspondence courses? Do you permit
South African military personnel to take our eorrespondence courses?

Mr. Baper. As 1 said, we are not presently providing any Depart-
ment of Defense correspondence courses. This 1s not to say that there
might net be some kind of innocuous correspondence course that we
nitght consider providing, but we are not providing it now.
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A Drces. When these South Adrican military come to this country
to take these courses, do they come under military or eivilian aus-
pices-—izn or ont of uniform?

My Baper, Mr. Chairman, they travel as citizens of their country
on a visa. They are not wnder the auspices of the Department of De-
feinse nor necessarily the awspices of any governmental ageney. As T
mentioned—I was referri g to only one, af the [ s)l\'&,lglt\' of Cali-
foru.

My, Digas, Regarding onr cooperation with the Sonth African de-
\ohmmc'at of milita Y i*qul)I"l(‘ilf. vou refer 4o our lecvut tostm;: of a
surfuce-to-air missile developed by a French firm, the Caectns missile.
Wiz this not done with financial support from South Afriea?

Ar. Noves. We do not have the details of that agreement. 3r. Chair-
nan. We believe there was some South African financial p articipation
in the venture. as iy statement said, but. of course, our dealings were
with the I'rench,

My, Drges. Did we not purchase some of this equipment ?

Mr. Baner. We provided money for the testing, because in the test-
ing itself, of cowrse, the missiles are mpondvd they are actually
launched and ob-,or\'ed so that we had to buy some for those purposes.
But this was from France, and South Africa was not involved in any
of the negotintions.

A, Dices. Where was the weapon tested ?

Mr. Bapeg. The weapons were tested at White Sands Missile Range
in New Mexico and ort Bliss, Tex.

AMr, Drces. What were the results of the tests? Are yon at liberty
tosay?

Mur. Baper. No. I am not.

Mr. Drgas. Are you at liberty to say whether you have plans to buy
mere of these weapons?

Mr. Baper. T would be at liberty. but we have no plans, This was
the initial testing, and the decision has not been made as to whether
further testing 1s justified or required.

My Dmt:s. Our Naval attaché at Cape Town. what does he concern
himsel: - South Afriean Maritime Information Center or the
Atlantic I* leat ()pm ation Control Center there-—what is he there for?

Neither one of vou gentlemen, I presume, have been to Sounth Africa
and seen these ])mple in their natural habitat—these attachés,

My, Noves, I have not.

Mr, Baper. I was considering following your lead and possibly
going out there this winter.

Mr. Dices. You get some kind of reports from them presumably.
Coudd von tell us a about these reports? What i# required?

Al “\'mrs Mr, Chairman. the South )af"i""l'll (Chief of Nawval
Operations 1s. of course. at Cape Town, The attaché wonld concern
himself with knowing as much as possible about the activities and
interests of the South African Navy. and of f\togunnlﬂv whatever
other navies transit-——as you say. 211 matiers of maritime interest.

Ay, Drces. How many ‘of these military attachés do we have in the
rest of Africa?

My, Baper. We have. Mr. Chairman, a total of 31 officers and 45
enlisted men in 15 African countries. Would you like us to read them
off 7
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Mr. Draes. Yes, T would like to hear them.,

Mr. Baper. In the Cameroon, we have an Army attaché, an officer,
and two enlisted men.

In Chad, we have two Air Force attachés and four enlisted men. The
attachés to Chad are also accredited to the Central Africa Republic
and Gabou.

In the Congo (K), we have three Army attachés and three enlisted
men.

Mr. Diges. That is called Zaire now.

Mr, Baper. I beg your pardon; ves, it is. We have one Air Force
attaché and one enlisted man. The Air Force attaché is also aceredited
to Rwanda and Burundi.

In Ethiopia, we have one Army attaché, one Air Force attaché, and
three enlisted men.

In Ghana, we have one Army attaché and one enlisted man.

In the Tvory Coast, we have one Army attaché and onc enlisted
man. The Army attaché is also accredited to Dahomey, Niger, and
Upper Volta. We also have in the Ivory Coast an Air Foree attaché
and one enlisted man. The Air Force attaché is alse aceredited to
Dahomey, Niger, Upper Volta, (zhana, and Togo.

In Liberia, we have two Navy attachés and four enlisted men. The
Naval attachs in Liberia is also aceredited to the Ivory Const, Sierra
Leone, and Ghana.

In the Malagasy Republic, we have two Air Force attachés and
four enlisted men.

In Malawi, we have an Army attaché and two enhisted men. The
attaché is also aceredited to Zambia.

In Morocco, we have two Navy attachés and four enlisted men. We
have an Army attaché and an Air Force attaché.

In Nigeria, we have two Avrmy attachés and two enlisted men.

In Senegal, we have one Navy attaché and two enlisted men. The
Navy attaché is also accredited to the Gambia and Malawi.

In Somulia, we have one Army attaché and two enlisted men.

In South Africa. we have two Air Force attachés and four enlisted
men. The Air Force attaché is also accredited to Lesotho und
Swaziland, We have two Navy attachés and two enlisted men. We have
an Army attaché and one enlisted man. The Army attaché is also
acrredited to Lesotho and Swaziland.

Tn Tunisia, we have an Army attaché and two enlisted men.

Those, Mr. Chairman, are the African countries where we have
attaché officers.

AMr. Dices. Have vour attachés ever visited Namibia ¢

Mr, Noves, Mr. Chairman, not sinee about 1966.

Mr. Bangr. Not since the Tnited Nations resolution.

My, Dieas. There have been reports about a South African-Argen-
tiniun-Australian South Atlantic defense organization. Do you know
anvthing about that ?

Mr. Baper. T have seen reports of that in the press, and that 1s all
T know.

M. Diags. Our Government is not encouraging or discouraging such
an alliance?

My, Baner, Our Government has not been involved one way or the
other, Mr. Chairman.
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Mpr. Dicos. In what way does South Africa cooperate with NATO?

Mr. Noxes. Mr. Chairman, there 1s no cooperation between NATO
and South Africa of which we are aware. _ _

Mr. Diges. I am eurious about our arrangements with South Africa
for the exchange of maps and hydrographic charts. If these are
readily available by purchase, why don’t we let them buy them? Why
do we have to be involved with them in transactions ¢

Mz, Baper. It is a normal channel. As you say, it probably couid be
done on the open market. But it is just perhaps easier; it facilitates the
acquisition of the maps. ‘ . ' _

Mr. Diggs. How about the collection of geodetic information, or
are these joint projects ? )

Mr. Baper. No, Mr. Chairman, they are not joint projects.

Mr. Drees. So that there is no cooperation required on the gart of
the South African Government in connection with this matter ?

Mr. Bapeg. That is not quite true in the sense that if you are talking
about a project that would require a U.S. Navy airplane to come down
and operate for a couple days out of South Africa, in the collection of
that mformation, that, by definition, would require the cooperation of
the South African Government.

Mr. Noves. But theve is no participation of South Africans in the
exercige.

Mr. Dices. Tel! us something about the Air Force tracking station,
You indicated there were a master sergeant and some other employees,

Mr. Noves. Mr. Chairman, there is a master sergeant and three T7.S.
civilian citizens, nine South African whites, and two Sonth African
biacks.

Mr. Diceg, And there is just one American involved 2

My, Novis. One American military and three civilians.

Mr. Drces. And three civilians. These are all white, I assume.

My Noves. That 1s correct. ]

AMr. Dhees. What ave their duties? Is there some kind of particular
specialty that they require? '

My, Baper. One civilian is the Pan American manager, one is the
RCA manager, and the third is associated with the Navy’s project on
measuring the gravitational pull in that area. The master sergeant
really provides liaison between the Air Foree and the Embassy and
the station,

Mr. Dices. The South Africans—you say you Lave eight whites and
two blacks. What do they do?

M. Noves. The white South Africans—five are diesel generator
mechanics. There are two black laborers, one of whom is a grounds-
keeper and the other of whom is a driver. =

_ Mr. Drees. When you began, at least, you alluded to certain condi-
tions of facilities up there. Am I correct in recalling, you said there
are not any facilities, so therefore we do not get into the question of
where these biacks cat and where they sleep or what they do at lunch-
time? Ts it Jike NASA, where the blacks eat under the trees outside
and the whites eat inside, or how do you handle the situation ?

Mr. Noves. There are no eating facilities at the station itself. There
are no sleeping arrangements or any of that t, pe of thing.

_Mr. Baper. There is a latrine that is usec?] by blacks and whites in-
discriminately, and there is a drinking fountain that is used by blacks

and whites indiscriminately.



105

Mr. Dices. And the wagp Tével for the black South Africans that are
working out there, who détérmines-that # Does it follow the line of the.
apartiield or what? e e

Mr. Noves. As 1 understand it, Mr. Chairman, these arve determined
by the prevailing rates, diesel generator mechanics as well as for the
leborers. As I understand it, they are on the high side of the prevailing
rates 1n both cases.

My, Dises. Now, you have alinded here {o an agreement with South
Africa on this tracking facility. Couid you provide for the record a
copy of this agreement and any related contracts?

('This agreement is confidential and is retained in the files of the sub-
comnnittee. ) _

Mr. Noyus. May [ look into that and see what may be provided.

My, Dicas. Also the contract between Pan-Asnerican and RCA for
the operation of the station.

Mr. Noyes. Yes, sir.

Mr. Dicas. What were the activities of the station before the reduc-
tion that you have talked about ?

“Mr. Noves. Mr. Chairman, the station is restricted to support of
testing and development of missile and space vehicles.

Mr. Baper. At its inception, it was the last station on the eastern
test range which the Air Force used in the testing and development of
its missile program, The tracking station at one time had as many as
36 U.S. employees and 21 South Africans.

- Over the last 2 years, the requirement of the Eastern Test Range
missile and space program has diminished cousiderably, and this has
allowed us, My. Chairman, to reflect this change in requirement in
the personnel that we have at station 13, :

- Station 13, however, may still ‘periodically be called upon in this re-
duced program. We anticipate ‘about three times a year. The station
currently also provides support for the Navy program of measuring
the earth’s gravitational pull. So primarily those are the functions af
the present time. o '

- Mr. Dices. Am I correct in recalling the statement that the South
African Government is utilizing a U.S. military station through the
CSIR for weather research and through their postal department for
radio communication

Mr. Noves. The postal department, during this period of phase-
down, is being permitted to utilize facilities that are there, for the pur-
pose of its own communications. They have responsihility for tele-
graphic as well as postal communications. So they are permitted to nse
some facilities, o ‘ ‘

In the case of the Council for Seientific and Industrial Research,
& component group of that, which is the Air Pollution and Meteoro-
logical Research Organization, is conducting weather research, me-
teorological research. None of their people are there. They come and
check intermittently the facilities they have put in. This activity does
not have a military significance. '

Mr. Diges. Do you anticipate that any aiveraft carriers are going
to be visiting South Africa? '

Mr. Noves. Mr. Chairman, there is no present intention for visits
by U.S. aireraft carpigrs. _

Mr. Digas. Of course, there are two schools of thought within your
agency about this. T just am curious as to whether or not any minds

74-317—172—pt, 2—8
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are being changed relative to these vigits, The military is constantly
pushine For it, T am suve,

Mr. Noves, Mre, Chairman, Rinee the 10('[‘11i1'ﬁ.111911t for carviers to
transit from the Atlantie through to Vietnam or Southeast Asia has
diminished, it scems to me there ig much less likelihood of a require-
raent for stops at Mouth Africa.

My Drcas, Lefons turn o little bit foward the Portuguese relafion-
ship with the United Scates. You state we prohibit export of nyms
for uge by Portroal and Africa. Does this mean we permit the sale of
I m.n‘.}?:;w catilzment that 1s not of a weapons nature to the Portu-
CUese .umcm Forces for their use that might be used in Afriea?

Mit Noyes, To the Portuguese Armed Forees?

Ao, !’,\1); R On items of a nitditary nature, we do have an under-
st anding w 1th tb\ Portngnese Government. th at they will not be used
in the overseas territories. On a commercial item that had no obvions
militaiy -th(':zimn that presumably conld be sold and might be
used fov civilian purposes in Portuguese territories. Our vmbdwu ap-
phies Olli,\ to iteing of a military nature.

Mr. Ihieex. We provide certain training epportunities for Portu-
sucse, do we not 4

\Il Boapan Yes, we do. My, Chairman,

. Duses, Do von hive the facts with respeet to that? TTow many
Im\ e taken advantage of it. when, where? Conld we have a full report
on that for the yeeoid ?

My Novra During the currvent fiseal year, there are some 46 Portu-
euese mibitary personted, mostly {rom the Portuguese Navy, who have
heen receiving fraining in the United States, primavily in surface ship
operation. There are seven Army and 14 Air Foree officers from Portu-
gral receiving training this year. For the Army, there is one in a com-
mand and gencral stafl sehool. five in senior offic sl,rH’ orientation course,
one language lnstructor. For the Air Force. there is one in pilot train-
ing. two in basic survival, two in flight safety. one in communications
and clectronic staff officers’ h.mmw one in the Alr Command and
Statt College, one squadron officer, fwo in precision photography serv-
jee, ohe In p}n siological training, one on an orientation te aning tour,
two for technieal instruetion.

Mr. Draas. A couple of them are in basie survival. What would they
be taking that tor? Precision photography—where would they use
that ¢ Portugal is not at war with anvbody, are they ¢ Why would they
need that training unless they were being used in the African
tervitory?

Mr. Noves This training wonld be 1 the course of NATO pre-
paredness, as for all NATO countries. although they may not have a
particnlar contingeney at the moment requiving certain training. These
training programs arc toward future contingencies.

Mr. Dioes, Karlier in your statement, vou dismuissed rather Tightly
allegations that are well known about this problem of defoliants by
simply eaving they must get them from pln ate sonrces because. as far
as vou have Teen able fo determine, they have not gotten them through
auy siipshod monifering system | here.

I was curions as to what liuds of assurances, what is the hasis of
vour cenfidence (hat these defoliants have not come throngh onr
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Htates or whether or not they have been used. ITave you any infornin-
tion about that?

Mr. Noves. We have no direct information of their being used. Ounr
conlidence stems first from a careful check. Second, in my own mind,
from the fecling that the Portugnese would have no motive. Such a
gm.}'{‘h 1se conld entail simply buying these things easily in Iinrope or in
the open market in the United Sfates without stirring up problems
ior themse‘lve:s.

Mr. Dreas. Is there any meteorologieal station in South Africa?

Mr. Novrs, Not under our purview.

Mr. Bapzr, Station 13 provides some services in that regard; but
other than station 13, the Department of Defense has no other station.

Mr. Dices. Does our Government cooperate with South Africa in
connection with expeditions to the Antarctie, the South Pole?

Mr. Baper, That is an area we are not aware of. I assume vou are
tallking about a seientific basis. 1f you are talking about a milita ry
basis, the answer is no.

Mr. Dices. Does any NATO country hold exercise with South
Africans?

Mr. Bapee. We ure aware of no NATO exercises, That s out of the
NATO geographic avca of cognizance. T am aware of no NATO exer-
cises ever leld in that area.

Mr. Dicas. Are you aware of any military installations in the Caprivi
Strip?

Ar. Noves. T am not. Mr. Chairman.

Mr, Ihees. Are you aware of any m lhtary cooperation between
Portagal and Rhodesia and Seuth Afriea

Mr Noves. I amnot aware of any forma] relationships.

M Dices. Arve you aware of any meetings, planning sessions, be-
twoen the seentitv people of those three countries?

Mr. Noves. No, Lam not. T understand theve are unconfirmed reports
of sueh meetines , cliscussions.

My Disas. %J'P vou aware about any troops, equipment, or bases that

South A friea would have outside of this country and Angola, Mozam-
bioe, and Rhodesia?

A Noves. Dam not aware.

Mr. Inces. You have no awareness about that at all ?

Mr. Noves. There are 1o reports.

Mr. Dicas. Not officially ? You do not have any official reports ?

STATEMENT OF LYNFORD A. LARDNER, STAFF ASSISTANT, AFRICA

REGION, ISA
Mr. Larpxer. Correct.

My, Dises, Would the reports from your Defense attaché turn up
anvthing like this? That wonld seemn to be a natural item in any re-
por ting system from the Defense attaché—whether or not, South Af-

Fiean tr oops have been deployed outgide the country.
AMr, Baper. If there were such incidents, they likely would be
reported.
My, Ihees. You are not at liberty to say this publicly? I am just
tryving to understand the nature of your answer. Are you saying you

an\‘ about it but you are not able to say publicly, we will talk about
it in executive session ?



108

AMr. Novyes. This isnot the case, Mr. Chairman.,

Mr. Drces. You ave saying you do not know anvthmtr about it at all?

Mr. Noves. There have been these unconfirmed reports of discus-
stons. There ave runiors reported of this sort, but we are not convineed
it is anything 1-1101'e-_than TIIMOT. ‘

Mr. Dices. Wemaintain a wilitary advisory group in Lisbon, is that
correct. of 21 pormle ¢ AmIcorrectin that? .

Mr. Noves. Yoa, sir. These are people to whom I referred that ave
responsible for checking end-item use of NATO equipment.

Mr. Dices. General (100!1[)(1btu19 stated that one of the functions
of this group was to permit training of key Portuguese military per-
sonnel. What did Lie mean by that?

One of the witnesses before this committee stated that in fiscal year
1968, for example, 197 Portuguese officers training in the Enited
States: figeal vear 1670, 83 Pmtuunpso officors trained in the United
States; fiscal year 1968, expenditure for this item, $120,000; fiscal year
1970, expendltme for that item, $88,000, Ts that correct ?

Mr. Baprr, We don’t have those ﬁrrure% with us, Mr. Chan man. We
can certainly verify those for yon.

Mr. Digas. Would you verify those for the record.

Mr. Bader. Certainly.

Mr. Dices. We would like to get complete figures for all the training
of Portuguese officers in the United States.

Mr. Biper. Mr. Noyes gave you the complete breakout for fiseal
vear 1971, Did vou want more than that ?

Mr. Dices. We are particularly interested in the years of 1962 on.
Anything that would bring it np ta date would be a,pprecmted This
should include figures for those that were trained under either govern-
mental or pnvmte auspices, either in or out of uniform, if you have
that available.

Mr. Noves. We will provide that.

(The information requested follows:)

PORTUGLESE MILITARY PERSONNEL TRALNED UNDER U.S. GOVERNMENT AUSPICES

Number of students

Officers Enlisted Total

—— - stydent

Air Air Tatal training

Fiscal year Army Navy Force Total Army Navy Force Total students cost
19631 ____ . I I 189 _ .. ...
1964 .. ... 21 1B k) 21 63 48, 299
1965 .. ... 45 1 i2 7 7 52, 289
1966 _._ 38 a9 i 2 48 26, 532
1967 2 8 i 4 15 36,734
1968 _ ......... 35 11 1 h4 101 120, 147
1959 - 3t 14 7 81 133 118, 207
1970 .. 38 13 2 36 36 136, 165
1971 .. 37 14 49 5 105 197, 940
1972 ..., 33 19 34 11 97 252, 550

1 Training costs, exclusive of MAAG support costs and bfeakdwn of trainees by rank and service nat avaitable for fiscal
year 1963, ’

Mr. Dices. Is it within present policy, to your knowledge, to sell to
South Afriea locomotives, trucks? :

Mr. Baner. These are items that would not come under our purview.

Mr. Diwes. Computers, advanced telecommunications equipiaent,
spare parts?
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Mr, Noyrs. Computers and advanced telecommunications equipment
would, perhaps, be in that category of the gray areca, but the locomo-
tives or trucks, unless they were specifically military vehicles, would
not.

Mr. Digas. Of course, we do sell these items, and they are considered
to be of possible strategic value. That is “hv we do not sell them to
China, and the queqtlcm is: Why do we sell them to South Africa in
view of our arms embargo?

Mr. Noxzs. Again, it is difficult to comment, as these cases have not
come up since I have been on this assignment. But they would be ex-
gmlned from the standpoint of military significance at any time they

id

Mr. Diges. On April 17 of this year, the Johannesburg Star re-
ported that Mrs. Beech of the American Beechera ft Corp., stated that
their company would now sell to South African defénse forces Ameri-
can aiveraft for reconnaissance and training purposes. Do you know
anything about that?

Mr. Noves. There has been discussion. I know of the possibility of
selling unarmed civilian executive jet-type or executive transport air-
craft to the South Afriean (Government, but as far as I know, no d‘e—
c1sion has been made on this.

Mr. Bapir. We do nat have any application that T am aware of {or
such sale.

Mr, Digos, You donot have any correspondence with the Beech Air-
craft Co, on this subject?

Mr. Bapzr, We do not have an application for Beech Alrcmft en
‘the-subject.

Mr.. I)1ges. Not necessarily an application but correspondence; maybe
leading up to an apphcqtlon
- Mr. Tisronek. There is i report, Mr. Chairman, after this reéported
statement that what Mrs. Beech meant to say was: She hoped they
would be able to sell to South Africa.

Mi. Diaas. What was the position of the Dcpartment in the policy
review that led to the deecision that our Government might be prepared
‘to' consider licensing the exécutive civilian type of aircraft as oppoqed
to the previous administrative decision on that question?

Mi. Bapex. Mr. Chairman, T think you are referring to a speeth
that Assistant Sccrctary of State David Newsom gave in Chicago
I&st yent. F think he\vas using that to illustrate the eqmtms, the search
f01 thé equities involved in frying to come to ]udfrments oin wh i could
“or conldriot be sold to Smith Afriea. i

As T recall the context, he said that we would not sell fighter aireraft

‘to South Africa, for cxam]_:ﬂe but we mlght conslder the sale of uhi-
armed, e‘recutnve—type. aircraft.
" Mr. Diges. 'That 1g very significant, because it is my general under-
standing that there is more prwate aucutft per capita in that frenep’al
area perh:ips ‘than any other place in'the world: And the reason for it
*is that it-is part of the defense system. You go through ‘Rhodesia or
vou go up on these South African pla,ntatlonq and you sBe thege Dittle
executive aircraft sitting out thgre an px;wate landlna strips. They are
not sitting there for ple sure. o e

Tt is ludicrous to maXe: sieterensd, l}é.thls&lwr&fﬁ -a,s;l-fn'ltnl@ }u'st a
private medium for pleasurable travel. This 1s part of the defense
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svstenn, Just like they have trained every man, every white man and
every white woman, fo shoot, a gun. Theyv did not do that so they could
go ont and shoot rahbits. T hls 18 part of the defense system,

Mr. Baper. Yon ave well aware of the great distances involved. not
only in South Africa but in many areas in Africa. The transportation
systems—the roads, the trains—are not as abundant and as conven-
10111‘1\' routed as they are i many other aveas of the world.

1 would suggest that aiveraft transportation, small privately owned,
aireraft tmlhp()itatlon is very convenient and very necessary in many
Instances ns 1 mode of tld]hp()lt tion, not only in South Africa but in
other aveas of Africa as well,

Mr. Dhises. Has there been sonte policy developed regarding what
kind of aireraft vou ave prepared to sell South Africa?

Mr. Baper Mr. Chairman, the items that we are prepared or not
prepared to sell South A’n ica ave addressed on an ad hoe, periodic
hagig as applications ave raised with the U.S. Government. This s a
gubijvet that is under (()]1[11111()]1&: ey wv‘ I think this is the point that
Assistant Seervetary Newsom was trving to make. that we do have these
areas that vwe call gray arcas w here we do have to address these dnal-
use. civilian-military type ol items that do not fall neatly into one
catooorization or the othor,

Mr. Dices. Would you eel]l aireraft to the South African defense
foree, for example?

Mr. Bavsr. T don’t think we could go bevond what Assistant Secve-
tarvy Newsom said—thet we wonld be willing to consider the sole of
such vnarmed, execitive-tvpe aireraft fo the South Afriean milito,

Mr Dices. And to the Scuth African police force vou would sell?

Mr. Baper, That is speenlating on something that would depend
on aovariety of [actors,

Mr. Dhces. You have not sold any in either one of these two cate-
gories

Mr. Baven, To my knowledge, we have not. But again, Mr, Chair-
man. I hope yvon understand at this poeint in time this is a hypo-
thetical discussion. T would like to make that clear

A, Theas. We have seen hypothetical discenssions converted into
renlifv In many ipstances, Once the guldelines are there. chanees
certainly take place, sometimes too late for any protestations to inter-
vene.

What does it take to convert these private aircraft to military?

My, Baper. That would depend on what vou w ‘lllf(‘d to do with
the aireraft in a military way. Any export license, again hvpotlieti-

cally, that wonld be 1s ssued for an unarmed aircraft, prt*suml)d‘\' that
restriction would be in the export license. T hat would be standard
procedure as far as the Department of State iz concerned.

Mr. Divas. Are yvou aware of any air commando group In South
Afriea composed of Soutly African civilians?

Mr. Baper. No, sir, I am not personally aware of that.

Mr. Drcos. That fly Pipers and Cessnag? You arc not aware of that?

Mvr. Bapegr. No, sir.

Mr. Noves. No,sir.,

Mr. Diges. What about helicopters?

Mr. Baper. In what context, Mr, Chairman?
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AMr. Droes. Would we permit helicopters to be sold to South Africa?

Mr. Baorr. To the South African military !

Mr. Dicas. Any eategory.

Mr. Baver. T thlnk again, Mr. Chairman, that would depend on
who the recipient. would be. I would not care to speculate.

Mr. Draas. The military, the police, either one of those two.

‘u’ r. Daner, Twonld &,pe(,uldtc we probably would not.

~ Dises. Counsel has some questions now,

nJlH Burenzr, Is military aiveraft now cousidered to be a classified
gruy area, so that when Secretary Newsom m'u"]e this speech 1n
( hicago and said, “We are prepared to consider it,” he means that it
is within present administration policy ?

Mr. Bapen, T know of no gray area guidelines that are not classi-
fied. T think that sinee the frr AY-arens committee is really, as you well
Kuow, a State I)cp‘lt‘tmfmt committee—we are onh' invited because
of our milituvy expertise in helping them come to ]udfrmenfs on ﬂw
military implications of certain equipment—that this is a matter that
might be move appropriately raised with them.

Mrs. Brverer. Do you say you have had no correspondence with the
Beeeh Atveraft Corp. ov withl Mrs. Beech? Have you had corresnond-
cnce with any of the American manufacturers of aiveraft with ]Po'dld
to the sale of executive aireraft to the South Afriean Government?

Al Baper, When you say “we,” T assaume yvon mean the entive
1‘&1;);ut nent of Defense,

Mups, Burcurr. The U8, Government.

Mr, Noves. That would be difficwlt for us to answer, T assume there
was correspondence with the Department of Commerce or State
rather than with the ];opm tment of Defense,

Mr. Baner. You ave talking about a civilian aircraft, and normally
they would not come to ns.

ft.[t_‘s. Burcner. To go back to the operation of Station No. 13, you
suidl that fthe wages are on the high side. Mayv the subcommittee be
cuwphed with the aetual data on the wages and the other fringe bene-
fits of the various employees?

Mpr. Novrs. We will provide that. T believe 1 said “on the high side
of “rhe prevailing rate.”

Mrs, Borener. We would like to know exactly what that is.

(The information follows:)

Wages AND FRINGE BENEFITS

For those currently hired on mon{hly basis:

Baseaccountant_______________ 785
Supply supevintendent________ . 28
Techniclans (RONY G618

For fh e ¢ 1:11“1 t]v hir()d on bnullv has

Workmun's compensation is paid in addition to the salaries. Emplovees are
pravided vacations and sick leave in accotdatee with South Afriean laws, They
are alzo allowed twelve holidays per vear and provided fmnspml wiom to and
from work, Pandm employees are enfitied to a reduection in air travel rates on
anAm aireraflt and may purchase stock at preferential prices.

Mrs. Burener. You satd you were not sure as to the gnidelines or
as to whether or not we sell the radar and trucks and radio equipment.
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When vou are fromsz back over your transeript, could you verify that
information for ns?

Mr, Noves. Yes, we will,

Mr. Bavrr. I think our point was: We were not aware of these spe-
cific eases. But again, we will be delighted to see what cases there
might be.

Mrs. Burcnier. Tn your statement, you referred to our sales to South
Afriea that wonld ordinarily be in violation of the embargo except
that thev come under the prior-contracts provision. Do we have any
of those sales going on now?

Mr. Noves. We have provision of spare parts for equipment that
was sold prior to that point. In other words, there are no nes end
items.

Mrs. Brrener. May we have documentation on the sales and services
which have been provided under this contract exception since the insti-
tution of the embargo?

Mr. Baper. We ean provide that, Mrs. Butcher, but again, as vou are
aware, we are nol talking about a Department of Defense sale, We ave
talliing about vomothum that is controlled by the Bureau of Census
and the Department of ‘State, but we will be happy to ask them on
vour behalf for this information.

{The information requested follows:)

CoNTBACT EXCEPTION SALES

TUnder contracts que by the South African Defense Iorces prior to the

adoption of the TU.N. Arms Embargo, follow-on sales have been approved in two
cases.

Subsequent to 1963, Lockheed Aireraft Corporation has made sales to the
South African Defen'-.e Forces of spare parts, associated ground equipment.
-technical data and repair services for C-130 aireraft for a cumulative tﬂtu
through CY 1971 of $23,683,000.

. In eonnection-with a pre-embargo sale of some torpedoes, two small sales of
spare parts and technical data totalling $44, 474 have been made befween 1963
and 1967.

Mrs, Brrorer, At the beginning of your qtafement “you referred
te the geographical situation. of South” Africa. What is the role of
"South Africa within our defenSe structure?

Mr. Noves. You say, “within. our defense structure.” There is no
role in'that formal sense which you imply.

Mrs. Burcrrr, Do we have available documentation on the supply
of military equipment to South Africa by NATO countries? Tt is
ft'equentlv alleged that South Africa, in fact, receives just about all

of its military equipment from NATO countrles Do we have docu-
“mentation on that? o

Mr. Banrr. That would be classified, Mrs. Butelier—-what we
would have—and it would not necessarily be complete,

- Mus. Borener. Yon also stated that we do not sell arms to Portugal

without getting assurances that it will not be used inthe Portuwuese
“territories in Afuc‘l Do we gell spare parts without getting c,u('h
assurances? Are there items that will be used by the mlhtary which
-we feel do not come within this definition of arms ¢

Mr. Bapgr. Are there items which will'not he—— '

Mrs. Burener, Which will be used by the military which we sell
without, getting assurances.
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Mr, Baper. By “we,” again, you mean the Department of Defense?

Mrs. Borcsss. The U.S. Government. T am abkmg about them sinece.
they are items to the military.

--Mr, Baper. Normally, T would think not, \Irs Butcher, but again
you are asking a question that goes beyond our purview, qmte honestly.

Mrs. Borcrer. We have, as has been brought out, some Portuguese
officers training in the United States in various courses. Is it po'=31ble
to find out whether any of these officers, after completion of the course,
have tours of duty in the African countries—in Angola and
Mozambique ?

Mr. Bapzr. I think that would be very. difficult, Mrs. Butchel If
it is your wish, we will try to find out.

Mr. Novee. It would be a rather dificult questmn for the Portuguese
Government to answer.

Mr. Dreas. Isn’t that rather obvious? Thev have a rotatfon system
for enlisted personnel that are sent directly into the African terri-
torics. One would presums that then' ofﬁcer personnel would also be,
rotated.in there. -

Mr. Bapeg. 1 think t;lmt is a. reftsona,bla assumptmn Mr. Chairman.
In fact, I would think: it is extremely likely. We would have no pro-
hlbltlon on U.S.-trained P01 tuguese oﬂicers going where their country
sent them. - .

Mr, Diees. 1 think the pomt that is made by 1mphcat10ns of that
question is that once we train these people and they end up in Africa,
this would negate the pronouncement that we are not contributing to,
the military assistance of Portugal in their African territories.

- Mr. Baper. But, Mr. Chanman, the expertise that we are exposing-
them to in their tralnmg in this country is related to missions other
than the type of combat missions that they would be performing in
the Portuguese territories. But they are stlll the same oflicers, that is.

right.

r. Noves. Fhe assumption behind the NATO effort is for a dlﬁ'er—
ent and more sophlstlcated type of warfare than they are encounter-
111g in Africa..

M. Dices. It is Just more or - Jess 1epeat1ng myself in different-
words. There is obvmusiy a great deal of fallout from the training-
they get through Ameriecan ]@1 ‘PesH tlmt end% up i the Adfrican”
térritories.

Mrs, Burerrgr. Tlave e given any. trmnmg; to . guerrilla warfare
E“(p?T‘fS from Portugal; or have we given any training in that category ?

Mr. Novrs. They “have been specifically excluded’ from that training.

Mr. Baner. Recently, in the last few years. There may have been
some before then,

Mr. Diaes. A course in basic survival would go to that?

Mr. Baper. I think that name is Hllbl@‘ldlll“’ It is in the context of
air force training, and I would presume, in that context, we are talk-
ing abont survival from a crash, not in a guerrilla war fare context:

Mpr. Diges. Just one little pomt of clarification here, and that is.in
connection with the question about the role of South Africa within
our defense structure. I think your response was that there was not any
role that South Africa--its location—in connection with the C: ape or
relative to the Indian Ocean defense problems, has no meaning in
terms of the U.5. defense mission in that part of the world..
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Mr. Noves. I think, if T understand Mrs. Butcher’s question, it was
in terms of a formal role in our defense striucture, which I said did not
exist, At the same time, if looked at in the long range in ternis of con-
tingencies for a global or Iavge conflict of some sort. The geography
of South Africa wonld be clearly of significance to Western Kurope.

Mr. Baper. I think this was the point Ambassador Stevenson was
trying fo make in 1963 with the U.S, position on the arms embargo—
that there eould arise situations in the future, within the interests of
the United States for collective defense. that might invelve that area.
But it shonld not be construed, as a result of that, there is any coop-
eration with the South African military in that context.

Mr. Inees. You do not consider the South Africa defense complex
vour proxy in that area?

My, Baper. Our proxy or our sirrogate ?

Mv, Drcas. Your agent in that area.

Mr. Baner. T don't think that is an official view of the Departmont
of Defense.

Alr. Noves. I have never heard that view expressed in the Pentagon.

Mr. Dices. 1 am not at liberty to say why I pursue that. T happen
to have seen a chart at a briefing which wonld indieate that that area
was considered quite important. bat T won’t elaborate on that. But it
was by vour department i New York, the military attaché at the TN,

But the guestion was rather simple. just whether or not, from the
Defense Department standpoint, we consider South Africa part of
our strategic interests in that avea, Because that would have a Int of
meaning with respect to a Iot of our policies regarding South Africa
that wonld overcome our abhorrence of apartheid and all the rest, and
it would also explain some of the inconsistencies of our pronounce-
ments before this committee and elsewhere and vet. on the other handl.
our aggistance, directly and indirectly, or the continuance of our assist-
ance. directly or indirectly, to that country.

Mr. Bapek. T think Mr. Noyes tried to make clear, in his opening re-
marks, that the Defense Department does view the South A frican aves
of strategic importance. Tf you ave trying to link the importance that
we attach to that area as being an influence on present U.S, strategic
policy, I think that is not correct. )

Mr. Dices. Thank you, gentlemen. The subcommittee stands
adjourned.

(Whercupon, at 4:30 p.m. the subcommittee adjourned, to reconvene
at the call of the chair.)



U.S. BUSINESS INVOLVEMENT IN SOUTHERN AFRICA

MONDAY, DECEMBER 6, 1971

IHousk oF RePRESENTATIVES,
CoMMITTEE ON FoOREIGN AFFairs,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON AFRICA,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 1:20 p.n., in room 2200, Rayburn House
Office Building, Hon. Charles C. Diggs, Jr. (chairman of the sub-
committee) presiding.

Mr. Digos. The subcommittee will come to order.

The hearings of the Subcommittee on Africa on U.8. business in-
volvement in southern Africa are resumed. Today our concern relates
to the facts on the labor situation in that area, with particular empha-
sis on South Afriea and the implications of apartheid for the labor
system,

We have asked the Department of Labor to give us a full state-
mwent on all aspects of the employment and lalor situation in these
aress (see p. 354 of the appendix for Exchange of letters betyeen
Chairman Diggs and the Department of T.abor regarding the Depari-
ment’s reponses fo inquiries made by the chairman at the time of
the Department’s appearance before the suheommittee on Decem-
her 6. 1971) including—

A statement of the laws of South Africa. Angola, and Mozambique
relating to lahor, and of those affecting Namibia ;

Labor statistics, that is, figures on employment. facts on the prae-
tices of T8, firms, and data on Tabor and employment cenditions
generally in South Africa, Namibia, Angola, and Mozambique:

Information on regulations and laws atfecting U.S. firms in each
of these areas;

Figures comparing the income, wages, and employment of blacks,
coloreds, and whites for each of these areas, and also a statement of
percentages that this represents of the total income and of the total
emnployinent for each area;

The question of forced labor in South Africa and in Namibia, with
a discussion of the mplications of the fereed labor provisions of the
Ti0 and also 19 TU.S.C. 1307 and

The question of conviet labor in South Africa and Namnibia and the
implications of 19 TU.3.(% 1307.

We will also hear {wo private witnesses before beginning the dis-
cussion period. because their presentations will feeus on (1) the type
of labor gystem in South Afriea, and (2) the statutory duty of the
L5, Government with respect to the importation of goods produced
by forced, indentured, or cenviet labor.

(115)
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Our first witness will the onorable Donald M. Irwin, Deputy
Under Secretary for International Affairs, Department of Labor, who
has held this poq*tmn since September of 1971 and has a long and
distinguished career in this general area of labor relations followmw

the completmn of his education at the Harvard University Graduate
School of Arts and Sciences,

Without objection, his distinguished background will be entered
into the record. . -

Mr, Secretary, vou hiave a prepared statement and you may proceed
with vour statement.

STATEMENT GF HCN. DONALD M. IRWIN, DEPUTY UNDER

SECRETARY FOR INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS, DEPARTMENT OF
LABOR '

BIOGRAPHY

Mr. Donaid 3. Irwin, who was appointed Deputy Under Secretary of Labor
for Internnticnal Affairs LDy Secretary of Labor J. D. Hodgson in September
1971, directs the activiriex of the Labor Departnent's Burean of Internationa:l
Labor Affairs.

Mr. Irwin eame to the Labor Department with an extensive labor-management
relations backegrouud in industry, government, and higher education. Most re-
cently he was emplmed at the Michigan State Umveluty School of Business
Administfrtion in East Lansing.

From 168 to 1970, Mr. Irwin, 46, was an official w1th Deere and Company,
Moline, IlHnois, He was re%pouc\lble for fareign labor relations, labor economics in
the (.8, and some Federal government labor relations.

Dnring the period 19571968, Mr, Irwin was emplered by the Chrysler Clarpora-
tion in Detreit. He served as Manager for Personnel Research and Pianniug
and had primary responsibility for personnel research and coordinating national
labor uegotiations, Other duties included long range persounel planning, budgets,
corporate personnel procedures and statistics.

For two years, 1955-57, Mr, Irwin worked at the Labor Department in Wash-
ington as Assistant to the Deputy Assistant Secretary for Standards and Hra-
tistics. In this position he reviewed policy matters relating to the Bnurean of
Labor Statistics. Wage, Hour and Public Centracts Divikion, Labor Standarvds
Burean, and Bureau of Employvees Compensation.

Earlier, he was employed as Personuel Manager for Iawalian Airlines in
Honolain and on the stoff of the Ingstitute of Indmtmal Relations, University
of"California at Berkeley,

Mr. Irwin graduated from the [umversﬂv of California at Berkeley in 143
and attended the Farvard University Graduate Schocel of Arts & Seciences where
he passed hix orals for the Ph, D. degree in Business Feonomies,

FErom ‘1860 to 1970, "he served on the Business Research Advisory Council
of the T.abor Department’'s Bureau of Labor Statistics. He served as a member
of the National Execntive Board, Industrial Relations Researell Association,
19681976, ‘and -is currently a member of the National Advisory Commitiee of
the Leonard Davis Tnstitute of Health Economics of the University of Pennsrl-
vailid, Mr, Irwin is also a membér of the American Feonomies Assoeiation anid
the American Statistical Association,

AMr, Irwin ig married to the former Margaret Julia Strong of Venfura,

thto;nm

Mr. Tewrs. Thnnk VOu Very much \{1' C halrman

My name is Donald M. Irwin, Deputy Tinder Seeretary for Tnter-
national Affairs of the U S, Department of J. fnhon I am tostifying on
behalf of the U.S. Department-of Labor. :

~Lhe Dopfn tfiment of Labor is happy to mope: ate mth thig subeom-
mittee in its hearings on 17.S. business involvement in Seuthern Africa
and to contribute such information. as has been developed and consoli-
dated within the Department. )
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1 wish to be as responsive as possible to your chairman’s Jetter of
October 15, 1971, which requested our appearance. In this letter, we
were agked spemﬁcally to supply information concerning : Laws relat-
ing to labor, including laws affecting U.S. firms; relevant labor sta-
tisties such as figures on employment information concerning em-’
ployment conditions and employment practices of U.S. firms; hgures
and percentages comparing income, wages, and employment of blacks,
Coloureds, and whites; forced labor and the implications of ILO pro-
vigions and 19 U.S.C. 1307; and convict labor and the implications of

19 U.5.C. 1307.

The scope of the Department’s responsibilities with respect to
-southern Africa is quite limited. We are not involved in uny operat-
ing programs in southern Africa, nor do we have personnel assigned
there. Whatever data or statistics we have relating to this area come
entirely from reports and documents initiated elsewhere and made
available to us,

We utilize a multiplicity of sources, including public and private
groups both at home and abroad, United Nations agencies, the Govern-
ment. of South Africa, and the U.s. Department of State.

The Labor Department’s involvement in international affairs is
centered in two major units—the Bureau of International Labor
Affairs and the Bureau of Labor Statistics. Although the Manpower
Administration’s International Manpower Institute has trained Afri-
cans, including citizens from Botswana and Swaziland, it has had no
dealings with those countries of southern Africa in \whxch the sub-
committee expressed interest.
 One of the chief responsibilities of our International Labor Affairs
Burean is the marshaling of Labor Department resources in support
ot U.S. foreign policy objectives and U.S. goals in those areas. Insofar
as Africa is concerned, these program objectives deal principally with
that Conptinent’s developlng countr 1es

The Republic of South Africa is not considered to belong in this
category, and consequently our Burean has had little contact in ha,t
country.

The otlicr pertinent unit of the Department is the Division of I‘or—
eign Labor (I‘J nditions of the Bureau of Labor Statistics. This unit
collee ts, analyzes, dissemivates, and maintains information on labor
and socioeconomic conditions and developments* in foreign countries.

The Division of Foreign Labor Conditions is staffed by 20 profes-
sionals, two of whom Spemahze in Africa. With over 160 countries to
be covered, this Divislon must concentrate its limited resources in
those areas where there is the most demand for the particular kind of
services it provides.

It has been possihle to devotp only limited time to the collection and
analysis of data concerning South Africa. However, the Director of
the Division, Mrs. Julet K1dney, expects to visit ‘southern Africa
early next year for the purpose of collecting data and 1nf0rn1ai ion In
the labor and manpower field.

As a matter of fact, Mre. Kidney had hoped to visit southern Af-
ricy earlicr this.year, but our: Embassy suggested that she postpone the
+visit unti] a later. date when its workload-was not so great and the Em-
bassy stafl could devote more time-to assisting her.
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Within our lmitstions of staff and resources, however, the Depnrt-
ment has assembled some information on South African Iabor lemsla-
tien and statistical data on manpower and other aspects of the Sonth
Afriean lahor scene. The material we are submitting consists of two
paris. one dealing with South Afriean legislation involyi ing labor and
the otlier containing statistical data.

The legiglative section contains. in annotated form. the major laws
affecting the labor force, including both the laws that are officially
designated by the South Africon Government as “labor Taws”™ and
those which, althongh not designated as such, have direct hearing on
the labor force,

Thie legislative material is divided into three broad categories, en-
titied ag follnws:

T. Laws affectine the population and labor supply;

TT. Taws affecting emploeyment practices;

T, Laws affecting industrial relations.

This tegislative material was prepaved from docnments in the files
of the Burean of Tabor Statistics and in the Legislative Reference
Section of the Libravy of Congress. We eonnot worrant the compre-
beneivenes=s of the ligt nor the acevraey of the comments on the Tnws

The statiatical eoction containg the following tables:

1. “Popuiation by Race and Area Classification, 19717

2, “Feonomicallv Aetive Popnlation by Race and Hox, 19707

3. “Percent Mstribution of Tabor Force by Rece and Feonomie
Activity, 1970.7

4. “Average Nonagricultural FEmployvment in Selected Activities
h\' Foase, 10707

“Total Employment in Registered Factories by Race, Sex, and
(u“)m"mlm* Aren. Decembeor 210 10607

6 Pl Fmlovyment and Karninos and Average Monthly Earn-
mes in Selected Activities by Pace, March 19717

7. % Total Emploviment and Eamings and Average \Tnnﬂﬂv Earn-
ings bv Race and Branch of Mannfacturing, Mav 1671

R “Tatal lurupl(nmm! and Farnines and Aver age “Annual Earn-
ines by Race apd Type of Minine, 1070.7

fo« ”"s ieen Emplovment by Economic Activity and Nationalitr,
18707

10 #Remstered Taemplovment by Race, Sex. Geenpational Groups,
fﬂ‘f‘ Croneranhie Regian, Anril 10717

. SAvers e Weeldy Homrs of Work in Manufactining and Con-
sh'u(“‘iﬁn b Tiaea Dieeariher 1970,

12, “Almimmm Monthly Budgets for an African Family of Five in
Soweto, 19717

A A pprenticeship Clontracts in Operation by Industry, Decem-
Ler 15, 10697

14, “An exhibit Concerning Job Reservation Determinatinng Teaned
T'nder the Industria]l Coneilintion Act of 1956 —these are the regula-
tions which restrict emplovment in certain industries, oceupations, an:d
areas according to racial category.

15, “Comparative figures on Income”

The information in the statistical seetion was obtained from pulii-
cations of the Government of South Afriea and from the South A frica
]nahtuto of Race Relations, as indicated. The 1.8, Department of
Lahbor can attest neither to the accuraey nor the reliahility of the data.
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These data often are incomplete and are not comparable. They are,
however, the best and most complete information available to us at the
time.

Some information requested of the Department, by Congressman
Diggs is not available. Concerning comparative figures on the income,
wages, and employment of blacks, Coloureds, and whites for the South
Afviea area, some of this information, as I have indicated, is included
1n the appendexes to my statement.

Data on the percentages of total income is quite limited because of
inaderuate industry coverage and lack of necessary detail on the items
which make up total compensation,

The material T am presenting to the subcommittee deals exclusively
with South Africa and not with the other countries of that arca in
whicly you have indicated an interest. We do not have information on
those countries readily available to us. IHowever, Mrs, Iidney will
attempt to gather some data on these areas in her forthcoming trip.

On the matter of labor practices of U.S, firms in South Africa, the
Department is not in the position to supply the information the sub-
contmitiee has requested. The Department of Labor has minimal con-
tact with 1.5, firms doing business in South Africa. That contact is
usually in the form of queries which the firms have sent to us con-
cerning labor laws and practices and wage rates.

On the matter of reguiations and laws atflecting U.8. firms operating
in South Africa, T am informed that there are no labor laws specif-
wally directed toward U.S. firms, and the material being submitted
concerning general labor law and practice is applicable to all firms
aperating there,

Congressman Diges asked that we supply copies of Embassy re-
ports on labor statistics and conditions. Most of these reports transmit
the publishied sources which have been used in putting together the
exhibits we have given you. The sources and their publishers are noted
on the exhibits.

Any requests you may have for actual forcign service telegrams or
dispatcehes should be directed to the Department of State because these
communieations from abroad arve addressed to the Secretary of State.

The Department of Lahor has been interested in the questions of
forced labor, particularly in relation to the Convention of the Inter-
national ILabor Organization on forced labor. In 1957, the ILO
adopted Cenvention No. 105 dealing with the abolition of forced labor.

The Honcrable J. Tornest Wilkins, now deceased, was then Assistant
Secretary of Labor for International Affairs and the head of the U.5.
Government delegation to the TLOL The U.S. delegation voted for the
convention at that time. To date, some 89 nations have ratified this
convention.

The Republic of South A frica has not ratified this convention. Since
1966, of course. it has not been a member of the TLO. The United
States has ratified only six conventiong, generally those concerning
the maritime industry, and has not yet ratified the convention on
foreed labor.

The T1.O convention concerning the aholition of forced labor is an
important symbol throughout the world for men and nations who
hoid dear the dignity and freedom of man, The convention requires
that each ratifying member undertake to suppress and not to make
use of any form of forced or compulsory labor for the following pur-
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poses :-as a means of political coercion or education or as a punishment
for holding or expressing political views or views ideologically opposed
to the established political, social, or economic system; as a method
of mobilizing and using labor for purposes of economic development;
as a means of labor discipline; as a punishment for having partici-
pated in strikes; and as a means of racial, social, national, or religious
discrimination,

It further requires that each ratifying member undertake to take
effective measures to secure the immediate and complete abolition of
the specified forced or compulsory labor.

The TLO Convention on Forced Tabor was first sent to the Senate
by the execcutive branch on February 9, 1959, At that time, the co-
ordinated view of the interested departments and agencies of the execu-
tive branch was that “ratification is not deemed appropriate for this
convention.”

Article 19 of the ILO Constitution deals with the difficult problem
that so-called “Tederal states,” like the United States, have in ratify-
ing ILO Conventions. These are nations whose constitutional systems
divide powers between the national and State governments.

Article 19 provides that these “Federal states” must determine
‘whether a particular convention adopted by the International Tabor
Conference is appropriate under the constitutional system of that
state for Federal action, or whether it is suitable, in whole or in part,
for action by the constituent States, provinees, or cantons.

In 1959, it was the coordinated view that, for that reason, this con-
vention should be “referred to the appropriate State as well as Fed-
eral authorities for consideration.” Advice and consent for ratification
was not, therefore, requested of the Senate.

In 1963, there was revised coordinated view of the interested depart-
ments and agencies of the executive branch which reversed the 1959
opinion and held that the Convention was suitable for ratification.
President Kennedy’s letter to the Senate of July 22, 1963, transmitted
the convention “With a view to receiving the advice and consent of
the Senate to ratification,”

There was rather extensive consideration by the Senate at that time
which resulted in a tabling of the matter without an affirmative
decision,

One of the arguments which was advanced by some of those opposing
ratification was that the prohibition against “anv form of forced * * *
labor * * * asa punishment for having participated in strikes” might
invalidate some U.S. Tederal or State laws.

The problem of apartheid in South A frica has been before the Inter-
national Labor Organization off and on for more than 10 vears. The
U.S. Government has consistently taken a strong stand agninst
apartheid.

Thanks largely to the U.S. delegation’s support and leadership, the
1964 TL.O conference adopted a strong “Declaration Concerning the
Policy of ‘Apartheid’ of the Republic of South Africa,” which vigor-
onsly condemned the institution and called for various actions by the
JLO staft, including annual reports by the director-general concern-
ing the application of the declaration,
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Even though the Republic of South Africa left the ILO in 1966, the
director-general continues each year to submit these reports to the con-
ference. These reports have consistently received the support of the
delegations attending the conferences, including those of the United
States. I am turning over to you a copy of the declaration and the 1971
annual report entitled : “Seventh Special Report of the Director-Gen-
eral on the Application of the Declaration Concerning the Policy of
‘Apartheid’ ofp tlfm Republic of South Africa.”™*

Concerning U.S. adherence to title 19, paragraph 1307, of the United
States Code, which restricts the importation of goods manufactured by
convict labor, any authoritative statement on [J.S. observance of this
law should more properly be provided by the Treasury Department,
the agency responsible for enforcement.

An incldent that occurred 6 years ago indicates the Labor Depart-
ment’s watchful interest in 19 U.S.C. 1307, particularly as it pertains
to South Africa. In 1965, the Department learned from South African
sources that fruits harvested by convict labor were being imported
into the United States,

We consulted with the Departments of State, Commerce, and
Treasury on this matter. From this came an investigation that resulted
in the issuance of a notice by the Bureau of Customs to all its field
offices calling for the prohibition of South African fruits and fruit
produets unless clearly marked that no convict labor had becn used in
their processing.

(zrapes, peaches, and other frnits destined for the United States
from South Africa were detained at various American and Canadian
ports pending proof that convict labor had not been involved in their
production.

This completes my formal statement, Mr. Chairman. In it T have
attempted to be as responsive as possible to the various points raised
in your letter to Secretary Hodgson. 1f there is additional informa-
tion the Labor Department can provide that is not included in my
statement or the appendixes, we will make every effort to comply
with the subcommittee’s requests.

Of course, I shall be happy to try and answer any questions the
subcommittee may have.

I thank you for the privilege of appearing before you.

(The appendixes to the formal statement follow :)

ExHIBIT T0o ACCOMPANY THE DEPARTMENT OF LaBor’'s TESTIMONY

PART I——LAWS AFFECTING LAROR IN TIE REPUBLIC OF ROUTH AFBICA

. Laws Affecting the Population and Labor Supply.
. Laws Affecting Employment Practices.
Laws Affecting Industrial Relations.

o

PART IT—INFORMATION ON LABOR IN THE REPUBLIC OF SOUTH ATRICA

Table 1—I’opulation by Race and Area Clagsification, 1970

Table 2—Hconomically Active Population by Race and Sex, 1970.

Table 3—Percent Distribution of Labor Force by Race and Economic Activity,
1970.

* This report has been updated to inclade the 1972 annual report entitled: “Eighth
Special Report of the Director-General on the Application of the Declaration coucerning
the Policy of ‘Apartheid’ of the Republic of South Afriea.” (See appendix, p, 358.)

74--317—72—nt. 2 9
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Table 4—Average Nonagricultural Employment in Selected Activities by Race,
1970.
Table 5—Total Employment in Registered Factories by Race, Sex, and Geo-
graphiec Area, December 81, 1969,

Table 6—Total Employment and Earnings in Selected Activities by Race
{being revised). s

Table T—Total Employment and Earnings, and Average Monthly Earnings
by Race and Branch of Manufacturing, May 1971.

Table 8-—Total Employment and Karnings, and Average Annual Earnings, by
Race and Type of Mining, December 1970.

Table 9%—African Employment by Economic Activity and Nationality, 1970

Table 10— Registered Unemployment by Race, Sex, Occupational Group, and
Geographic Region, April 1971,

Table II—Average Weekly Hours of Work in Manufacturing and Construe-
tion, by Race, December 1970.

Table 12—Minimnm Monthly Budgets for an African Family in Soweto, 1971,

Table 13—Apprenticeship Contracts in Operation, by Industry.

Table 14—Job Reservation Determinations Issued by the Industrial Coneilia-
tion Act 1956 as of Dec. 1970.

Table 15—Comparative Figures on Income,

FART 111 —INFORMATION COXCERNING THE INTERNATIONAL LABOR ORGANIZATIONS
“APARTHEID DECLARATION"

A. Copy of the Declaration
B. Eighth Special Report of the Director-General on the Application of the
Declaration Conecerning the Poliey of “Apartheid” of the Republic of South Africa

Part I. LEGISTLATION AFFECTING LLAROR IN THE REPUEBLIC OF SO0UTH AFRICA

This legislative material wag based primarily on deecuments in the filez of the
Bureau of Labor Statistics and in the Tegislative Reference Section of the Li-
brary of Congress. Therefore, we cannot warrant the comprehensiveness of the
list or the accuracy of the comments on the laws.

NoTE: The term “African” as used in this section refers to that group of people desige
nated officially as “Bantu’ by the South African Government.

1. LAWS AFFECTING POPULATION AND LAROR BUPPLY IN SOUTH AFRICA

Bantu Land Act (#27 of 1913) —Amended by Bantu Trust and Land Act
#18 of 1936; Bantu Laws amendments Acts #46 of 1937 and #54 of 1052;
and Group Areas Act #41 of 1950 : Provides for the setting apart (reservation)
of areas where only Africans may acquire land or interests in land.

Bantu Administration Act (#38 of 1927).—Amended by Bantu Administration
Amendment Acts #9 of 1929, #9 of 1939, #42 of 1942, #21 of 1943, #13 of 1955,
and #42 of 1956; Bantu Laws Amendment Acts #86 of 1044, #56 of 1949.
#54 of 1952, #46 of 1962, #63 of 1966, and #56 of 1962; Bantu (Abnlition of
Pagses and Coordination of Documents) Act #67 of 1952 ; Bantu Lews Further
Amendment Act #79 of 1957; Promotion of Bantu Self-Government Act #46 of
1959 ; and Maintenance Act #23 of 1963: Establishes the hasic administradive
structure for governing Africans in reserved areas, vesting substantially un-
limited power in the President as “supreme Chief” of all Africans ; empowers the
President, whenever he deems it expedient in the general publie interest, to order
the removal of a tribe, a portion of a tribe, or an individual African from ane
place in the country to another.

Bantu Trust and Land Act (#18 of 1986) —Amended by Bantu Laws Amend-
ment Acts #46 of 1937, #56 of 1949, #48 of 1962, #78 of 1963, #42 of 1964,
#83 of 1966, #19 of 1970; the Bantu Lawg Further Amendment Act #79 of
1957 ; Second Bantu Laws Amendment Act #27 of 1970; Third Bantu Laws
Amendment Act #49 of 1970; Bantu Trust and Land Amendment Acts #ir
of 1939, #18 of 1954, #73 of 1956, F41 of 1958; Finance Acts #17 of 1935 and
#46 of 1945; Bantu Bank Act #13 of 1944 ; Promotion of Bantu Self-Gavern-
ment Act #46 of 1950 ; Iixpropriation Act #55 of 1965 ; Promotion of the FEca-
nomic Development of Bantu Homelands Act #486 of 1968 ; General Taw Amend-
ment Act #70 of 1968; Bantu Taxation Act #92 of 1969 : Places restrictions on
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land transactipns between Africans and other persons; amends Bantu Land
Act #27 of 1913, .

Trading and Occupation of Land (Transvaal and Natal) Res-tnctwa} Act (#85
of 1948).—Amended by Asiatic Land Tenure Act #28 of 1946 ; Restricts trading
and acquisition of fixed property by Asiaties in the Transvaal and Nu_tal.

Bantu (Urban Areas) Consalidation Act (F25 of 1345) . —Amended by Financlal
Relations Consolidation and Amendment Aet #38 of 1945; Bantu (Urban Areas)
Amendment Acts #43 of 1945, #42 of 1946, #16 of 1955, and #69 of 1956 ; Bantu
Laws Amendment Acts #45 of 1947, #54 of 1052, #386 of 1957, #76 of 1083,
#42 of 1964, #063 of 1966, #56 of 1088, and #19 of 1970; Bantu Services Levy
Act #64 of 1952; Bantu (Abolition of Passes and Coordination of Documents)
Act #67 of 1952 ; Finance Act #45 of 1053 ; Bantu Transport Bervices Act #53
of 1957 ; Bantu Laws Further Amendment Act #79 of 1957; Urban Bantu Coun-
cile Act #79 of 1061 ; Bantu Beer Act #63 of 1062; and Expropriation Act #65
of 1965 : Consolidates and amends the laws which regulate the ingress of Africans
into, and their residence in, urban areas; preseribes procedures for the removal
of Africans declared “idle” or ‘“‘undesirable” to their home or last place of resi-
dence, or to a rural village, settlement, rehabilitation scheme, institution, or other
place indicated by the Bantu Administration; any African removed under this
Act may be detained at the place to which he is removed for such period and
perform such labor as may be prescribed.

Coloured Persons Settlement Act (#7 of 1946).—Authorizes the government
to proclaim any area of Crown land a Coloured persons settlement area.

Agiatie Land Tenure Act (#28 of 1946).—Restricts the acguisition and oe-
cupation of fixed property by Asians in Natal and the Transvaal.

Population Registration Act (#30 of 1950) —Amended by Population Registra-
tion Amendment Acts #71 of 1956, #80 of 1960, #61 of 1962, #64 of 1967 and
#106 of 1969 ; Statistics Act #173 of 1957 ; Commonwealth Relations Act #69 of
1962 ; Bantu Homelands Citizenship Aet #26 of 1970: Provides for the compila-
tion of a Register of the Population and for the issuance of Identity Cards to
Dersons whose names are included in the Register; Section 22 allows the
Governor-General to extend the provisions to South West Africa, after consulta-
tion with the South West Africa Executive Committee.

Bantu (Abolition of Passes and Ovordination of Doocuments) Act (#67 of
1952} .—Amended by Bantu Lawa Further Amendment Aets #79 of 1957, #76 of
1963, #42 of 1964 ; and Bantu Homelands Citizenship Act #26 of 1970: Repeals
laws regarding carrying of passes by Africans; requires all Africons 16 years
of age and over to have a reference book which they must produce on demand
and which services, inter alia, as an employment record ; prohibits the employ-
ment of any African whose reference book is not in order ; provides for a Bantu
Affaire Central Reference Bureau in the Department of Bantu Administration
and Development to maintain eentralized records of the particulars in the refer-
ence books,

Bantu Resefilement Aet (#19 of 1954).—Amended by Finance Act #64 of
1960~~Provides for the removal of Africans from any area in the magisterial
district of Johannesburg or any adjoining magisterial district and their settle-
ment elsewhere; establishes a Bantu Resettlement Board for that purpose and
defines its functions. .

Bantu (Prohidition of Interdicts) Act (#64 of 19566) .-—Prohibits Africans from
Obtaining ecourt orders to restrain any executive action being taken against them.

Prisons Act (#8 of 1959) —Provides for the establishment of farms to which
idle persons or those proclaimed undesirable may be sent for a4 maximum of
two vears; authorizes the Commissioner of Prizons to contract with any au-
thority or publie body or with any person or body of persong for the employment
of prisoners.

Urban Banty Councils Act (#1719 of 1961) —Amended by Bantu Laws Amend-
ment Act #78 of 1963 and Third Bantu Laws Amendment Act #49 of 1970 : Pro-
vides for the establishment of Urban Bantu Councils, whose powers include the
ability to prohibit or regulate the entry or sojourn of Africans in urban areas.

Reireats and Rehabilitation Centers Act (#86 of 1368).—Repeals and in-
corporates some provisions of the Work Colonies Act #206 of 1949 ; provides that
persons having no sufficient honest means of livelihood may be gent to retreats or
rchabilitations centers for a period of three years; such persons include alco-
holics, drug addicts, and persons who lead idle, dissolute, or disorderly lives;:
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provides for the payment of allowance for any work performed by the detainees,
at rates to be set by regulations.

Group Areas Act (#36 of 1966). —Imposes residential segregation; consoli-
dates or replaces earlier group areas legislation ; provides that certain areas be
get aside for occupation by a particular raciai group; when a group area is pro-
claimed, disqualified persons must leave within a specified period—in the case
of business premises, at least 24 montbs,

Commanity Development Act (H#3 of 1906).-—Amended by Community De-
velopment Amendment Acts #42 of 1967, #58 of 1968, and #58 of 1969 : Sup-
plements the Group Areas Act #36 of 1966 ; regulates the disposal of properties
in certain areas; establishes the procedure for the issuance of trading licences,

Physical Planning and Utilization of Resources Act (#88 of 1967).—Prohibits
the establishment or extension of factories in areas defined by the President, who
may impose such conditions as he sees fit, including conditions in connection with
labor; provides that for purposes of this Act “extension of a factory” means any
increase in the number of African employees.

II. LAWS AFFECTING CONDITIONS OF EMPLOYMENT

Mines and Works Act (FI12 of 1911).—Amended by Mines and Works Amend-
ment Acts #25 of 1026, #22 of 1931, #5 of 1034, £27 of 1056, #J1 of 1954, and
F#91 of 1936 : Prescribes the first statutory color bar; reserves (o Europeans and
to certain elasses of Coloured persons, the delivery of certificates of competency
required for performing certain work in the mines and related undertakings; di-
vides various classes of work among persons of different races.

Muaster and Servants Law (Transvaal and Natal) Amendmcent Act (F26 of
1526).—Amends Acts #13 of 1880 of the Transvaal and #40 of 1894 of Natal,
both of which deal with certain contracts of empioyment which nre entered into
by persons in trades and areas outside the jurisdiction of the apprenticeship
laws,

Wage Determinations Validation Act (#21 of 1930) —Validated certain wage
determinations made under the Wage Act of 1925 (8ee Waze Act #70 of 1057).

Motor Corrier Transportation Act (#39 of 1930) —Amended by Dantu Trans-
portation Services Act #53 of 1957, and Motor Carrier Transportation Amend-
ment Act #42 of 1959: Provides, inter alia, for racial segregation of employment
in public transport.

Wage Detertninations Validation Act (F716 of 1935).—Validated certain wage
determinations made under the Wage Act of 1925 (See Wage Act #5 of 10957).

Fleetricenl Wiremen and Contractors Act ( F20 of 1839) —Provides that wiring
work in buildings shall be performed anly by persons who bave been registered
as electrical wirenmen by the Electrical Wiremen’'s Registration Board.

Waorkmen's Compensation Act ( Z£30 of 1941) —Amended by Workmen's Com-
pensation Acts £27 of 19435, #36 of 1949, £#5 of 1951, #51 of 1956, #7 of 1961,
#21 of 1904, #5658 of 1967, #9 of 1970 Finance Act #48 of 1947 ; Railways and
Harhors Sinking Fund Act #39 of 1960 ; Penszion Laws Amendment Act F98 of
1969 ; and Second Bantu Laws Amendment Act #27 of 1970,

The Second Schednle to the Act hag been amended hy Proclamations #147 of
1951, #63 of 1952, and 170 of 1959, and Proclamation #R9) of 1962 : Provides
for the compensation of workmen or of their dependents if the workman is injured
or killed as a result of an accident arising out of the course of his employment:
benefits include compensation for temporary, partial, or total disablement, perma-
nent disablement, and in the event of death, compensation to dependents and an
allowance towards funeral expenses,

Factories, Machinery, und Building Works Act (#22 of 1947)—Amwended by
Factories, Machinery, and Building Works Amendment Acts £31 of 1960, #34 of
1063, #6 of 1966, #7T7 of 1967, and #53 of 1968 : Provides for the registration
and econtrol of factories, the regulation of hours of work and other conditions of
cemployment in factories, supervision over the use of machinery, precauntionary
measures against aceidents on building and exeavation work and, generally, such
control as ig considered necessary to ensure the safety and welfare of Tactory
emnnloyees.

Saldiers and War Workers Ewployment Act (#40 of 1944) —Promotes ihe
civilian employment of persons who have rendered militury or other war service
during World War II.

Apprenticeship Act {#F37 of 1944).—Amended by Apprenticeship Amemidment
Acts #28 of 1951, #29 of 1959, and #46 of 1962: Regnlates the training and



125

employment of apprentices in recognized trades; provides for the establishment
of Apprenticeship Committees for specific industries and areas, which are en-
trusted, inter alia, with the necessary control over the indenturing of apprentices
by employers who have the required training facilities.

Registration for BEmployment Act (#34 of 1945).—Provides for the registra-
tion and placement of unemployed white, coloured, and Asian workseekers;
empowers the Labor Department to operate employment exchanges at all its
branch offices; provides for the establishment of Juvenile Affairs Boards to
advise the Labor Department in matters relating to juveniles.

Bantu Building Workers Act (#27 of 1951).—Amended by Bantu Building
Workers Amendment Acts #38 of 1953, #60 of 1955, and#56 of 195%: Provides
for the training and registration of African building workers and for the regu-
lation of their employment and conditions relating to such employment; estab-
lishes a Bantn Building Workers Advisory Board ; prohibits an employer in the
building industry from employing an African on skilled work in the building
industry within any non-Afriean area without the written congent of the Minister
of Bantu Affairs; a similar prohibition applies to the employment of white work-
ersin African areas.

Training of Artisans Act (#38 of 1951).—Amended hy Apprenticeship
Amendment Act #46 of 1963 : Provides for the training of persons, other than
minors, in order to enable them to attain artisan status; provides for intensive
training in a government institution on a fulltime basis for a gpecified period,
followed by training in employment with an approved employer.

Bantu Services Levy Act (#64 of 1952).—Amended by Bantu Transport Serv-
ices Act #53 of 1957 ; Bantu Laws Further Amendment Act #79 of 1957 ; Bautu
Laws Amendment Act #42 of 1964: Provides for contributions by employers
towards the cost of certain services for the health and safety of their African
employees.

Industrial Conciliation Act (F28 of 1956) —Section 77, entitled “Safegnards
Against Inter-Racial Competition,” authorizes the Minister of Labor to reserve
specified ciasses of work in any enterprige, trade, occupation, or industry, for
gpecified racial categories, and empowers him to establish minimum and maxi-
mun percentages of persons of ench racial category that may be employed in
any enterprise, trade, occupation or industry ; the Minister’s determinations may
apply to a specified geographic area or to the entire country. {See Section III
below.)

Protection of Waeges Act (340 of 1956).—-Consolidates the laws regarding the
securing of payment of workmen's wages; repeals the Workmens Wages Pro-
tection Act #15 of 1914,

Wage Act ($#£5 of 1957y —Consolidates and amends laws regarding the estab-
lishment of a wage board and the determination of terms and conditions of
employment ; supplements the provigions of the Workmens Wages Protection Act
#40 of 1956 and repeals earlier Wage Acts but permits any determinations issued
thereunder to remain in effect.

Bentu Transport Services Act (#53 of 1957) —Amended by the Bantu Laws
Amendment Act #42 of 1964: Provides for the payment of contributions by
employers towards the cost of transport services for their African employees
and for the establishment of a Bantu Transport Services account.

Nursing Act (§#69 of 1357) —Provides generally for megregation in the fields
of nursing and midwifery and permits only whites to hold posltions on the Nurs-
ing Council which is responsible for regulating the profession; authorlzes the
council to prescribe ditferent comditions and qualifications for entry into the
profession for different classes of persons; forbids the employment of nonwhites
in positions involving the control or supervision of white persons.

0Id Age Pensions Act {#38 of 1262).—Amended by Pension Laws Amendment
Acts #92 of 1962, #95 of 1963, #84 of 1064, #102 of 1965, and #91 of 1967:
Consolidates laws relating to old age pensions ; provides for payment of pensions.
to all citizens, with benefits and the methode of caleulation varying according
to race.

Shops and Offices Aet (#75 of 1964) —Consolidates and amends law regarding
the regulation of hours and conditions of work in shops and offices ; repeals
Shops and Offices Act #41 of 1939, ‘

Bantu Labor Act (#67 of 1964).~—Amended by Bantu Laws Amendment Act
#19 of 1970: Consolidates laws regulating the recruitment, employment, accom-
modation, feeding, and health conditions of African laborers; transfers responsi-
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bility for infiux comtro! from local authorities to labor bureaus, which oversee
both influx control and labor control; requires that in the prescribed areas per-
mission from the labor bureau must be obtained for an African to take up em-
ployment; permits the labor bureaus in specifled circumstances, to refuse to
sanction the employment or continued employment of any African or to cancel
an existing contract of employment; authorizes the Minister of Bantu Admin-
istration to prohibit the performance of work by or the continued employment
of an African in a specified area, class of employment, or trade, or in the service
of a specified employer or clasa of employers; provides that this prohibition may
be applied to a specific area or generally.

Unemployment Insurance Act (FF30 of 1966).—Amended by Unemployment
Insurance Amendment Acts #F27 of 1987 and #87 of 1968 : Consolidatey earlier
laws regarding the Unemployment Imsurance Fund and the payment of benefits
to memhbers and dependents; provides for the payment of ordinary unemploy-
ment benefits, a5 well as illness allowances, maternity benefits, and death bene-
fits to survivors.

COoloured Cadets Training Act (F46 of 1967).-~Requires all Coloured youths
between 18 and 24 years of age to register for training at a training center;
authorizes the Minister of Coloured Affairs to establish and maintain training
centers for training cadets for employment ; includes penal sanctions for various
offenzes such as failure to register, refusal to undergo training to the best of
one’s ability, and absconding from a training center.

Promotion of the Economic Development of Bantu Homelands Act {(#46 of
1968).—Provides inter alia, for the inauguration, planning, financing, coor-
dination, promotion, and earrying out of industrial, commercial, financial,
mining, and other business undertakings and projects in the Bantu homelands;
establishes an investment corporation whose powers include authorization to
promote projects to benefit and develop the Bantu homelands and Bantu persons
therein economically or projects which relate to the exploitation, development,
or utilization of a natural resource, which “in addition to the ordinary meaning
thereof, shall include labor . . .”; other powers include the training of Bantu
persons as employees, officers, managers, or directors; Section 32 applies the
act to South West Africa.

IIL LAWES AFFECTING INDUSBTRIAL RELATIONS

Suppression of Communism Act (#FL4 of 1850) —Declares the Communist
Party of South Africa to be an unlawful organization; makes provision for
declaring other organizations promoting “communistic activities” to be unlawful
and provides for prohibiting certain publications; prohibits “communistic or
other undesgirable activities”; and makes provisions for “other incidental mat-
ters.” Section 18 extends the provisions of the Act to South West Africa.

COriminal Low Amendment Act (F8 of 1953).—Imposes penalties against any
offence committed “by way of protest” or in support of & campaign to repeal
or modify any law or to impede its administration, or to incite anyone else to
do s0.

Bantu Labor (Settlement of Dispuites) Act (#48 of 1953).—~Amended by
Bautu Labor (Settlement of Disputes) Amendment Act #59 of 1955, and In-
dustrial Conciliation Act #28 of 1956: Provides for the settlement of African
labor disputes and for the regulation of conditions of employment of Africans;
excludes Africans from the definition of “employee™, thus preventing African
unions from being reglatered or from belonging to registered unions (only
“employees” may form or belong to registered unions) ; prohibits strikes by
Afrlean workers; prohibits Africans from appointment to positlons as worker
representatives on industrial eouncils or at proeceedings of a conciliation board.

Riotous Assembllies Act (31T of 1956).—Empowers the Minister of Justice to
authorize a magistrate to prohibit any gathering in his distriet if the Magistrate
believes that such a gathering wounld endanger the public peace; allows the mag-
istrate to prohibit a specific individual from attending a gathering if the mag-
istrate feels that the presence of said individual would engender feelings of
hostility between whites and other races: prohibits the dissemination, in any
way or in any form, of statements made by au individmal who is prohibited
under this Act from attending a public gathering; prohibits the dissemination
of any documentary information which is likely to engender racial hostility:
prohibits anyone from compelling a person to hecome a member of any organiza-
tion, or from trespassing on any work premises to induce a person employed
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thereon to stop work unlawfully; prohibits a public service einployee ‘from
breach of contract if he knows that the likely result would be, inter alia, to
expose valuable property to destruction or serious injury. .

Industrial Concilietion Aot (F28 of 1856).—Amended by Industrial Con-
ciliation Amendment Acts #41 of 1959, #18 of 1961, #43 of 1966, 61 of 19}36,
and #21 of 1970: Consolidates and amends the laws regarding the registration
of trade unions and employers’ organizations, and the settlement of industrial
dieputes; provides for the prevention and settlement of disputes between em-
ployers and employees, the regnlation of conditious of employment by agree-
ment and arbitration, the prevention of interracial competition in the labor
fleld ; excludes Africans from its scope; provides that no racially mixed unions
may henceforth be registered and those already existing must set up separate
branches for white and coloured members and that the executive body of the
union sball consist only of white persons.

Unlawful Organizations Aet {(#34 of 1960) ~Empowers the President to de-
clare unlaw{ful any organization that threatens or is likely to threaten public
safety or order; makes most provisions of the Buppression of Communim Act
#44 of 1950, applicable to any organization declared unlawful under this Act.

Sabotage Act (Generel Low Amendment Act #76 of 1962).—Prohibits any
action undertaken with the intent to cause or promote a general distnrbance,
cripple or seriously prejudice an industry or undertaking, encourage the achieve-
ment of certain political aims such as social or economic change in the country,
cause serious financial less to the State or to any person, cause or further
hostility between segments of the population, or to “embarrass the administra-
tion of the affairs of the State;” Sectionm 21 extend the provisions to South
West Africa.

Parr II. INFORMATION ON LABOR IN THE REPUELIC OF S0UTH AFRICA

The information in this statisical section was obtained from publieations of the
Government of Sonth Africa and of the South Afriea Institute of Race Relations,
as indicated. The U.8. Department of Labor can attest neither to the accuraey
nor reliability of the data. These data often are incomplete and are not com-
parable. They are, however, the best and most complete information available to
us at this time.

TABLE 1-~POPULATION BY RACE! AND AREA CLASSIFICATION, 1970

Race
Areas Total Bantu White Celoured Asian
Al areas . el 21,448,169 15,057,952 3,751,328 2,018,453 620,436
Urban. cu. o ma. 10, 280, 202 4,989,371 3,257, 805 1,494,490 538, 536
Percent in usban areas...._.___ $4 B (8. 5) 586.8) (74.0) gas. 2
RUrai- . i 11,167,967 10,068,581 493,523 523,963 81, 900
White areas__ . .. 14, 414,044 8,080,773 3,730, 951 2,005,325 616,995
9,681, 530 4,407,015 3,247, 246 1,488,928 538, 341
4,723,514 3,653,785 483, 705 516, 397 78,654
7,034,125 6,997,179 20,377 13,128 3,441
: 598,672 582, 356 10, 599 5,562 195
Rural. s 6,435,453 6,414,823 9,818 7,566 3,245

1 As defined officially by the South African Government. (See Papulation Registration Act, Na, 30 of 1950,)
15??“9: Repabiic of South Africa, Department of Statistics. Statistical News Release, population census 1970, Aug. 10,
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TABLE 2.—ECONOMICALLY ACTIVE POPULATION BY RACE! AND SEX, 1970

Economically
active as per-
cent of sacial

Race Total Male Female group

Alk races___ - 7,369,700 5, 594, 000 1,775,7C0 34.4

4, 983, MO0 3, B85, 000 1,098, 000 331

1, 448, 000 1, 048, 000 400, 000 38.6

750, 500 495, 000 255, 500 37.2

______________________________________________ 88, 200 166, 000 22, 200 30.3

1 As defined officiatly by the Seuth African Gavernment. (See Population Registration Act, No. 30 of 1930.)

Source: South African Institute of Race Relations (from unpublished data presented at a Nationa) Labor Conference,
Cape Town, April 1971).

TABLE 3.—PERCENT DISTRIBUTION OF LABOR FORCE BY RACE! AND ECONOMIC ACTIVITY, 1970

Race
Economic activity All races Banti White Cakoured Asian
Agriculture___________________________ 100 £3.0 7.5 8.8 0.6
MO e e 100 89.3 9.8 N R
Manufacturing and censtruction.. 100 56.6 22.9 15.5 5.0
Services and other. ... ... ... 100 52.4 34.8 10.1 2.7

1 As defined officially by the South African Gavernment, (See Population Registratian Act, Mo. 30 of 1950.)

Source: South African Institute of Race Relations (from unpublished data presented at a Natienal Labor Conference,
Cape Town, April 1971),

TABLE A.—AVERAGE NONAGRICULTURAL EMPLOYMENT IN SELECTED ACTIVITIES BY RACE! 1970

Economic activity Total Bantu White Coloured Asian

Total, all activities_ .. __________. 3,263, 448 1,954,471 865, 025 341, 452 102, 600

Mining and quarrving.___ ... 656, B15 587, 292 62,638 6, 262 623
Manutacturing ... . ... 1,164, 100 617, 200 276, 500 195 800 74,300
Construetion2_________ . ... 355, 700 247,100 59, 500 44, 600 4,500
Banking__ ... i i 48, 320 5,016 41,939 1,160 205
Transportd_______ ... 222,394 96, 579 110, 314 14,312 1,189
Communications ¥, . ... ._.._ e 55, 656 12,683 38, 506 4,025 442
Government_...___._ . . ._______._._ 641, 019 329, 395 237,135 61,114 13,375
Central, ... ... [ 277,187 138,996 99,933 30,918 7,340
Provinelal . ..o 183,832 76, 899 92, 302 12, 396 2,235
Local. oo 184, 000 113, 500 44, 500 17,800 3,800
Universities S, . . o oome e 15,937 4,071 10, 105 1, 467 294
Electsicity e . 22,700 14,100 8, 000 7600 )
Laundry and dry cleaning_.___._.._._.. 20, 400 12, 600 2,500 3,300 1,500
Conkrof boards ®______________________ 2,076 433 1,557 86 0
Licensed hotels___. .. .. . ... 49, 200 26, 600 3, 500 8,000 6,100
Building societies_ _.__________________ 9,131 i, 402 7,431 26 12

1 As defined officially by the South African Government. (Ses Population Registration Act, No. 30 of 1950.)
2 Includes seasonal and accasionat empioyees; excludes working proprietors. .
wa ltnglques ali activities of the South African railways and harbors, and approximately 7,700 railway employees in South
est Africa.
4 Data cover Department of Posts and Telegraphs, and include postal employees in South West Africa.
& Excludes teacher training, correspondence, and iehcnical colleges,
6 Data cover private establishments and the government-operated Electricity Supply Commission.
¥ Asiatics includes with Coloureds.
# Not dafined.

Source; Republic of South Africa, Department of Statistics, Bulletin of Statistics, September 1971,
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TABLE 3.—AFRICAN ! EMPLOYMENT BY ECONOMIC ACTIVITY AND NATIONALITY, 1970

Nationality
Total South

Econemic activity employment African Other

All aetivities. .. i eeeiccicacaaanee 3,199,839 2,773,183 426, 706
Agriculture, forestry, and fishing_ ... 35, 958 385,620 35,338
MiniNg and QUareying . .. oo o 5B3, BO4 240,915 342, 889
Manufaciuring__ e aian 554, 515 541, 303 13,210
COMS T C 0N e 285, 309 278,736 6,573
Wholesate and retail trade... ... .. .. ..o 202, 323 199, 365 2,958
Finance s 15, 074 14, 830 244
N LTI TR T Y 134, 566 128, 598 5,968
Government administration ... ... .. ... . ..., e 230, 127 225,701 4,126
Central and praviactal . .. .o 104, 464 102, B2 1,652
Local .. 125,663 122, 889 2,774
Public corparations__ ... .. .. ... ... ... e 46, 157 44,188 1,959
Semipublic organizations. . o oo e 11, 580 11, 390 190
Services 745, 478 732,535 12,541
Damestic 510, §22 502,923 7,899
Other 234, 651 228,812 5, D42

1Refers to persons offitially designated "Bante” by the South African Government,
Note: Data refer to workers registered with regional, local, district, territor